Conditions of Contract for **CONSTRUCTION**

FOR BUILDING AND ENGINEERING WORKS DESIGNED BY THE EMPLOYER

Multilateral Development Bank Harmonised Edition March 2006

General Conditions

This publication is exclusive for use as provided under a Licence Agreement between a Participating Bank and FIDIC, and, consequently, no part of this publication may be reproduced, translated, adapted, stored in a retrieval system or communicated, in any form or by any means, whether mechanical, electronic, magnetic, photocopying, recording or otherwise, without prior permission in writing from FIDIC. To request such permission, please contact: FIDIC, Case Postale 311, CH-1215 Geneva 15, Switzerland; Tel. +41 22 799 49 00; Fax +41 22 799 49 01; E-mail: fidic@fidic.org. FIDIC is not responsible for the accuracy or completeness of translations of this publication unless such translation explicitly indicates otherwise.

FEDERATION INTERNATIONALE DES INGENIEURS-CONSEILS INTERNATIONAL FEDERATION OF CONSULTING ENGINEERS INTERNATIONALE VEREINIGUNG BERATENDER INGENIEURE FEDERACION INTERNACIONAL DE INGENIEROS CONSULTORES



General Conditions

CONTENTS

Definitions listed alphabetically

GENERAL PROVISIONS1

1.1	Definitions

- 1.2 Interpretation
- 1.3 Communications
- 1.4 Law and Language
- 1.5 Priority of Documents
- 1.6 Contract Agreement
- 1.7 Assignment
- 1.8 Care and Supply of Documents
- 1.9 Delayed Drawings or Instructions
- 1.10 Employer's Use of Contractor's Documents
- 1.11 Contractor's Use of Employer's Documents
- 1.12 Confidential Details
- 1.13 Compliance with Laws
- 1.14 Joint and Several Liability
- 1.15 Inspections and Audit by the Bank

2	THE EMPLOYER
2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.5	Right of Access to the Site Permits, Licences or Approvals Employer's Personnel Employer's Financial Arrangements Employer's Claims
3	THE ENGINEER
3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5	Engineer's Duties and Authority Delegation by the Engineer Instructions of the Engineer Replacement of the Engineer Determinations
4	THE CONTRACTOR
4.1	Contractor's General Obligations

4.2 Performance Security

© FIDIC 2006. MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions. For participating development bank financed contract use only. No reproduction of this document is permitted.

i

4.3	Contractor's Representative
-----	-----------------------------

- 4.4 Subcontractors
- 4.5 Assignment of Benefit of Subcontract
- 4.6 Co-operation
- 4.7 Setting Out
- Safety Procedures 4.8
- 4.9 **Quality Assurance**
- 4.10 Site Data
- 4.11 Sufficiency of the Accepted Contract Amount
- 4.12 Unforeseeable Physical Conditions
- 4.13 Rights of Way and Facilities
- 4.14 Avoidance of Interference
- 4.15 Access Route
- 4.16 Transport of Goods
- 4.17 Contractor's Equipment
- 4.18 Protection of the Environment
- 4.19 Electricity, Water and Gas
- 4.20 Employer's Equipment and Free-Issue Materials
- 4.21 Progress Reports
- 4.22 Security of the Site
- 4.23 Contractor's Operations on Site
- 4.24 Fossils

5	NOMINATED SUBCONTRACTORS	2
5.1	Definition of "nominated Subcontractor"	
5.2	Objection to Nomination	

- Payments to nominated Subcontractors 5.3
- 5.4 Evidence of Payments
- 6
- Engagement of Staff and Labour 6.1
- 6.2 Rates of Wages and Conditions of Labour
- 6.3 Persons in the Service of Employer
- 6.4 Labour Laws
- Working Hours 6.5
- 6.6 Facilities for Staff and Labour
- 6.7 Health and Safety
- 6.8 Contractor's Superintendence
- 6.9 Contractor's Personnel
- 6.10 Records of Contractor's Personnel and Equipment
- 6.11 Disorderly Conduct
- 6.12 Foreign Personnel
- 6.13 Supply of Foodstuffs
- 6.14 Supply of Water
- 6.15 Measures against Insect and Pest Nuisance
- 6.16 Alcoholic Liquor or Drugs
- 6.17 Arms and Ammunition
- 6.18 Festival and Religious Customs
- 6.19 Funeral Arrangements
- 6.20 Prohibition of Forced or Compulsory Labour
- 6.21 Prohibition of Harmful Child Labour
- 6.22 Employment Records of Workers

7	PLANT, MATERIALS AND WORKMANSHIP
7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 7.5 7.6 7.7 7.8	Manner of Execution Samples Inspection Testing Rejection Remedial Work Ownership of Plant and Materials Royalties
8	COMMENCEMENT, DELAYS AND SUSPENSION
8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4 8.5 8.6 8.7 8.8 8.9 8.10 8.11 8.12	Commencement of Works Time for Completion Programme Extension of Time for Completion Delays Caused by Authorities Rate of Progress Delay Damages Suspension of Work Consequences of Suspension Payment for Plant and Materials in Event of Suspension Prolonged Suspension Resumption of Work
9	TESTS ON COMPLETION
9.1 9.2 9.3 9.4	Contractor's Obligations Delayed Tests Retesting Failure to Pass Tests on Completion
10	EMPLOYER'S TAKING OVER
10.1 10.2 10.3 10.4	Taking Over of the Works and Sections Taking Over of Parts of the Works Interference with Tests on Completion Surfaces Requiring Reinstatement
11	DEFECTS LIABILITY
11.1 11.2 11.3 11.4 11.5 11.6 11.7 11.8 11.9	Completion of Outstanding Work and Remedying Defects Cost of Remedying Defects Extension of Defects Notification Period Failure to Remedy Defects Removal of Defective Work Further Tests Right of Access Contractor to Search Performance Certificate
	7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 7.5 7.6 7.7 8 8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4 8.5 8.6 8.7 8.8 8.10 8.11 8.2 8.3 8.4 8.5 8.6 8.7 8.8 8.10 8.11 8.2 9 9.1 9.2 9.3 9.4 10.1 10.2 10.3 10.4 11.2 11.3 11.4 11.5 11.6 11.7

11.11 Clearance of Site

12	MEASUREMENT AND EVALUATION
12.1	Works to be Measured
12.2	Method of Measurement
12.3	Evaluation
12.4	Omissions
13	VARIATIONS AND ADJUSTMENTS
13.1	Right to Vary
	Value Engineering
	Variation Procedure
	Payment in Applicable Currencies
	Provisional Sums
	Daywork
	Adjustments for Changes in Legislation
	Adjustments for Changes in Cost
14	CONTRACT PRICE AND PAYMENT
	The Contract Price
	Advance Payment
	Application for Interim Payment Certificates
	Schedule of Payments
	Plant and Materials intended for the Works
	Issue of Interim Payment Certificates
	Payment
	Delayed Payment
	Payment of Retention Money
	Statement at Completion
	Application for Final Payment Certificate
	Discharge
	Issue of Final Payment Certificate
	Cessation of Employer's Liability
14.15	Currencies of Payment
15	TERMINATION BY EMPLOYER
15.1	Notice to Correct
15.2	Termination by Employer
15.3	Valuation at Date of Termination
15.4	Payment after Termination
15.5	Employer's Entitlement to Termination for Convenience
15.6	Corrupt or Fraudulent Practices
16	SUSPENSION AND TERMINATION BY CONTRACTOR
16.1	Contractor's Entitlement to Suspend Work
	Termination by Contractor
	Cessation of Work and Removal of Contractor's Equipment
	Payment on Termination
17	RISK AND RESPONSIBILITY
17.1	Indemnities
17.2	Contractor's Care of the Works

17.3 17.4 17.5 17.6 17.7	Employer's Risks Consequences of Employer's Risks Intellectual and Industrial Property Rights Limitation of Liability Use of Employer's Accommodation/Facilities
18	INSURANCE
18.1 18.2 18.3 18.4	General Requirements for Insurances Insurance for Works and Contractor's Equipment Insurance against Injury to Persons and Damage to Property Insurance for Contractor's Personnel
19	FORCE MAJEURE
19.1 19.2 19.3 19.4 19.5 19.6 19.7	Definition of Force Majeure Notice of Force Majeure Duty to Minimise Delay Consequences of Force Majeure Force Majeure Affecting Subcontractor Optional Termination, Payment and Release Release from Performance
20	CLAIMS, DISPUTES AND ARBITRATION65
	Contractor's Claims Appointment of the Dispute Board Failure to Agree on the Composition of the Dispute Board Obtaining Dispute Board's Decision Amicable Settlement Arbitration Failure to Comply with Dispute Board's Decision Expiry of Dispute Board's Appointment
	APPENDIX: DISPUTE BOARD
	General Conditions of Dispute Board Agreement Annex: Procedural Rules
INDE	X OF SUB-CLAUSES

Definitions listed alphabetically

1.1.4.1	Accepted Contract Amount	1.1.4.7	Interim Payment Certificate
1.1.2.11	Bank	1.1.6.5	Laws
1.1.3.1	Base Date	1.1.1.3	Letter of Acceptance
1.1.1.9	Bill of Quantities	1.1.1.4	Letter of Tender
1.1.2.12	Borrower	1.1.4.8	Local Currency
1.1.3.2	Commencement Date	1.1.5.3	Materials
1.1.1.1	Contract	1.1.2.1	Party
1.1.1.2	Contract Agreement	1.1.4.9	Payment Certificate
1.1.1.10	Contract Data	1.1.3.8	Performance Certificate
1.1.4.2	Contract Price	1.1.6.6	Performance Security
1.1.2.3	Contractor	1.1.5.4	Permanent Works
1.1.6.1	Contractor's Documents	1.1.5.5	Plant
1.1.5.1	Contractor's Equipment	1.1.4.10	Provisional Sum
1.1.2.7	Contractor's Personnel	1.1.4.11	Retention Money
1.1.2.5	Contractor's Representative	1.1.1.7	Schedules
1.1.4.3	Cost	1.1.1.9	Schedule, Payment Currencies
1.1.6.2	Country	1.1.5.6	Section
1.1.2.9	DB	1.1.6.7	Site
1.1.3.9	day	1.1.1.5	Specification
1.1.1.9	Daywork Schedule	1.1.4.12	Statement
1.1.3.7	Defects Notification Period	1.1.2.8	Subcontractor
1.1.1.6	Drawings	1.1.3.5	Taking-Over Certificate
1.1.2.2	Employer	1.1.5.7	Temporary Works
1.1.6.3	Employer's Equipment	1.1.1.8	Tender
1.1.2.6	Employer's Personnel	1.1.3.6	Tests after Completion
1.1.2.4	Engineer	1.1.3.4	Tests on Completion
1.1.2.10	FIDIC	1.1.3.3	Time for Completion
1.1.4.4	Final Payment Certificate	1.1.6.8	Unforeseeable
1.1.4.5	Final Statement	1.1.6.9	Variation
1.1.6.4	Force Majeure	1.1.5.8	Works
1.1.4.6	Foreign Currency	1.1.3.9	year
1.1.5.2	Goods		

© FIDIC 2006. MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions. For participating development bank financed contract use only. No reproduction of this document is permitted.

General Conditions

General Provisions

1.1 Definitions

1.1.1

The Contract

In the Conditions of Contract ("these Conditions"), which include Particular Conditions, Parts A and B, and these General Conditions, the following words and expressions shall have the meanings stated. Words indicating persons or parties include corporations and other legal entities, except where the context requires otherwise.

- 1.1.1.1 "**Contract**" means the Contract Agreement, the Letter of Acceptance, the Letter of Tender, these Conditions, the Specification, the Drawings, the Schedules, and the further documents (if any) which are listed in the Contract Agreement or in the Letter of Acceptance.
 - 1.1.1.2 **"Contract Agreement**" means the contract agreement referred to in Sub-Clause 1.6 [*Contract Agreement*].
 - 1.1.1.3 "Letter of Acceptance" means the letter of formal acceptance, signed by the Employer, of the Letter of Tender, including any annexed memoranda comprising agreements between and signed by both Parties. If there is no such letter of acceptance, the expression "Letter of Acceptance" means the Contract Agreement and the date of issuing or receiving the Letter of Acceptance means the date of signing the Contract Agreement.
 - 1.1.1.4 "Letter of Tender" means the document entitled letter of tender or letter of bid, which was completed by the Contractor and includes the signed offer to the Employer for the Works.
 - 1.1.1.5 "**Specification**" means the document entitled specification, as included in the Contract, and any additions and modifications to the specification in accordance with the Contract. Such document specifies the Works.
 - 1.1.1.6 "**Drawings**" means the drawings of the Works, as included in the Contract, and any additional and modified drawings issued by (or on behalf of) the Employer in accordance with the Contract.
 - 1.1.1.7 "Schedules" means the document(s) entitled schedules, completed by the Contractor and submitted with the Letter of Tender, as included in the Contract. Such document may include the Bill of Quantities, data, lists, and schedules of rates and/or prices.
 - 1.1.1.8 **"Tender**" means the Letter of Tender and all other documents which the Contractor submitted with the Letter of Tender, as included in the Contract.



"Bill of Quantities", "Daywork Schedule" and "Schedule of Payment Currencies" mean the documents so named (if any) which are comprised in the Schedules.

.10 "**Contract Data**" means the pages completed by the Employer entitled contract data which constitute Part A of the Particular Conditions.

© FIDIC 2006. MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions. For participating development bank financed contract use only. No reproduction of this document is permitted. 1

1.1.2 Parties and Persons

- 1.1.2.1 "Party" means the Employer or the Contractor, as the context requires.
- 1.1.2.2 **"Employer**" means the person named as employer in the Contract Data and the legal successors in title to this person.
- 1.1.2.3 "Contractor" means the person(s) named as contractor in the Letter of Tender accepted by the Employer and the legal successors in title to this person(s).
- 1.1.2.4 "Engineer" means the person appointed by the Employer to act as the Engineer for the purposes of the Contract and named in the Contract Data, or other person appointed from time to time by the Employer and notified to the Contractor under Sub-Clause 3.4 [*Replacement of the Engineer*].
- 1.1.2.5 "Contractor's Representative" means the person named by the Contractor in the Contract or appointed from time to time by the Contractor under Sub-Clause 4.3 [Contractor's Representative], who acts on behalf of the Contractor.
- 1.1.2.6 "Employer's Personnel" means the Engineer, the assistants referred to in Sub-Clause 3.2 [Delegation by the Engineer] and all other staff, labour and other employees of the Engineer and of the Employer; and any other personnel notified to the Contractor, by the Employer or the Engineer, as Employer's Personnel.
- 1.1.2.7 "Contractor's Personnel" means the Contractor's Representative and all personnel whom the Contractor utilises on Site, who may include the staff, labour and other employees of the Contractor and of each Subcontractor; and any other personnel assisting the Contractor in the execution of the Works.
- 1.1.2.8 **"Subcontractor**" means any person named in the Contract as a subcontractor, or any person appointed as a subcontractor, for a part of the Works; and the legal successors in title to each of these persons.
- 1.1.2.9 "**DB**" means the person or three persons appointed under Sub-Clause 20.2 [*Appointment of the Dispute Board*] or Sub-Clause 20.3 [*Failure to Agree on the Composition of the Dispute Board*].
- 1.1.2.10 "FIDIC" means the Fédération Internationale des Ingénieurs-Conseils, the international federation of consulting engineers.
- 1.1.2.11 "Bank" means the financing institution (if any) named in the Contract Data.
- 1.1.2.12 "Borrower" means the person (if any) named as the borrower in the Contract Data.

1.1.3 Dates, Tests, Periods and Completion

- 1.1.3.2
- 1.1.3.1 **"Base Date**" means the date 28 days prior to the latest date for submission and completion of the Tender.
 - .2 "Commencement Date" means the date notified under Sub-Clause 8.1 [Commencement of Works].

"Time for Completion" means the time for completing the Works or a Section (as the case may be) under Sub-Clause 8.2 [*Time for Completion*], as stated in the Contract Data (with any extension under Sub-Clause 8.4 [*Extension of Time for Completion*]), calculated from the Commencement Date.

© FIDIC 2006. MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions. For participating development bank financed contract use only. No reproduction of this document is permitted.

- 1.1.3.4 **"Tests on Completion**" means the tests which are specified in the Contract or agreed by both Parties or instructed as a Variation, and which are carried out under Clause 9 [*Tests on Completion*] before the Works or a Section (as the case may be) are taken over by the Employer.
- 1.1.3.5 **"Taking-Over Certificate**" means a certificate issued under Clause 10 [*Employer's Taking Over*].
- 1.1.3.6 **"Tests after Completion**" means the tests (if any) which are specified in the Contract and which are carried out in accordance with the Specification after the Works or a Section (as the case may be) are taken over by the Employer.
- 1.1.3.7 "Defects Notification Period" means the period for notifying defects in the Works or a Section (as the case may be) under Sub-Clause 11.1 [*Completion of Outstanding Work and Remedying Defects*], which extends over twelve months except if otherwise stated in the Contract Data (with any extension under Sub-Clause 11.3 [*Extension of Defects Notification Period*]), calculated from the date on which the Works or Section is completed as certified under Sub-Clause 10.1 [*Taking Over of the Works and Sections*].
- 1.1.3.8 **"Performance Certificate**" means the certificate issued under Sub-Clause 11.9 [*Performance Certificate*].
- 1.1.3.9 "day" means a calendar day and "year" means 365 days.

1.1.4

Money and Payments

- 1.1.4.1 **"Accepted Contract Amount**" means the amount accepted in the Letter of Acceptance for the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of any defects.
- 1.1.4.2 **"Contract Price**" means the price defined in Sub-Clause 14.1 [*The Contract Price*], and includes adjustments in accordance with the Contract.
- 1.1.4.3 "**Cost**" means all expenditure reasonably incurred (or to be incurred) by the Contractor, whether on or off the Site, including overhead and similar charges, but does not include profit.
- 1.1.4.4 **"Final Payment Certificate**" means the payment certificate issued under Sub-Clause 14.13 [*Issue of Final Payment Certificate*].
- 1.1.4.5 **"Final Statement**" means the statement defined in Sub-Clause 14.11 [*Application for Final Payment Certificate*].
- 1.1.4.6 **"Foreign Currency**" means a currency in which part (or all) of the Contract Price is payable, but not the Local Currency.
- 1.1.4.7 "Interim Payment Certificate" means a payment certificate issued under Clause 14 [Contract Price and Payment], other than the Final Payment Certificate.



"Local Currency" means the currency of the Country.

"**Payment Certificate**" means a payment certificate issued under Clause 14 [*Contract Price and Payment*].

DIC 201.1.4.10 "Provisional Sum" means a sum (if any) which is specified in the Contract as

a provisional sum, for the execution of any part of the Works or for the supply of Plant, Materials or services under Sub-Clause 13.5 [*Provisional Sums*].

- 1.1.4.11 "**Retention Money**" means the accumulated retention moneys which the Employer retains under Sub-Clause 14.3 [*Application for Interim Payment Certificates*] and pays under Sub-Clause 14.9 [*Payment of Retention Money*].
- 1.1.4.12 "**Statement**" means a statement submitted by the Contractor as part of an application, under Clause 14 [*Contract Price and Payment*], for a payment certificate.
- Works and Goods 1.1.5.1 "Contractor's Equipment" means all apparatus, machinery, vehicles and other things required for the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of any defects. However, Contractor's Equipment excludes Temporary Works, Employer's Equipment (if any), Plant, Materials and any other things intended to form or forming part of the Permanent Works.
 - 1.1.5.2 "**Goods**" means Contractor's Equipment, Materials, Plant and Temporary Works, or any of them as appropriate.
 - 1.1.5.3 "**Materials**" means things of all kinds (other than Plant) intended to form or forming part of the Permanent Works, including the supply-only materials (if any) to be supplied by the Contractor under the Contract.
 - 1.1.5.4 "**Permanent Works**" means the permanent works to be executed by the Contractor under the Contract.
 - 1.1.5.5 "**Plant**" means the apparatus, machinery and vehicles intended to form or forming part of the Permanent Works, including vehicles purchased for the Employer and relating to the construction or operation of the Works.
 - 1.1.5.6 "Section" means a part of the Works specified in the Contract Data as a Section (if any).
 - 1.1.5.7 **"Temporary Works**" means all temporary works of every kind (other than Contractor's Equipment) required on Site for the execution and completion of the Permanent Works and the remedying of any defects.
 - 1.1.5.8 "Works" mean the Permanent Works and the Temporary Works, or either of them as appropriate.

1.1.6 Other Definitions

1.1.5

- 1.1.6.1 **"Contractor's Documents**" means the calculations, computer programs and other software, drawings, manuals, models and other documents of a technical nature (if any) supplied by the Contractor under the Contract.
 - 1.1.6.2 "**Country**" means the country in which the Site (or most of it) is located, where the Permanent Works are to be executed.



"Employer's Equipment" means the apparatus, machinery and vehicles (if any) made available by the Employer for the use of the Contractor in the execution of the Works, as stated in the Specification; but does not include Plant which has not been taken over by the Employer.

"Force Majeure" is defined in Clause 19 [Force Majeure].

© FIDIC 2006. MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions. For participating development bank financed contract use only. No reproduction of this document is permitted.

	1.1.6.5	"Laws" means all national (or state) legislation, statutes, ordinances and other laws, and regulations and by-laws of any legally constituted public authority.
	1.1.6.6	" Performance Security " means the security (or securities, if any) under Sub-Clause 4.2 [<i>Performance Security</i>].
	1.1.6.7	"Site" means the places where the Permanent Works are to be executed, including storage and working areas, and to which Plant and Materials are to be delivered, and any other places as may be specified in the Contract as forming part of the Site
	1.1.6.8	"Unforeseeable" means not reasonably foreseeable by an experienced contractor by the Base Date.
	1.1.6.9	"Variation" means any change to the Works, which is instructed or approved as a variation under Clause 13 [Variations and Adjustments].
1.2 Interpretation	In the Co	ontract, except where the context requires otherwise:
	 (b) w pl (c) pr aç (d) "v el (e) th 	ords indicating one gender include all genders; ords indicating the singular also include the plural and words indicating the ural also include the singular; rovisions including the word "agree", "agreed" or "agreement" require the greement to be record in writing; vritten" or "in writing" means hand-written, type-written, printed or ectronically made, and resulting in a permanent record; and he word "tender" is synonymous with "bid", and "tenderer" with "bidder" and he words "tender documents" with "bidding documents".
		ginal words and other headings shall not be taken into consideration in the ation of these Conditions.
		Conditions, provisions including the expression "Cost plus profit" require this be one-twentieth (5%) of this Cost unless otherwise indicated in the Contract
1.3 — Communications		er these Conditions provide for the giving or issuing of approvals, certificates, s, determinations, notices, requests and discharges, these communications
	tra st (b) de	writing and delivered by hand (against receipt), sent by mail or courier, or ansmitted using any of the agreed systems of electronic transmission as ated in the Contract Data; and elivered, sent or transmitted to the address for the recipient's communications is stated in the Contract Data. However:
	(i) CUMPENT (ii)	thereafter be delivered accordingly; and
© FIDIC 2	withheld	Is, certificates, consents and determinations shall not be unreasonably or delayed. When a certificate is issued to a Party, the certifier shall send a
	© FIDIC 200	D6. MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions.

	copy to the other Party. When a notice is issued to a Party, by the other Party or the Engineer, a copy shall be sent to the Engineer or the other Party, as the case may be.
1.4	
Law and Language	The Contract shall be governed by the law of the country or other jurisdiction stated in the Contract Data.
	The ruling language of the Contract shall be that stated in the Contract Data.
	The language for communications shall be that stated in the Contract Data. If no language is stated there, the language for communications shall be the ruling language of the Contract.
1.5	
Priority of Documents	The documents forming the Contract are to be taken as mutually explanatory of one another. For the purposes of interpretation, the priority of the documents shall be in accordance with the following sequence:
	(a) the Contract Agreement (if any),(b) the Letter of Acceptance,
	(c) the Tender,
	(d) the Particular Conditions - Part A,(e) the Particular Conditions - Part B,
	(f) these General Conditions,
	(g) the Specification,
	 (h) the Drawings, and (i) the Schedules and any other documents forming part of the Contract.
	If an ambiguity or discrepancy is found in the documents, the Engineer shall issue any necessary clarification or instruction.
1.6	
Contract Agreement	The Parties shall enter into a Contract Agreement within 28 days after the Contractor receives the Letter of Acceptance, unless the Particular Conditions establish otherwise. The Contract Agreement shall be based upon the form annexed to the Particular Conditions. The costs of stamp duties and similar charges (if any) imposed by law in connection with entry into the Contract Agreement shall be borne by the Employer.
1.7	
Assignment	Neither Party shall assign the whole or any part of the Contract or any benefit or interest in or under the Contract. However, either Party:
	(a) may assign the whole or any part with the prior agreement of the other Party, at the sole discretion of such other Party, and
	 (b) may, as security in favour of a bank or financial institution, assign its right to any moneys due, or to become due, under the Contract.
1.8	
Care and Supply of Documents	The Specification and Drawings shall be in the custody and care of the Employer. Obness otherwise stated in the Contract, two copies of the Contract and of each subsequent Drawing shall be supplied to the Contractor, who may make or request further copies at the cost of the Contractor.
© FIDIC	Each of the Contractor's Documents shall be in the custody and care of the Contractor, unless and until taken over by the Employer. Unless otherwise stated in
•	© FIDIC 2006 MDD Llarmaniand Conditions of Contract for Construction Month 2000 Constructions

the Contract, the Contractor shall supply to the Engineer six copies of each of the Contractor's Documents.

The Contractor shall keep, on the Site, a copy of the Contract, publications named in the Specification, the Contractor's Documents (if any), the Drawings and Variations and other communications given under the Contract. The Employer's Personnel shall have the right of access to all these documents at all reasonable times.

If a Party becomes aware of an error or defect in a document which was prepared for use in executing the Works, the Party shall promptly give notice to the other Party of such error or defect.

Delayed Drawings or Instructions The Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer whenever the Works are likely to be delayed or disrupted if any necessary drawing or instruction is not issued to the Contractor within a particular time, which shall be reasonable. The notice shall include details of the necessary drawing or instruction, details of why and by when it should be issued, and the nature and amount of the delay or disruption likely to be suffered if it is late.

If the Contractor suffers delay and/or incurs Cost as a result of a failure of the Engineer to issue the notified drawing or instruction within a time which is reasonable and is specified in the notice with supporting details, the Contractor shall give a further notice to the Engineer and shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [*Contractor's Claims*] to:

- (a) an extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4 [*Extension of Time for Completion*], and
- (b) payment of any such Cost plus profit, which shall be included in the Contract Price.

After receiving this further notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [*Determinations*] to agree or determine these matters.

However, if and to the extent that the Engineer's failure was caused by any error or delay by the Contractor, including an error in, or delay in the submission of, any of the Contractor's Documents, the Contractor shall not be entitled to such extension of time, Cost or profit.

1.10

1.9

Employer's Use of Contractor's Documents As between the Parties, the Contractor shall retain the copyright and other intellectual property rights in the Contractor's Documents and other design documents made by (or on behalf of) the Contractor.

The Contractor shall be deemed (by signing the Contract) to give to the Employer a non-terminable transferable non-exclusive royalty-free licence to copy, use and communicate the Contractor's Documents, including making and using modifications of them. This licence shall:

- CULATED DOOD
- (a) apply throughout the actual or intended working life (whichever is longer) of the relevant parts of the Works,

entitle any person in proper possession of the relevant part of the Works to copy, use and communicate the Contractor's Documents for the purposes of completing, operating, maintaining, altering, adjusting, repairing and demolishing the Works, and

in the case of Contractor's Documents which are in the form of computer programs and other software, permit their use on any computer on the Site and

	other places as envisaged by the Contract, including replacements of any computers supplied by the Contractor.		
	The Contractor's Documents and other design documents made by (or on behalf of) the Contractor shall not, without the Contractor's consent, be used, copied or communicated to a third party by (or on behalf of) the Employer for purposes other than those permitted under this Sub-Clause.		
1.11			
Contractor's Use of Employer's Documents	As between the Parties, the Employer shall retain the copyright and other intellectual property rights in the Specification, the Drawings and other documents made by (o on behalf of) the Employer. The Contractor may, at his cost, copy, use, and obtain communication of these documents for the purposes of the Contract. They shall not without the Employer's consent, be copied, used or communicated to a third party by the Contractor, except as necessary for the purposes of the Contract.		
1.12			
Confidential Details	The Contractor's and the Employer's Personnel shall disclose all such confidential and other information as may be reasonably required in order to verify compliance with the Contract and allow its proper implementation.		
	Each of them shall treat the details of the Contract as private and confidential, except to the extent necessary to carry out their respective obligations under the Contract or to comply with applicable Laws. Each of them shall not publish or disclose any particulars of the Works prepared by the other Party without the previous agreement of the other Party. However, the Contractor shall be permitted to disclose any publicly available information, or information otherwise required to establish his qualifications to compete for other projects.		
1.13			
Compliance with Laws	The Contractor shall, in performing the Contract, comply with applicable Laws. Unless otherwise stated in the Particular Conditions:		
	 (a) the Employer shall have obtained (or shall obtain) the planning, zoning, building permit or similar permission for the Permanent Works, and any other permissions described in the Specification as having been (or to be) obtained by the Employer; and the Employer shall indemnify and hold the Contractor harmless against and from the consequences of any failure to do so; and (b) the Contractor shall give all notices, pay all taxes, duties and fees, and obtain all permits, licences and approvals, as required by the Laws in relation to the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of any defects; and the Contractor shall indemnify and hold the Employer harmless against and from the consequences of any failure to do so, unless the Contractor is impeded to accomplish these actions and shows evidence of its diligence. 		
1.14			
Joint and Several Liability	If the Contractor constitutes (under applicable Laws) a joint venture, consortium or other unincorporated grouping of two or more persons:		
NTED	D_{O} these persons shall be deemed to be jointly and severally liable to the Employer		



these persons shall be deemed to be jointly and severally liable to the Employer for the performance of the Contract;

these persons shall notify the Employer of their leader who shall have authority to bind the Contractor and each of these persons; and

the Contractor shall not alter its composition or legal status without the prior consent of the Employer.

© FIDIC 2006. MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions. For participating development bank financed contract use only. No reproduction of this document is permitted.

1.15 Inspections and Audit by the Bank The Contractor shall permit the Bank and/or persons appointed by the Bank to inspect the Site and/or the Contractor's accounts and records relating to the performance of the Contract and to have such accounts and records audited by auditors appointed by the Bank if required by the Bank.



2.1 Right of Access to the Site

The Employer shall give the Contractor right of access to, and possession of, all parts of the Site within the time (or times) stated in the Contract Data. The right and possession may not be exclusive to the Contractor. If, under the Contract, the Employer is required to give (to the Contractor) possession of any foundation, structure, plant or means of access, the Employer shall do so in the time and manner stated in the Specification. However, the Employer may withhold any such right or possession until the Performance Security has been received.

If no such time is stated in the Contract Data, the Employer shall give the Contractor right of access to, and possession of, the Site within such times as required to enable the Contractor to proceed without disruption in accordance with the programme submitted under Sub-Clause 8.3 [*Programme*].

If the Contractor suffers delay and/or incurs Cost as a result of a failure by the Employer to give any such right or possession within such time, the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer and shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [Contractor's Claims] to:

- (a) an extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4 [*Extension of Time for Completion*], and
- (b) payment of any such Cost plus profit, which shall be included in the Contract Price.

After receiving this notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [*Determinations*] to agree or determine these matters.

However, if and to the extent that the Employer's failure was caused by any error or delay by the Contractor, including an error in, or delay in the submission of, any of the Contractor's Documents, the Contractor shall not be entitled to such extension of time, Cost or profit.

2.2

Permits, Licences or Approvals

The Employer shall provide, at the request of the Contractor, such reasonable assistance as to allow the Contractor to obtain properly:

- (a) copies of the Laws of the Country which are relevant to the Contract but are not readily available, and
- (b) any permits, licences or approvals required by the Laws of the Country:



- (i) which the Contractor is required to obtain under Sub-Clause 1.13 [*Compliance with Laws*],
 -) for the delivery of Goods, including clearance through customs, and
 - for the export of Contractor's Equipment when it is removed from the Site.

2.3 Employer's Personnel	The Employer shall be responsible for ensuring that the Employer's Personnel and the Employer's other contractors on the Site:		
	(a) co-operate with the Contractor's efforts under Sub-Clause 4.6 [Co-operation],		
	 and (b) take actions similar to those which the Contractor is required to take under sub-paragraphs (a), (b) and (c) of Sub-Clause 4.8 [Safety Procedures] and under Sub-Clause 4.18 [Protection of the Environment]. 		
2.4			
Employer's Financial Arrangements	The Employer shall submit, before the Commencement Date and thereafter within 28 days after receiving any request from the Contractor, reasonable evidence that financial arrangements have been made and are being maintained which will enable the Employer to pay the Contract Price punctually (as estimated at that time) in accordance with Clause 14 [<i>Contract Price and Payment</i>]. Before the Employer makes any material change to his financial arrangements, the Employer shall give notice to the Contractor with detailed particulars.		
	In addition, if the Bank has notified to the Borrower that the Bank has suspended disbursements under its loan, which finances in whole or in part the execution of the Works, the Employer shall give notice of such suspension to the Contractor with detailed particulars, including the date of such notification, with a copy to the Engineer, within 7 days of the Borrower having received the suspension notification from the Bank. If alternative funds will be available in appropriate currencies to the Employer to continue making payments to the Contractor beyond a date 60 days after the date of Bank notification of the suspension, the Employer shall provide reasonable evidence in such notice of the extent to which such funds will be available.		
2.5			
Employer's Claims	If the Employer considers himself to be entitled to any payment under any Clause of these Conditions or otherwise in connection with the Contract, and/or to any extension of the Defects Notification Period, the Employer or the Engineer shall give notice and particulars to the Contractor. However, notice is not required for payments due under Sub-Clause 4.19 [<i>Electricity, Water and Gas</i>], under Sub-Clause 4.20 [<i>Employer's Equipment and Free-Issue Materials</i>], or for other services requested by the Contractor.		
	The notice shall be given as soon as practicable and no longer than 28 days after the Employer became aware, or should have become aware, of the event or circumstances giving rise to the claim. A notice relating to any extension of the Defects Notification Period shall be given before the expiry of such period.		

The particulars shall specify the Clause or other basis of the claim, and shall include substantiation of the amount and/or extension to which the Employer considers himself to be entitled in connection with the Contract. The Engineer shall then proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine (i) the amount (if any) which the Employer is entitled to be paid by the Contractor, and/or (ii) the extension (if any) of the Defects Notification Period in accordance with Sub-Clause 11.3 [Extension of Defects Notification Period].



This amount may be included as a deduction in the Contract Price and Payment Certificates. The Employer shall only be entitled to set off against or make any deduction from an amount certified in a Payment Certificate, or to otherwise claim against the Contractor, in accordance with this Sub-Clause.



3.1 Engineer's Duties and Authority

The Employer shall appoint the Engineer who shall carry out the duties assigned to him in the Contract. The Engineer's staff shall include suitably qualified engineers and other professionals who are competent to carry out these duties.

The Engineer shall have no authority to amend the Contract.

The Engineer may exercise the authority attributable to the Engineer as specified in or necessarily to be implied from the Contract. If the Engineer is required to obtain the approval of the Employer before exercising a specified authority, the requirements shall be as stated in the Particular Conditions. The Employer shall promptly inform the Contractor of any change to the authority attributed to the Engineer.

However, whenever the Engineer exercises a specified authority for which the Employer's approval is required, then (for the purposes of the Contract) the Employer shall be deemed to have given approval.

Except as otherwise stated in these Conditions:

- (a) whenever carrying out duties or exercising authority, specified in or implied by the Contract, the Engineer shall be deemed to act for the Employer;
- (b) the Engineer has no authority to relieve either Party of any duties, obligations or responsibilities under the Contract; and
- (c) any approval, check, certificate, consent, examination, inspection, instruction, notice, proposal, request, test, or similar act by the Engineer (including absence of disapproval) shall not relieve the Contractor from any responsibility he has under the Contract, including responsibility for errors, omissions, discrepancies and non-compliances.
- (d) Any act by the Engineer in response to a Contractor's request except otherwise expressly specified shall be notified in writing to the Contractor within 28 days of receipt.

The following provisions shall apply:

The Engineer shall obtain the specific approval of the Employer before taking action under the following Sub-Clauses of these Conditions:

- (a) Sub-Clause 4.12: Agreeing or determining an extension of time and/or additional cost.
- (b) Sub-Clause 13.1: Instructing a Variation, except;
 - (i) in an emergency situation as determined by the Engineer, or
 - (ii) if such a Variation would increase the Accepted Contract Amount by less than the percentage specified in the Contract Data.



Sub-Clause 13.3: Approving a proposal for Variation submitted by the Contractor in accordance with Sub Clause 13.1 or 13.2..

Sub-Clause 13.4: Specifying the amount payable in each of the applicable currencies.

Notwithstanding the obligation, as set out above, to obtain approval, if, in the opinion of the Engineer, an emergency occurs affecting the safety of life or of the Works or of

adjoining property, he may, without relieving the Contractor of any of his duties and responsibility under the Contract, instruct the Contractor to execute all such work or to do all such things as may, in the opinion of the Engineer, be necessary to abate or reduce the risk. The Contractor shall forthwith comply, despite the absence of approval of the Employer, with any such instruction of the Engineer. The Engineer shall determine an addition to the Contract Price, in respect of such instruction, in accordance with Clause 13 and shall notify the Contractor accordingly, with a copy to the Employer.

Delegation by the The Engineer may from time to time assign duties and delegate authority to assistants, Engineer and may also revoke such assignment or delegation. These assistants may include a resident engineer, and/or independent inspectors appointed to inspect and/or test items of Plant and/or Materials. The assignment, delegation or revocation shall be in writing and shall not take effect until copies have been received by both Parties. However, unless otherwise agreed by both Parties, the Engineer shall not delegate the authority to determine any matter in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations].

> Assistants shall be suitably qualified persons, who are competent to carry out these duties and exercise this authority, and who are fluent in the language for communications defined in Sub-Clause 1.4 [Law and Language].

> Each assistant, to whom duties have been assigned or authority has been delegated, shall only be authorised to issue instructions to the Contractor to the extent defined by the delegation. Any approval, check, certificate, consent, examination, inspection, instruction, notice, proposal, request, test, or similar act by an assistant, in accordance with the delegation, shall have the same effect as though the act had been an act of the Engineer. However:

- (a) any failure to disapprove any work, Plant or Materials shall not constitute approval, and shall therefore not prejudice the right of the Engineer to reject the work. Plant or Materials:
- (b) if the Contractor questions any determination or instruction of an assistant, the Contractor may refer the matter to the Engineer, who shall promptly confirm, reverse or vary the determination or instruction.

Instructions of the Engineer

3.3

3.2

The Engineer may issue to the Contractor (at any time) instructions and additional or modified Drawings which may be necessary for the execution of the Works and the remedying of any defects, all in accordance with the Contract. The Contractor shall only take instructions from the Engineer, or from an assistant to whom the appropriate authority has been delegated under this Clause. If an instruction constitutes a Variation, Clause 13 [Variations and Adjustments] shall apply.

The Contractor shall comply with the instructions given by the Engineer or delegated assistant, on any matter related to the Contract. Whenever practicable, their instructions shall be given in writing. If the Engineer or a delegated assistant:

(a) (b)

gives an oral instruction,

receives a written confirmation of the instruction, from (or on behalf of) the Contractor, within two working days after giving the instruction, and does not reply by issuing a written rejection and/or instruction within two working days after receiving the confirmation,

then the confirmation shall constitute the written instruction of the Engineer or DIC 20delegated assistant (as the case may be).



3.4 Replacement of the Engineer

Determinations

If the Employer intends to replace the Engineer, the Employer shall, not less than 21 days before the intended date of replacement, give notice to the Contractor of the name, address and relevant experience of the intended replacement Engineer. If the Contractor considers the intended replacement Engineer to be unsuitable, he has the right to raise objection against him by notice to the Employer, with supporting particulars, and the Employer shall give full and fair consideration to this objection.

Whenever these Conditions provide that the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with this Sub-Clause 3.5 to agree or determine any matter, the Engineer shall consult with each Party in an endeavour to reach agreement. If agreement is not achieved, the Engineer shall make a fair determination in accordance with the Contract, taking due regard of all relevant circumstances.

The Engineer shall give notice to both Parties of each agreement or determination, with supporting particulars, within 28 days from the receipt of the corresponding claim or request except when otherwise specified. Each Party shall give effect to each agreement or determination unless and until revised under Clause 20 [*Claims, Disputes and Arbitration*].



4.1 Contractor's General Obligations

The Contractor shall design (to the extent specified in the Contract), execute and complete the Works in accordance with the Contract and with the Engineer's instructions, and shall remedy any defects in the Works.

The Contractor shall provide the Plant and Contractor's Documents specified in the Contract, and all Contractor's Personnel, Goods, consumables and other things and services, whether of a temporary or permanent nature, required in and for this design, execution, completion and remedying of defects.

All equipment, material, and services to be incorporated in or required for the Works shall have their origin in any eligible source country as defined by the Bank.

The Contractor shall be responsible for the adequacy, stability and safety of all Site operations and of all methods of construction. Except to the extent specified in the Contract, the Contractor (i) shall be responsible for all Contractor's Documents, Temporary Works, and such design of each item of Plant and Materials as is required for the item to be in accordance with the Contract, and (ii) shall not otherwise be responsible for the design or specification of the Permanent Works.

The Contractor shall, whenever required by the Engineer, submit details of the arrangements and methods which the Contractor proposes to adopt for the execution of the Works. No significant alteration to these arrangements and methods shall be made without this having previously been notified to the Engineer.

If the Contract specifies that the Contractor shall design any part of the Permanent



the Contractor shall submit to the Engineer the Contractor's Documents for this part in accordance with the procedures specified in the Contract;

these Contractor's Documents shall be in accordance with the Specification and Drawings, shall be written in the language for communications defined in Sub-

3.5

	 Clause 1.4 [<i>Law and Language</i>], and shall include additional information required by the Engineer to add to the Drawings for co-ordination of each Party's designs; (c) the Contractor shall be responsible for this part and it shall, when the Works are completed, be fit for such purposes for which the part is intended as are specified in the Contract; and (d) prior to the commencement of the Tests on Completion, the Contractor shall submit to the Engineer the "as-built" documents and, if applicable, operation and maintenance manuals in accordance with the Specification and in sufficient detail for the Employer to operate, maintain, dismantle, reassemble, adjust and repair this part of the Works. Such part shall not be considered to be completed for the purposes of taking-over under Sub-Clause 10.1 [<i>Taking Over of the Works and Sections</i>] until these documents and manuals have been submitted to the Engineer.
4.2	
Performance Security	The Contractor shall obtain (at his cost) a Performance Security for proper performance, in the amount and currencies stated in the Contract Data. If an amount is not stated in the Contract Data, this Sub-Clause shall not apply.
	The Contractor shall deliver the Performance Security to the Employer within 28 days after receiving the Letter of Acceptance, and shall send a copy to the Engineer. The Performance Security shall be issued by an entity and from within a country (or other jurisdiction) approved by the Employer, and shall be in the form annexed to the Particular Conditions or in another form approved by the Employer.
	The Contractor shall ensure that the Performance Security is valid and enforceable until the Contractor has executed and completed the Works and remedied any defects. If the terms of the Performance Security specify its expiry date, and the Contractor has not become entitled to receive the Performance Certificate by the date 28 days prior to the expiry date, the Contractor shall extend the validity of the Performance Security until the Works have been completed and any defects have been remedied.
	The Employer shall not make a claim under the Performance Security, except for amounts to which the Employer is entitled under the Contract.
	The Employer shall indemnify and hold the Contractor harmless against and from all damages, losses and expenses (including legal fees and expenses) resulting from a claim under the Performance Security to the extent to which the Employer was not entitled to make the claim.
	The Employer shall return the Performance Security to the Contractor within 21 days after receiving a copy of the Performance Certificate.
	Without limitation to the provisions of the rest of this Sub-Clause, whenever the Engineer determines an addition or a reduction to the Contract Price as a result of a change in cost and/or legislation, or as a result of a Variation amounting to more than 25 percent of the portion of the Contract Price payable in a specific currency, the Contractor shall at the Engineer's request promptly increase, or may decrease, as the case may be, the value of the Performance Security in that currency by an equal percentage.
4.3 JUATED D	
Contractor's Representative	The Contractor shall appoint the Contractor's Representative and shall give him all authority necessary to act on the Contractor's behalf under the Contract.
FIDIC	290 hless the Contractor's Representative is named in the Contract, the Contractor shall,

© FIDIC 2006. MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions. For participating development bank financed contract use only. No reproduction of this document is permitted.

prior to the Commencement Date, submit to the Engineer for consent the name and particulars of the person the Contractor proposes to appoint as Contractor's Representative. If consent is withheld or subsequently revoked in terms of Sub-Clause 6.9 [*Contractor's Personnel*], or if the appointed person fails to act as Contractor's Representative, the Contractor shall similarly submit the name and particulars of another suitable person for such appointment.

The Contractor shall not, without the prior consent of the Engineer, revoke the appointment of the Contractor's Representative or appoint a replacement.

The whole time of the Contractor's Representative shall be given to directing the Contractor's performance of the Contract. If the Contractor's Representative is to be temporarily absent from the Site during the execution of the Works, a suitable replacement person shall be appointed, subject to the Engineer's prior consent, and the Engineer shall be notified accordingly.

The Contractor's Representative shall, on behalf of the Contractor, receive instructions under Sub-Clause 3.3 [*Instructions of the Engineer*].

The Contractor's Representative may delegate any powers, functions and authority to any competent person, and may at any time revoke the delegation. Any delegation or revocation shall not take effect until the Engineer has received prior notice signed by the Contractor's Representative, naming the person and specifying the powers, functions and authority being delegated or revoked.

The Contractor's Representative shall be fluent in the language for communications defined in Sub-Clause 1.4 [*Law and Language*]. If the Contractor's Representative's delegates are not fluent in the said language, the Contractor shall make competent interpreters available during all working hours in a number deemed sufficient by the Engineer.

4.4

Subcontractors

ED

The Contractor shall not subcontract the whole of the Works.

The Contractor shall be responsible for the acts or defaults of any Subcontractor, his agents or employees, as if they were the acts or defaults of the Contractor. Unless otherwise stated in the Particular Conditions:

- the Contractor shall not be required to obtain consent to suppliers solely of Materials, or to a subcontract for which the Subcontractor is named in the Contract
- (b) the prior consent of the Engineer shall be obtained to other proposed Subcontractors;
- (c) the Contractor shall give the Engineer not less than 28 days' notice of the intended date of the commencement of each Subcontractor's work, and of the commencement of such work on the Site; and
- (d) each subcontract shall include provisions which would entitle the Employer to require the subcontract to be assigned to the Employer under Sub-Clause 4.5 [Assignment of Benefit of Subcontract] (if or when applicable) or in the event of termination under Sub-Clause 15.2 [Termination by Employer].

The Contractor shall ensure that the requirements imposed on the Contractor by Sub-Clause 1.12 [Confidential Details] apply equally to each Subcontractor.

Where practicable, the Contractor shall give fair and reasonable opportunity for Dic 20 contractors from the Country to be appointed as Subcontractors.

4.5 Assignment of Benefit of Subcontract	If a Subcontractor's obligations extend beyond the expiry date of the relevant Defects Notification Period and the Engineer, prior to this date, instructs the Contractor to assign the benefit of such obligations to the Employer, then the Contractor shall do so. Unless otherwise stated in the assignment, the Contractor shall have no liability to the Employer for the work carried out by the Subcontractor after the assignment takes effect.
4.6	
Co-operation	The Contractor shall, as specified in the Contract or as instructed by the Engineer, allow appropriate opportunities for carrying out work to:
	 (a) the Employer's Personnel, (b) any other contractors employed by the Employer, and (c) the personnel of any legally constituted public authorities,
	who may be employed in the execution on or near the Site of any work not included in the Contract.
	Any such instruction shall constitute a Variation if and to the extent that it causes the Contractor to suffer delays and/or to incur Unforeseeable Cost. Services for these personnel and other contractors may include the use of Contractor's Equipment, Temporary Works or access arrangements which are the responsibility of the Contractor.
	If, under the Contract, the Employer is required to give to the Contractor possession of any foundation, structure, plant or means of access in accordance with Contractor's Documents, the Contractor shall submit such documents to the Engineer in the time and manner stated in the Specification.
4.7	
Setting Out	The Contractor shall set out the Works in relation to original points, lines and levels of reference specified in the Contract or notified by the Engineer. The Contractor shall be responsible for the correct positioning of all parts of the Works, and shall rectify any error in the positions, levels, dimensions or alignment of the Works.
	The Employer shall be responsible for any errors in these specified or notified items of reference, but the Contractor shall use reasonable efforts to verify their accuracy before they are used.
	If the Contractor suffers delay and/or incurs Cost from executing work which was necessitated by an error in these items of reference, and an experienced contractor could not reasonably have discovered such error and avoided this delay and/or Cost, the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer and shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [<i>Contractor's Claims</i>] to:
	 (a) an extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4 [<i>Extension of Time for Completion</i>], and (b) payment of any such Cost plus profit, which shall be included in the Contract Price.
SUATED	After receiving this notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [<i>Determinations</i>] to agree or determine (i) whether and (if so) to what extent the error could not reasonably have been discovered, and (ii) the matters described in Sub -paragraphs (a) and (b) above related to this extent.
4.8	
Safety Procedures	The Contractor shall: (a) comply with all applicable safety regulations,
16	© FIDIC 2006. MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions. For participating development bank financed contract use only. No reproduction of this document is permitted.

	 (b) take care for the safety of all persons entitled to be on the Site, (c) use reasonable efforts to keep the Site and Works clear of unnecessary obstruction so as to avoid danger to these persons, (d) provide fencing, lighting, guarding and watching of the Works until completion and taking over under Clause 10 [<i>Employer's Taking Over</i>], and (e) provide any Temporary Works (including roadways, footways, guards and fences) which may be necessary, because of the execution of the Works, for the use and protection of the public and of owners and occupiers of adjacent land. 		
4.9			
Quality Assurance	The Contractor shall institute a quality assurance system to demonstrate compliance with the requirements of the Contract. The system shall be in accordance with the details stated in the Contract. The Engineer shall be entitled to audit any aspect of the system.		
	Details of all procedures and compliance documents shall be submitted to the Engineer for information before each design and execution stage is commenced. When any document of a technical nature is issued to the Engineer, evidence of the prior approval by the Contractor himself shall be apparent on the document itself.		
	Compliance with the quality assurance system shall not relieve the Contractor of any of his duties, obligations or responsibilities under the Contract.		
4.10			
Site Data	The Employer shall have made available to the Contractor for his information, prior to the Base Date, all relevant data in the Employer's possession on sub-surface and hydrological conditions at the Site, including environmental aspects. The Employer shall similarly make available to the Contractor all such data which come into the Employer's possession after the Base Date. The Contractor shall be responsible for interpreting all such data.		
	To the extent which was practicable (taking account of cost and time), the Contractor shall be deemed to have obtained all necessary information as to risks, contingencies and other circumstances which may influence or affect the Tender or Works. To the same extent, the Contractor shall be deemed to have inspected and examined the Site, its surroundings, the above data and other available information, and to have been satisfied before submitting the Tender as to all relevant matters, including (without limitation):		
	(a) the form and nature of the Site, including sub-surface conditions,		
	 (b) the hydrological and climatic conditions, (c) the extent and nature of the work and Goods necessary for the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of any defects, (d) the Laws, procedures and labour practices of the Country, and (e) the Contractor's requirements for access, accommodation, facilities, personnel, 		
	power, transport, water and other services.		
4.11			
Sufficiency of the Accepted Contract	The Contractor shall be deemed to:		
Amount	(a) have satisfied himself as to the correctness and sufficiency of the Accepted Contract Amount, and have based the Accepted Contract Amount on the data, interpretations, necessary information, inspections, examinations and satisfaction as to all relevant matters referred to in Sub-Clause 4.10 [<i>Site Data</i>].		
10	OTHESS OTHERWISE STATED IN THE CONTRACT, THE ACCEPTED CONTRACT ATTOUNT COVERS AN THE		

© FIDIC 2006. MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions. For participating development bank financed contract use only. No reproduction of this document is permitted.

	Contractor's obligations under the Contract (including those under Provisional Sums, if any) and all things necessary for the proper execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of any defects.
4.12	
Unforeseeable Physical Conditions	In this Sub-Clause, "physical conditions" means natural physical conditions and man- made and other physical obstructions and pollutants, which the Contractor encounters at the Site when executing the Works, including sub-surface and hydrological conditions but excluding climatic conditions.
	If the Contractor encounters adverse physical conditions which he considers to have been Unforeseeable, the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer as soon as practicable.
	This notice shall describe the physical conditions, so that they can be inspected by the Engineer, and shall set out the reasons why the Contractor considers them to be Unforeseeable. The Contractor shall continue executing the Works, using such proper and reasonable measures as are appropriate for the physical conditions, and shall comply with any instructions which the Engineer may give. If an instruction constitutes a Variation, Clause 13 [<i>Variations and Adjustments</i>] shall apply.
	If and to the extent that the Contractor encounters physical conditions which are Unforeseeable, gives such a notice, and suffers delay and/or incurs Cost due to these conditions, the Contractor shall be entitled subject to notice under Sub-Clause 20.1 [<i>Contractor's Claims</i>] to:
	 (a) an extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4 [<i>Extension of Time for Completion</i>], and (b) payment of any such Cost, which shall be included in the Contract Price.
	Upon receiving such notice and inspecting and/or investigating these physical conditions, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [<i>Determinations</i>] to agree or determine (i) whether and (if so) to what extent these physical conditions were Unforeseeable, and (ii) the matters described in sub-paragraphs (a) and (b) above related to this extent.
	However, before additional Cost is finally agreed or determined under sub-paragraph (ii), the Engineer may also review whether other physical conditions in similar parts of the Works (if any) were more favourable than could reasonably have been foreseen when the Contractor submitted the Tender. If and to the extent that these more favourable conditions were encountered, the Engineer may proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [<i>Determinations</i>] to agree or determine the reductions in Cost which were due to these conditions, which may be included (as deductions) in the Contract Price and Payment Certificates. However, the net effect of all adjustments under sub-paragraph (b) and all these reductions, for all the physical conditions encountered in similar parts of the Works, shall not result in a net reduction in the Contract Price.
4.13	The Engineer shall take account of any evidence of the physical conditions foreseen by the Contractor when submitting the Tender, which shall be made available by the Contractor, but shall not be bound by the Contractor's interpretation of any such evidence.
1.10	

18

Rights of Way and Children Steering Stress otherwise specified in the Contract the Employer shall provide access to and Facilities

	necessary for the Works. The Contractor shall obtain, at his risk and cost, any additional rights of way or facilities outside the Site which he may require for the purposes of the Works.
4.14	
Avoidance of Interference	The Contractor shall not interfere unnecessarily or improperly with:
	 (a) the convenience of the public, or (b) the access to and use and occupation of all roads and footpaths, irrespective of whether they are public or in the possession of the Employer or of others.
	The Contractor shall indemnify and hold the Employer harmless against and from all damages, losses and expenses (including legal fees and expenses) resulting from any such unnecessary or improper interference.
4.15	
Access Route	The Contractor shall be deemed to have been satisfied as to the suitability and availability of access routes to the Site at Base Date. The Contractor shall use reasonable efforts to prevent any road or bridge from being damaged by the Contractor's traffic or by the Contractor's Personnel. These efforts shall include the proper use of appropriate vehicles and routes.
	Except as otherwise stated in these Conditions:
	(a) the Contractor shall (as between the Parties) be responsible for any maintenance which may be required for his use of access routes;
	(b) the Contractor shall provide all necessary signs or directions along access routes, and shall obtain any permission which may be required from the relevant authorities for his use of routes, signs and directions;
	 (c) the Employer shall not be responsible for any claims which may arise from the use or otherwise of any access route;
	(d) the Employer does not guarantee the suitability or availability of particular access routes; and
	(e) Costs due to non-suitability or non-availability, for the use required by the Contractor, of access routes shall be borne by the Contractor.
4.16 Transport of Goods	Unless otherwise stated in the Particular Conditions:
	(a) the Contractor shall give the Engineer not less than 21 days' notice of the date
	 on which any Plant or a major item of other Goods will be delivered to the Site; (b) the Contractor shall be responsible for packing, loading, transporting, receiving, unloading, storing and protecting all Goods and other things required for the Works; and
	 (c) the Contractor shall indemnify and hold the Employer harmless against and from all damages, losses and expenses (including legal fees and expenses) resulting from the transport of Goods, and shall negotiate and pay all claims arising from their transport.
4.17	
Contractor's Equipment	The Contractor shall be responsible for all Contractor's Equipment. When brought on to the Site, Contractor's Equipment shall be deemed to be exclusively intended for the execution of the Works. The Contractor shall not remove from the Site any major items of Contractor's Equipment without the consent of the Engineer. However, consent shall not be required for vehicles transporting Goods or Contractor's Personnel off Site.

4.18 Protection of the Environment	The Contractor shall take all reasonable steps to protect the environment (both on and off the Site) and to limit damage and nuisance to people and property resulting from pollution, noise and other results of his operations.
	The Contractor shall ensure that emissions, surface discharges and effluent from the Contractor's activities shall not exceed the values stated in the Specification or prescribed by applicable Laws.
4.19	
Electricity, Water and Gas	The Contractor shall, except as stated below, be responsible for the provision of all power, water and other services he may require for his construction activities and to the extent defined in the Specifications, for the tests.
	The Contractor shall be entitled to use for the purposes of the Works such supplies of electricity, water, gas and other services as may be available on the Site and of which details and prices are given in the Specification. The Contractor shall, at his risk and cost, provide any apparatus necessary for his use of these services and for measuring the quantities consumed.
	The quantities consumed and the amounts due (at these prices) for such services shall be agreed or determined by the Engineer in accordance with Sub-Clause 2.5 [<i>Employer's Claims</i>] and Sub-Clause 3.5 [<i>Determinations</i>]. The Contractor shall pay these amounts to the Employer.
4.20	
Employer's Equipment and Free-Issue Materials	The Employer shall make the Employer's Equipment (if any) available for the use of the Contractor in the execution of the Works in accordance with the details, arrangements and prices stated in the Specification. Unless otherwise stated in the Specification:
	 (a) the Employer shall be responsible for the Employer's Equipment, except that (b) the Contractor shall be responsible for each item of Employer's Equipment whilst any of the Contractor's Personnel is operating it, driving it, directing it or in possession or control of it.
	The appropriate quantities and the amounts due (at such stated prices) for the use of Employer's Equipment shall be agreed or determined by the Engineer in accordance with Sub-Clause 2.5 [<i>Employer's Claims</i>] and Sub-Clause 3.5 [<i>Determinations</i>]. The Contractor shall pay these amounts to the Employer.
	The Employer shall supply, free of charge, the "free-issue materials" (if any) in accordance with the details stated in the Specification. The Employer shall, at his risk and cost, provide these materials at the time and place specified in the Contract. The Contractor shall then visually inspect them, and shall promptly give notice to the Engineer of any shortage, defect or default in these materials. Unless otherwise agreed by both Parties, the Employer shall immediately rectify the notified shortage, defect or default.
B	After this visual inspection, the free-issue materials shall come under the care, custody and control of the Contractor. The Contractor's obligations of inspection, care, custody and control shall not relieve the Employer of liability for any shortage, defect or default not apparent from a visual inspection.
4.21 Progress Reports	Unless otherwise stated in the Particular Conditions, monthly progress reports shall be prepared by the Contractor and submitted to the Engineer in six copies. The first report shall cover the period up to the end of the first calendar month following the

Commencement Date. Reports shall be submitted monthly thereafter, each within 7 days after the last day of the period to which it relates.

Reporting shall continue until the Contractor has completed all work which is known to be outstanding at the completion date stated in the Taking-Over Certificate for the Works.

Each report shall include:

- (a) charts and detailed descriptions of progress, including each stage of design (if any), Contractor's Documents, procurement, manufacture, delivery to Site, construction, erection and testing; and including these stages for work by each nominated Subcontractor (as defined in Clause 5 [Nominated Subcontractors]),
- (b) photographs showing the status of manufacture and of progress on the Site;
- (c) for the manufacture of each main item of Plant and Materials, the name of the manufacturer, manufacture location, percentage progress, and the actual or expected dates of:
 - (i) commencement of manufacture,
 - (ii) Contractor's inspections,
 - (iii) tests, and
 - (iv) shipment and arrival at the Site;
- (d) the details described in Sub-Clause 6.10 [*Records of Contractor's Personnel and Equipment*];
- (e) copies of quality assurance documents, test results and certificates of Materials;
- (f) list of notices given under Sub-Clause 2.5 [*Employer's Claims*] and notices given under Sub-Clause 20.1 [*Contractor's Claims*];
- (g) safety statistics, including details of any hazardous incidents and activities relating to environmental aspects and public relations; and
- (h) comparisons of actual and planned progress, with details of any events or circumstances which may jeopardise the completion in accordance with the Contract, and the measures being (or to be) adopted to overcome delays.

4.22

Security of the Site

Unless otherwise stated in the Particular Conditions:

- (a) the Contractor shall be responsible for keeping unauthorised persons off the Site, and
- (b) authorised persons shall be limited to the Contractor's Personnel and the Employer's Personnel; and to any other personnel notified to the Contractor, by the Employer or the Engineer, as authorised personnel of the Employer's other contractors on the Site.

4.23

Contractor's Operations on Site

The Contractor shall confine his operations to the Site, and to any additional areas which may be obtained by the Contractor and agreed by the Engineer as additional working areas. The Contractor shall take all necessary precautions to keep Contractor's Equipment and Contractor's Personnel within the Site and these additional areas, and to keep them off adjacent land.



^DOpuring the execution of the Works, the Contractor shall keep the Site free from all unnecessary obstruction, and shall store or dispose of any Contractor's Equipment or surplus materials. The Contractor shall clear away and remove from the Site any wreckage, rubbish and Temporary Works which are no longer required.

FIDIC 2000 pon the issue of a Taking-Over Certificate, the Contractor shall clear away and

remove, from that part of the Site and Works to which the Taking-Over Certificate refers, all Contractor's Equipment, surplus material, wreckage, rubbish and Temporary Works. The Contractor shall leave that part of the Site and the Works in a clean and safe condition. However, the Contractor may retain on Site, during the Defects Notification Period, such Goods as are required for the Contractor to fulfil obligations under the Contract.

4.04				
4.24				
Fossils	All fossils, coins, articles of value or antiquity, and structures and other remains or items of geological or archaeological interest found on the Site shall be placed under the care and authority of the Employer. The Contractor shall take reasonable precautions to prevent Contractor's Personnel or other persons from removing or damaging any of these findings.			
	The Contractor shall, upon discovery of any such finding, promptly give notice to the Engineer, who shall issue instructions for dealing with it. If the Contractor suffers delay and/or incurs Cost from complying with the instructions, the Contractor shall give a further notice to the Engineer and shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [<i>Contractor's Claims</i>] to:			
	 (a) an extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4 [<i>Extension of Time for Completion</i>], and (b) payment of any such Cost, which shall be included in the Contract Price. 			
	After receiving this further notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub- Clause 3.5 [<i>Determinations</i>] to agree or determine these matters.			
Nomina	ated Subcontractors			
5.1 Definition of "nominated	ated Subcontractors			
5.1				
5.1 Definition of "nominated	 In the Contract, "nominated Subcontractor" means a Subcontractor: (a) who is stated in the Contract as being a nominated Subcontractor, or (b) whom the Engineer, under Clause 13 [<i>Variations and Adjustments</i>], instructs the Contractor to employ as a Subcontractor subject to Sub-Clause 5.2 			
5.1 Definition of "nominated Subcontractor"	 In the Contract, "nominated Subcontractor" means a Subcontractor: (a) who is stated in the Contract as being a nominated Subcontractor, or (b) whom the Engineer, under Clause 13 [<i>Variations and Adjustments</i>], instructs the Contractor to employ as a Subcontractor subject to Sub-Clause 5.2 			

	(i)	undertake to the Contractor such obligations and liabilities as will enable the Contractor to discharge his obligations and liabilities under the Contract,
	(ii)	indemnify the Contractor against and from all obligations and liabilities arising under or in connection with the Contract and from the consequences of any failure by the Subcontractor to perform these
	(iii)	obligations or to fulfil these liabilities, and be paid only if and when the Contractor has received from the Employer payments for sums due under the Subcontract referred to under Sub- Clause 5.3 [<i>Payment to nominated Subcontractors</i>].
5.3		
Payments to nominated Subcontractors	nominated s certifies to charges sha	ctor shall pay to the nominated Subcontractor the amounts shown on the Subcontractor's invoices approved by the Contractor which the Engineer be due in accordance with the subcontract. These amounts plus other all be included in the Contract Price in accordance with sub-paragraph (b) se 13.5 [<i>Provisional Sums</i>], except as stated in Sub-Clause 5.4 [<i>Evidence</i> s].
5.4		
Evidence of Payments	nominated reasonable in accordar	ing a Payment Certificate which includes an amount payable to a Subcontractor, the Engineer may request the Contractor to supply evidence that the nominated Subcontractor has received all amounts due nee with previous Payment Certificates, less applicable deductions for otherwise. Unless the Contractor:
	(a) subm (b) (i) (ii)	nits this reasonable evidence to the Engineer, or satisfies the Engineer in writing that the Contractor is reasonably entitled to withhold or refuse to pay these amounts, and submits to the Engineer reasonable evidence that the nominated Subcontractor has been notified of the Contractor's entitlement,
	Subcontrac deductions) has failed to Contractor	Employer may (at his sole discretion) pay, direct to the nominated tor, part or all of such amounts previously certified (less applicable as are due to the nominated Subcontractor and for which the Contractor o submit the evidence described in sub-paragraphs (a) or (b) above. The shall then repay, to the Employer, the amount which the nominated tor was directly paid by the Employer.
Staff and	Labour	
6.1 Engagement of Staff and Labour	arrangemer	otherwise stated in the Specification, the Contractor shall make its for the engagement of all staff and labour, local or otherwise, and for nt, feeding, transport and, when appropriate, housing.
GUNED D		ctor is encouraged, to the extent practicable and reasonable, to employ your with appropriate qualifications and experience from sources within the
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Rates of Wages and Conditions of Labour	not lower th	ctor shall pay rates of wages, and observe conditions of labour, which are nan those established for the trade or industry where the work is carried tablished rates or conditions are applicable, the Contractor shall pay rates
		1DB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions. 23 development bank financed contract use only. No reproduction of this document is permitted.

	of wages and observe conditions which are not lower than the general level of wages and conditions observed locally by employers whose trade or industry is similar to that of the Contractor.
	The Contractor shall inform the Contractor's Personnel about their liability to pay personal income taxes in the Country in respect of such of their salaries, wages, allowances and any benefits as are subject to tax under the Laws of the Country for the time being in force, and the Contractor shall perform such duties in regard to such deductions thereof as may be imposed on him by such Laws.
6.3	
Persons in the Service of Employer	The Contractor shall not recruit, or attempt to recruit, staff and labour from amongst the Employer's Personnel.
6.4	
Labour Laws	The Contractor shall comply with all the relevant labour Laws applicable to the Contractor's Personnel, including Laws relating to their employment, health, safety, welfare, immigration and emigration, and shall allow them all their legal rights.
	The Contractor shall require his employees to obey all applicable Laws, including those concerning safety at work.
6.5	
Working Hours	No work shall be carried out on the Site on locally recognised days of rest, or outside the normal working hours stated in the Contract Data, unless:
	(a) otherwise stated in the Contract,
	 (b) the Engineer gives consent, or (c) the work is unavoidable, or necessary for the protection of life or property or for the safety of the Works, in which case the Contractor shall immediately advise the Engineer.
6.6	
Facilities for Staff and Labour	Except as otherwise stated in the Specification, the Contractor shall provide and maintain all necessary accommodation and welfare facilities for the Contractor's Personnel. The Contractor shall also provide facilities for the Employer's Personnel as stated in the Specification.
	The Contractor shall not permit any of the Contractor's Personnel to maintain any temporary or permanent living quarters within the structures forming part of the Permanent Works.
6.7	
Health and Safety	The Contractor shall at all times take all reasonable precautions to maintain the health and safety of the Contractor's Personnel. In collaboration with local health authorities, the Contractor shall ensure that medical staff, first aid facilities, sick bay and ambulance service are available at all times at the Site and at any accommodation for Contractor's and Employer's Personnel, and that suitable arrangements are made for all necessary welfare and hygiene requirements and for the prevention of epidemics.
HE HE	The Contractor shall appoint an accident prevention officer at the Site, responsible for maintaining safety and protection against accidents. This person shall be qualified for this responsibility, and shall have the authority to issue instructions and take protective measures to prevent accidents. Throughout the execution of the Works, the Contractor shall provide whatever is required by this person to exercise this responsibility and authority.

The Contractor shall send, to the Engineer, details of any accident as soon as practicable after its occurrence. The Contractor shall maintain records and make reports concerning health, safety and welfare of persons, and damage to property, as the Engineer may reasonably require.

HIV-AIDS Prevention. The Contractor shall conduct an HIV-AIDS awareness programme via an approved service provider, and shall undertake such other measures as are specified in this Contract to reduce the risk of the transfer of the HIV virus between and among the Contractor's Personnel and the local community, to promote early diagnosis and to assist affected individuals.

The Contractor shall throughout the contract (including the Defects Notification Period): (i) conduct Information, Education and Consultation Communication (IEC) campaigns, at least every other month, addressed to all the Site staff and labour (including all the Contractor's employees, all Subcontractors and Consultants' employees, and all truck drivers and crew making deliveries to Site for construction activities) and to the immediate local communities, concerning the risks, dangers and impact, and appropriate avoidance behaviour with respect to, of Sexually Transmitted Diseases (STD) - or Sexually Transmitted Infections (STI) in general and HIV/AIDS in particular; (ii) provide male or female condoms for all Site staff and labour as appropriate; and (iii) provide for STI and HIV/AIDS screening, diagnosis, counselling and referral to a dedicated national STI and HIV/AIDS programme, (unless otherwise agreed) of all Site staff and labour.

The Contractor shall include in the programme to be submitted for the execution of the Works under Sub-Clause 8.3 an alleviation programme for Site staff and labour and their families in respect of Sexually Transmitted Infections (STI) and Sexually Transmitted Diseases (STD) including HIV/AIDS. The STI, STD and HIV/AIDS alleviation programme shall indicate when, how and at what cost the Contractor plans to satisfy the requirements of this Sub-Clause and the related specification. For each component, the programme shall detail the resources to be provided or utilized and any related sub-contracting proposed. The programme shall also include provision of a detailed cost estimate with supporting documentation. Payment to the Contractor for preparation and implementation this programme shall not exceed the Provisional Sum dedicated for this purpose.

6.8

Contractor's Superintendence

Throughout the execution of the Works, and as long thereafter as is necessary to fulfil the Contractor's obligations, the Contractor shall provide all necessary superintendence to plan, arrange, direct, manage, inspect and test the work.

Superintendence shall be given by a sufficient number of persons having adequate knowledge of the language for communications (defined in Sub-Clause 1.4 [*Law and Language*]) and of the operations to be carried out (including the methods and techniques required, the hazards likely to be encountered and methods of preventing accidents), for the satisfactory and safe execution of the Works.

6.9

Contractor's Personnel



The Contractor's Personnel shall be appropriately qualified, skilled and experienced in their respective trades or occupations. The Engineer may require the Contractor to remove (or cause to be removed) any person employed on the Site or Works, including the Contractor's Representative if applicable, who:

persists in any misconduct or lack of care, carries out duties incompetently or negligently, fails to conform with any provisions of the Contract, or

© FIDIC 2006. MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions. For participating development bank financed contract use only. No reproduction of this document is permitted.

	(d) persists in any conduct which is prejudicial to safety, health, or the protection of the environment.
	If appropriate, the Contractor shall then appoint (or cause to be appointed) a suitable replacement person.
6.10	
Records of Contractor's Personnel and Equipment	The Contractor shall submit, to the Engineer, details showing the number of each class of Contractor's Personnel and of each type of Contractor's Equipment on the Site. Details shall be submitted each calendar month, in a form approved by the Engineer, until the Contractor has completed all work which is known to be outstanding at the completion date stated in the Taking-Over Certificate for the Works.
6.11	
Disorderly Conduct	The Contractor shall at all times take all reasonable precautions to prevent any unlawful, riotous or disorderly conduct by or amongst the Contractor's Personnel, and to preserve peace and protection of persons and property on and near the Site.
6.12	
Foreign Personnel	The Contractor may bring in to the Country any foreign personnel who are necessary for the execution of the Works to the extent allowed by the applicable Laws. The Contractor shall ensure that these personnel are provided with the required residence visas and work permits. The Employer will, if requested by the Contractor, use his best endeavours in a timely and expeditious manner to assist the Contractor in obtaining any local, state, national, or government permission required for bringing in the Contractor's personnel.
	The Contractor shall be responsible for the return of these personnel to the place where they were recruited or to their domicile. In the event of the death in the Country of any of these personnel or members of their families, the Contractor shall similarly be responsible for making the appropriate arrangements for their return or burial.
6.13	
Supply of Foodstuffs	The Contractor shall arrange for the provision of a sufficient supply of suitable food as may be stated in the Specification at reasonable prices for the Contractor's Personnel for the purposes of or in connection with the Contract.
6.14	
Supply of Water	The Contractor shall, having regard to local conditions, provide on the Site an adequate supply of drinking and other water for the use of the Contractor's Personnel.
6.15	
Measures against Insect and Pest Nuisance	The Contractor shall at all times take the necessary precautions to protect the Contractor's Personnel employed on the Site from insect and pest nuisance, and to reduce their danger to health. The Contractor shall comply with all the regulations of the local health authorities, including use of appropriate insecticide.
6.16	
CULATED D	The Contractor shall not, otherwise than in accordance with the Laws of the Country, import, sell, give, barter or otherwise dispose of any alcoholic liquor or drugs, or permit or allow importation, sale, gift, barter or disposal thereto by Contractor's Personnel.
6.17	
Arms and Ammunition	The Contractor shall not give, barter, or otherwise dispose of, to any person, any arms or ammunition of any kind, or allow Contractor's Personnel to do so.
26	© FIDIC 2006. MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions. For participating development bank financed contract use only. No reproduction of this document is permitted.

6.18 Festivals and Religious Customs	The Contractor shall respect the Country's recognized festivals, days of rest and religious or other customs.	
6.19		
Funeral Arrangements	The Contractor shall be responsible, to the extent required by local regulations, for making any funeral arrangements for any of his local employees who may die while engaged upon the Works.	
6.20		
Prohibition of Forced or Compulsory Labour	The contractor shall not employ "forced or compulsory labour" in any form. "Forced or compulsory labour" consists of all work or service, not voluntarily performed, that is extracted from an individual under threat of force or penalty.	
6.21		
Prohibition of Harmful Child Labour	The Contractor shall not employ any child to perform any work that is economically exploitative, or is likely to be hazardous to, or to interfere with, the child's education, or to be harmful to the child's health or physical, mental, spiritual, moral, or social development.	
6.22		
Employment Records of Workers	The Contractor shall keep complete and accurate records of the employment of labour at the Site. The records shall include the names, ages, genders, hours worked and wages paid to all workers. These records shall be summarized on a monthly basis and submitted to the Engineer, and these records shall be available for inspection by Auditors during normal working hours. These records shall be included in the details to be submitted by the Contractor under Sub-Clause 6.10 [<i>Records of Contractor's Personnel and Equipment</i>].	
Plant, Ma	aterials and Workmanship	
7.1 Manner of Execution	The Contractor shall carry out the manufacture of Plant, the production and manufacture of Materials, and all other execution of the Works:	
	 (a) in the manner (if any) specified in the Contract, (b) in a proper workmanlike and careful manner, in accordance with recognised good practice, and 	
	 (c) with properly equipped facilities and non-hazardous Materials, except as otherwise specified in the Contract. 	
7.2		
Samples	The Contractor shall submit the following samples of Materials, and relevant information, to the Engineer for consent prior to using the Materials in or for the Works:	

- manufacturer's standard samples of Materials and samples specified in the (a) Contract, all at the Contractor's cost, and
 - additional samples instructed by the Engineer as a Variation.

sample shall be labelled as to origin and intended use in the Works. ách

Inspection

7.3

RED

the Employer's Personnel shall at all reasonable times: FIDIC 20

(b) DOC ED

- (a) have full access to all parts of the Site and to all places from which natural Materials are being obtained, and
- (b) during production, manufacture and construction (at the Site and elsewhere), be entitled to examine, inspect, measure and test the materials and workmanship, and to check the progress of manufacture of Plant and production and manufacture of Materials.

The Contractor shall give the Employer's Personnel full opportunity to carry out these activities, including providing access, facilities, permissions and safety equipment. No such activity shall relieve the Contractor from any obligation or responsibility.

The Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer whenever any work is ready and before it is covered up, put out of sight, or packaged for storage or transport. The Engineer shall then either carry out the examination, inspection, measurement or testing without unreasonable delay, or promptly give notice to the Contractor that the Engineer does not require to do so. If the Contractor fails to give the notice, he shall, if and when required by the Engineer, uncover the work and thereafter reinstate and make good, all at the Contractor's cost.

This Sub-Clause shall apply to all tests specified in the Contract, other than the Tests after Completion (if any).

Except as otherwise specified in the Contract, the Contractor shall provide all apparatus, assistance, documents and other information, electricity, equipment, fuel, consumables, instruments, labour, materials, and suitably qualified and experienced staff, as are necessary to carry out the specified tests efficiently. The Contractor shall agree, with the Engineer, the time and place for the specified testing of any Plant, Materials and other parts of the Works.

The Engineer may, under Clause 13 [Variations and Adjustments], vary the location or details of specified tests, or instruct the Contractor to carry out additional tests. If these varied or additional tests show that the tested Plant, Materials or workmanship is not in accordance with the Contract, the cost of carrying out this Variation shall be borne by the Contractor, notwithstanding other provisions of the Contract.

The Engineer shall give the Contractor not less than 24 hours' notice of the Engineer's intention to attend the tests. If the Engineer does not attend at the time and place agreed, the Contractor may proceed with the tests, unless otherwise instructed by the Engineer, and the tests shall then be deemed to have been made in the Engineer's presence.

If the Contractor suffers delay and/or incurs Cost from complying with these instructions or as a result of a delay for which the Employer is responsible, the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer and shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [Contractor's Claims] to:

- (a) an extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4 [*Extension of Time for Completion*], and
- (b) payment of any such Cost plus profit, which shall be included in the Contract Price.

After receiving this notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine these matters.

The Contractor shall promptly forward to the Engineer duly certified reports of the JDIC 2 tests. When the specified tests have been passed, the Engineer shall endorse the

DO

7.5	Contractor's test certificate, or issue a certificate to him, to that effect. If the Engineer has not attended the tests, he shall be deemed to have accepted the readings as accurate.
7.5 Rejection	If, as a result of an examination, inspection, measurement or testing, any Plant, Materials or workmanship is found to be defective or otherwise not in accordance with the Contract, the Engineer may reject the Plant, Materials or workmanship by giving notice to the Contractor, with reasons. The Contractor shall then promptly make good the defect and ensure that the rejected item complies with the Contract.
	If the Engineer requires this Plant, Materials or workmanship to be retested, the tests shall be repeated under the same terms and conditions. If the rejection and retesting cause the Employer to incur additional costs, the Contractor shall subject to Sub-Clause 2.5 [<i>Employer's Claims</i>] pay these costs to the Employer.
7.6	Netwithstanding any providus test or cartification, the Engineer may instruct the
Remedial Work	Notwithstanding any previous test or certification, the Engineer may instruct the Contractor to:
	 (a) remove from the Site and replace any Plant or Materials which is not in accordance with the Contract, (b) remove and re-execute any other work which is not in accordance with the Contract, and (c) execute any work which is urgently required for the safety of the Works,
	whether because of an accident, unforeseeable event or otherwise. The Contractor shall comply with the instruction within a reasonable time, which shall be the time (if any) specified in the instruction, or immediately if urgency is specified under sub-paragraph (c).
	If the Contractor fails to comply with the instruction, the Employer shall be entitled to employ and pay other persons to carry out the work. Except to the extent that the Contractor would have been entitled to payment for the work, the Contractor shall subject to Sub-Clause 2.5 [<i>Employer's Claims</i>] pay to the Employer all costs arising from this failure.
7.7	
Ownership of Plant and Materials	Except otherwise provided in the contract, each item of Plant and Materials shall, to the extent consistent with the Laws of the Country, become the property of the Employer at whichever is the earlier of the following times, free from liens and other encumbrances:
	 (a) when it is incorporated in the Works; (b) when the Contractor is paid the corresponding value of the Plant and Materials under Sub-Clause 8.10 [<i>Payment for Plant and Materials in Event of Suspension</i>].
7.8	
Royalties	Unless otherwise stated in the Specification, the Contractor shall pay all royalties, original other payments for:

FIDIC 2006

atural Materials obtained from outside the Site, and

the disposal of material from demolitions and excavations and of other surplus material (whether natural or man-made), except to the extent that disposal areas within the Site are specified in the Contract.
Commencement, Delays and Suspension

8.1

8.1					
Commencement of Works	Except otherwise specified in the Particular Conditions of Contract, the Commencement Date shall be the date at which the following precedent conditions have all been fulfilled and the Engineer's instruction recording the agreement of both Parties on such fulfilment and instructing to commence the Work is received by the Contractor:				
	 (a) signature of the Contract Agreement by both Parties, and if required, approval of the Contract by relevant authorities of the Country; (b) delivery to the Contractor of reasonable evidence of the Employer's Financial arrangements (under Sub-Clause 2.4 [<i>Employer's Financial Arrangement</i>]); (c) except if otherwise specified in the Contract Data, and possession of the Site given to the Contractor together with such permission(s) under (a) of Sub-Clause 1.13 [<i>Compliance with Laws</i>] as required for the commencement of the Works; (d) receipt by the Contractor of the Advance Payment under Sub-Clause 14.2 [<i>Advance Payment</i>] provided that the corresponding bank guarantee has been delivered by the Contractor. (e) If the said Engineer's instruction is not received by the Contractor within 180 days from his receipt of the Letter of Acceptance, the Contractor shall be entitled to terminate the Contract under Sub-Clause 16.2 [<i>Termination by Contractor</i>]. 				
8.2					
Time for Completion	The Contractor shall complete the whole of the Works, and each Section (if any), within the Time for Completion for the Works or Section (as the case may be), including:				
	 (a) achieving the passing of the Tests on Completion, and (b) completing all work which is stated in the Contract as being required for the Works or Section to be considered to be completed for the purposes of taking-over under Sub-Clause 10.1 [<i>Taking Over of the Works and Sections</i>]. 				
8.3 — Programme	The Contractor shall submit a detailed time programme to the Engineer within 28 days after receiving the notice under Sub-Clause 8.1 [<i>Commencement of Works</i>]. The Contractor shall also submit a revised programme whenever the previous programme is inconsistent with actual progress or with the Contractor's obligations. Each programme shall include:				
	(a) the order in which the Contractor intends to carry out the Works, including the anticipated timing of each stage of design (if any), Contractor's Documents, procurement, manufacture of Plant, delivery to Site, construction, erection and testing,				
CUATED D	 (b) each of these stages for work by each nominated Subcontractor (as defined in Clause 5 [Nominated Subcontractors], (c) the sequence and timing of inspections and tests specified in the Contract, and a supporting report which includes: 				
	 (i) a general description of the methods which the Contractor intends to adopt, and of the major stages, in the execution of the Works, and details showing the Contractor's reasonable estimate of the number of 				

	each class of Contractor's Personnel and of each type of Contractor's Equipment, required on the Site for each major stage.
	Unless the Engineer, within 21 days after receiving a programme, gives notice to the Contractor stating the extent to which it does not comply with the Contract, the Contractor shall proceed in accordance with the programme, subject to his other obligations under the Contract. The Employer's Personnel shall be entitled to rely upon the programme when planning their activities.
	The Contractor shall promptly give notice to the Engineer of specific probable future events or circumstances which may adversely affect the work, increase the Contract Price or delay the execution of the Works. The Engineer may require the Contractor to submit an estimate of the anticipated effect of the future event or circumstances, and/or a proposal under Sub-Clause 13.3 [<i>Variation Procedure</i>].
0.4	If, at any time, the Engineer gives notice to the Contractor that a programme fails (to the extent stated) to comply with the Contract or to be consistent with actual progress and the Contractor's stated intentions, the Contractor shall submit a revised programme to the Engineer in accordance with this Sub-Clause.
8.4 Extension of Time for Completion	The Contractor shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [<i>Contractor's Claims</i>] to an extension of the Time for Completion if and to the extent that completion for the purposes of Sub-Clause 10.1 [<i>Taking-Over of the Works and Sections</i>] is or will be delayed by any of the following causes:
	 (a) a Variation (unless an adjustment to the Time for Completion has been agreed under Sub-Clause 13.3 [<i>Variation Procedure</i>]) or other substantial change in the quantity of an item of work included in the Contract, (b) a cause of delay giving an entitlement to extension of time under a Sub-Clause of these Conditions,
	 (c) exceptionally adverse climatic conditions, (d) Unforeseeable shortages in the availability of personnel or Goods caused by epidemic or governmental actions, or (e) any delay, impediment or prevention caused by or attributable to the Employer, the Employer's Personnel, or the Employer's other contractors.
	If the Contractor considers himself to be entitled to an extension of the Time for Completion, the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer in accordance with Sub-Clause 20.1 [<i>Contractor's Claims</i>]. When determining each extension of time under Sub-Clause 20.1, the Engineer shall review previous determinations and may increase, but shall not decrease, the total extension of time.
8.5 Delays Caused by Authorities	If the following conditions apply, namely:
	 (a) the Contractor has diligently followed the procedures laid down by the relevant legally constituted public authorities in the Country, (b) these authorities delay or disrupt the Contractor's work, and (c) the delay or disruption was Unforeseeable, Then this delay or disruption will be considered as a cause of delay under subparagraph (b) of Sub-Clause 8.4 [<i>Extension of Time for Completion</i>].
8.6	
Rate of Progress	2°°°F, at any time:
	© FIDIC 2006. MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions.

(a) actual progre	ess is too slow to	complete with	nin the Time for	Completion,	and/or
-------------------	--------------------	---------------	------------------	-------------	--------

(b) progress has fallen (or will fall) behind the current programme under Sub-Clause 8.3 [*Programme*],

	other than as a result of a cause listed in Sub-Clause 8.4 [<i>Extension of Time for Completion</i>], then the Engineer may instruct the Contractor to submit, under Sub-Clause 8.3 [<i>Programme</i>], a revised programme and supporting report describing the revised methods which the Contractor proposes to adopt in order to expedite progress and complete within the Time for Completion.
	Unless the Engineer notifies otherwise, the Contractor shall adopt these revised methods, which may require increases in the working hours and/or in the numbers of Contractor's Personnel and/or Goods, at the risk and cost of the Contractor. If these revised methods cause the Employer to incur additional costs, the Contractor shall subject to notice under Sub-Clause 2.5 [<i>Employer's Claims</i>] pay these costs to the Employer, in addition to delay damages (if any) under Sub-Clause 8.7 below.
0.7	Additional costs of revised methods including acceleration measures, instructed by the Engineer to reduce delays resulting from causes listed under Sub-Clause 8.4 [<i>Extension of Time for Completion</i>] shall be paid by the Employer, without generating, however, any other additional payment benefit to the Contractor.
8.7 — Delay Damages	If the Contractor fails to comply with Sub-Clause 8.2 [<i>Time for Completion</i>], the Contractor shall subject to notice under Sub-Clause 2.5 [<i>Employer's Claims</i>] pay delay damages to the Employer for this default. These delay damages shall be the sum stated in the Contract Data, which shall be paid for every day which shall elapse between the relevant Time for Completion and the date stated in the Taking-Over Certificate. However, the total amount due under this Sub-Clause shall not exceed the maximum amount of delay damages (if any) stated in the Contract Data.
	These delay damages shall be the only damages due from the Contractor for such default, other than in the event of termination under Sub-Clause 15.2 [<i>Termination by Employer</i>] prior to completion of the Works. These damages shall not relieve the Contractor from his obligation to complete the Works, or from any other duties, obligations or responsibilities which he may have under the Contract.
8.8 Suspension of Work	The Engineer may at any time instruct the Contractor to suspend progress of part or all of the Works. During such suspension, the Contractor shall protect, store and secure such part or the Works against any deterioration, loss or damage.
	The Engineer may also notify the cause for the suspension. If and to the extent that the cause is notified and is the responsibility of the Contractor, the following Sub-Clauses 8.9, 8.10 and 8.11 shall not apply.
8.9	
Consequences of Suspension	If the Contractor suffers delay and/or incurs Cost from complying with the Engineer's instructions under Sub-Clause 8.8 [<i>Suspension of Work</i>] and/or from resuming the work, the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer and shall be entitled subject to ^{DO} Sub-Clause 20.1 [<i>Contractor's Claims</i>] to:
HE CONTRACTOR	an extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4 [<i>Extension of Time for Completion</i>], and payment of any such Cost, which shall be included in the Contract Price.
30	© FIDIC 2006. MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions.

	After receiving this notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [<i>Determinations</i>] to agree or determine these matters.			
	The Contractor shall not be entitled to an extension of time for, or to payment of the Cost incurred in, making good the consequences of the Contractor's faulty design, workmanship or materials, or of the Contractor's failure to protect, store or secure in accordance with Sub-Clause 8.8 [<i>Suspension of Work</i>].			
8.10				
Payment for Plant and Materials in Event of Suspension	The Contractor shall be entitled to payment of the value (as at the date of suspension) of Plant and/or Materials which have not been delivered to Site, if:			
	(a) the work on Plant or delivery of Plant and/or Materials has been suspended for			
	 more than 28 days, and (b) the Contractor has marked the Plant and/or Materials as the Employer's property in accordance with the Engineer's instructions. 			
8.11				
Prolonged Suspension	If the suspension under Sub-Clause 8.8 [<i>Suspension of Work</i>] has continued for more than 84 days, the Contractor may request the Engineer's permission to proceed. If the Engineer does not give permission within 28 days after being requested to do so, the Contractor may, by giving notice to the Engineer, treat the suspension as an omission under Clause 13 [<i>Variations and Adjustments</i>] of the affected part of the Works. If the suspension affects the whole of the Works, the Contractor may give notice of termination under Sub-Clause 16.2 [<i>Termination by Contractor</i>].			
8.12				
Resumption of Work	After the permission or instruction to proceed is given, the Contractor and the Engineer shall jointly examine the Works and the Plant and Materials affected by the suspension. The Contractor shall make good any deterioration or defect in or loss of the Works or Plant or Materials, which has occurred during the suspension after receiving from the Engineer an instruction to this effect under Clause 13 [<i>Variations and Adjustments</i>].			
Tests on	Completion			
9.1 Contractor's Obligations	The Contractor shall carry out the Tests on Completion in accordance with this Clause and Sub-Clause 7.4 [<i>Testing</i>], after providing the documents in accordance with sub-paragraph (d) of Sub-Clause 4.1 [<i>Contractor's General Obligations</i>].			
	The Contractor shall give to the Engineer not less than 21 days' notice of the date after which the Contractor will be ready to carry out each of the Tests on Completion. Unless otherwise agreed, Tests on Completion shall be carried out within 14 days after this date, on such day or days as the Engineer shall instruct.			
E FID	In considering the results of the Tests on Completion, the Engineer shall make allowances for the effect of any use of the Works by the Employer on the performance or other characteristics of the Works. As soon as the Works, or a Section, have passed any Tests on Completion, the Contractor shall submit a certified report of the results of these Tests to the Engineer.			

9.2

Delayed Tests

© FIDIC 2014 the Tests on Completion are being unduly delayed by the Employer, Sub-Clause 7.4

	[Testing] (fifth paragraph) and/or Sub-Clause 10.3 [Interference with Tests on Completion] shall be applicable.			
	If the Tests on Completion are being unduly delayed by the Contractor, the Engineer may by notice require the Contractor to carry out the Tests within 21 days after receiving the notice. The Contractor shall carry out the Tests on such day or days within that period as the Contractor may fix and of which he shall give notice to the Engineer.			
	If the Contractor fails to carry out the Tests on Completion within the period of 21 days, the Employer's Personnel may proceed with the Tests at the risk and cost of the Contractor. The Tests on Completion shall then be deemed to have been carried out in the presence of the Contractor and the results of the Tests shall be accepted as accurate.			
9.3				
Retesting	If the Works, or a Section, fail to pass the Tests on Completion, Sub-Clause 7.5 [<i>Rejection</i>] shall apply, and the Engineer or the Contractor may require the failed Tests, and Tests on Completion on any related work, to be repeated under the same terms and conditions.			
9.4				
Failure to Pass Tests on Completion	If the Works, or a Section, fail to pass the Tests on Completion repeated under Sub- Clause 9.3 [<i>Retesting</i>], the Engineer shall be entitled to:			
	 (a) order further repetition of Tests on Completion under Sub-Clause 9.3; (b) if the failure deprives the Employer of substantially the whole benefit of the Works or Section, reject the Works or Section (as the case may be), in which event the Employer shall have the same remedies as are provided in sub-paragraph (c) of Sub-Clause 11.4 [<i>Failure to Remedy Defects</i>]; or (c) issue a Taking-Over Certificate, if the Employer so requests. 			
	In the event of sub-paragraph (c), the Contractor shall proceed in accordance with all other obligations under the Contract, and the Contract Price shall be reduced by such amount as shall be appropriate to cover the reduced value to the Employer as a result of this failure. Unless the relevant reduction for this failure is stated (or its method of calculation is defined) in the Contract, the Employer may require the reduction to be (i) agreed by both Parties (in full satisfaction of this failure only) and paid before this Taking-Over Certificate is issued, or (ii) determined and paid under Sub-Clause 2.5 [<i>Employer's Claims</i>] and Sub-Clause 3.5 [<i>Determinations</i>].			
40				



10.1 Taking Over of the Works and Sections



Except as stated in Sub-Clause 9.4 [*Failure to Pass Tests on Completion*], the Works shall be taken over by the Employer when (i) the Works have been completed in accordance with the Contract, including the matters described in Sub-Clause 8.2 [*Time for Completion*] and except as allowed in sub-paragraph (a) below, and (ii) a Taking-Over Certificate for the Works has been issued, or is deemed to have been issued in accordance with this Sub-Clause.

The Contractor may apply by notice to the Engineer for a Taking-Over Certificate not earlier than 14 days before the Works will, in the Contractor's opinion, be complete and ready for taking over. If the Works are divided into Sections, the Contractor may

similarly apply for a Taking-Over Certificate for each Section. The Engineer shall, within 28 days after receiving the Contractor's application: issue the Taking-Over Certificate to the Contractor, stating the date on which (a) the Works or Section were completed in accordance with the Contract, except for any minor outstanding work and defects which will not substantially affect the use of the Works or Section for their intended purpose (either until or whilst this work is completed and these defects are remedied); or reject the application, giving reasons and specifying the work required to be (b) done by the Contractor to enable the Taking-Over Certificate to be issued. The Contractor shall then complete this work before issuing a further notice under this Sub-Clause. If the Engineer fails either to issue the Taking-Over Certificate or to reject the Contractor's application within the period of 28 days, and if the Works or Section (as the case may be) are substantially in accordance with the Contract, the Taking-Over Certificate shall be deemed to have been issued on the last day of that period. 10.2 -**Taking Over** The Engineer may, at the sole discretion of the Employer, issue a Taking-Over of Parts of the Works Certificate for any part of the Permanent Works. The Employer shall not use any part of the Works (other than as a temporary measure which is either specified in the Contract or agreed by both Parties) unless and until the Engineer has issued a Taking-Over Certificate for this part. However, if the Employer does use any part of the Works before the Taking-Over Certificate is issued: the part which is used shall be deemed to have been taken over as from the (a) date on which it is used. the Contractor shall cease to be liable for the care of such part as from this (b) date, when responsibility shall pass to the Employer, and (C) if requested by the Contractor, the Engineer shall issue a Taking-Over Certificate for this part. After the Engineer has issued a Taking-Over Certificate for a part of the Works, the Contractor shall be given the earliest opportunity to take such steps as may be necessary to carry out any outstanding Tests on Completion. The Contractor shall carry out these Tests on Completion as soon as practicable before the expiry date of the relevant Defects Notification Period. If the Contractor incurs Cost as a result of the Employer taking over and/or using a part of the Works, other than such use as is specified in the Contract or agreed by the Contractor, the Contractor shall (i) give notice to the Engineer and (ii) be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [Contractor's Claims] to payment of any such Cost plus profit, which shall be included in the Contract Price. After receiving this notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine this Cost and profit. If a Taking-Over Certificate has been issued for a part of the Works (other than a ^DSection), the delay damages thereafter for completion of the remainder of the Works shall be reduced. Similarly, the delay damages for the remainder of the Section (if any) in which this part is included shall also be reduced. For any period of delay after the date stated in this Taking-Over Certificate, the proportional reduction in these delay damages shall be calculated as the proportion which the value of the part so certified TDIC 20 bears to the value of the Works or Section (as the case may be) as a whole. The

	Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [<i>Determinations</i>] to agree or determine these proportions. The provisions of this paragraph shall only apply to the daily rate of delay damages under Sub-Clause 8.7 [<i>Delay Damages</i>], and shall not affect the maximum amount of these damages.				
10.3					
Interference with Tests on Completion	If the Contractor is prevented, for more than 14 days, from carrying out the Tests Completion by a cause for which the Employer is responsible, the Employer shall deemed to have taken over the Works or Section (as the case may be) on the d when the Tests on Completion would otherwise have been completed.				
	The Engineer shall then issue a Taking-Over Certificate accordingly, and the Contractor shall carry out the Tests on Completion as soon as practicable, before the expiry date of the Defects Notification Period. The Engineer shall require the Tests on Completion to be carried out by giving 14 days' notice and in accordance with the relevant provisions of the Contract.				
	If the Contractor suffers delay and/or incurs Cost as a result of this delay in carrying out the Tests on Completion, the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer and shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [<i>Contractor's Claims</i>] to:				
	 (a) an extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4 [<i>Extension of Time for Completion</i>], and (b) payment of any such Cost plus profit, which shall be included in the Contract Price. 				
	After receiving this notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [<i>Determinations</i>] to agree or determine these matters.				
10.4					
Surfaces Requiring Reinstatement	Except as otherwise stated in a Taking-Over Certificate, a certificate for a Section or part of the Works shall not be deemed to certify completion of any ground or other surfaces requiring reinstatement.				
Defects L	iability				
11.1					
Completion of Outstanding Work and Remedying Defects	In order that the Works and Contractor's Documents, and each Section, shall be in the condition required by the Contract (fair wear and tear excepted) by the expiry date of the relevant Defects Notification Period or as soon as practicable thereafter, the Contractor shall:				
	(a) complete any work which is outstanding on the date stated in a Taking-Over				
	 (b) Certificate, within such reasonable time as is instructed by the Engineer, and (b) execute all work required to remedy defects or damage, as may be notified by (or on behalf of) the Employer on or before the expiry date of the Defects Notification Period for the Works or Section (as the case may be). 				
B'ST	If a defect appears or damage occurs, the Contractor shall be notified accordingly, by (or on behalf of) the Employer.				
Cost of Remedying Defects	All work referred to in sub-paragraph (b) of Sub-Clause 11.1 [<i>Completion of Outstanding Work and Remedying Defects</i>] shall be executed at the risk and cost of the Contractor, if and to the extent that the work is attributable to:				
36	© FIDIC 2006. MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions.				

[©] FIDIC 2006. MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions. For participating development bank financed contract use only. No reproduction of this document is permitted.

	 (a) any design for which the Contractor is responsible, (b) Plant, Materials or workmanship not being in accordance with the Contract, or (c) failure by the Contractor to comply with any other obligation. If and to the extent that such work is attributable to any other cause, the Contractor shall be notified promptly by (or on behalf of) the Employer, and Sub-Clause 13.3 [<i>Variation Procedure</i>] shall apply. 			
11.0				
11.3 Extension of Defects Notification Period	The Employer shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 2.5 [<i>Employer's Claims</i>] to an extension of the Defects Notification Period for the Works or a Section if and to the extent that the Works, Section or a major item of Plant (as the case may be, and after taking over) cannot be used for the purposes for which they are intended by reason of a defect or by reason of damage attributable to the Contractor. However, a Defects Notification Period shall not be extended by more than two years.			
	If delivery and/or erection of Plant and/or Materials was suspended under Sub-Clause 8.8 [<i>Suspension of Work</i>] or Sub-Clause 16.1 [<i>Contractor's Entitlement to Suspend Work</i>], the Contractor's obligations under this Clause shall not apply to any defects or damage occurring more than two years after the Defects Notification Period for the Plant and/or Materials would otherwise have expired.			
11.4				
Failure to Remedy Defects	If the Contractor fails to remedy any defect or damage within a reasonable time, a date may be fixed by (or on behalf of) the Employer, on or by which the defect or damage is to be remedied. The Contractor shall be given reasonable notice of this date.			
	If the Contractor fails to remedy the defect or damage by this notified date and this remedial work was to be executed at the cost of the Contractor under Sub-Clause 11.2 [Cost of Remedying Defects], the Employer may (at his option):			
	 (a) carry out the work himself or by others, in a reasonable manner and at the Contractor's cost, but the Contractor shall have no responsibility for this work; and the Contractor shall subject to Sub-Clause 2.5 [<i>Employer's Claims</i>] pay to the Employer the costs reasonably incurred by the Employer in remedying the defect or damage; (b) require the Engineer to agree or determine a reasonable reduction in the Contract Price in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [<i>Determinations</i>]; or (c) if the defect or damage deprives the Employer of substantially the whole benefit of the Works or any major part of the Works, terminate the Contract as a whole, or in respect of such major part which cannot be put to the intended use. Without prejudice to any other rights, under the Contract or otherwise, the Employer shall then be entitled to recover all sums paid for the Works or for such part (as the case may be), plus financing costs and the cost of dismantling the same, clearing the Site and returning Plant and Materials to the Contractor. 			
11.5				
Removal of Defective Work	If the defect or damage cannot be remedied expeditiously on the Site and the Employer gives consent, the Contractor may remove from the Site for the purposes of repair such items of Plant as are defective or damaged. This consent may require the Contractor to increase the amount of the Performance Security by the full replacement cost of these items, or to provide other appropriate security.			
11.6				
Further Tests	²⁰ If the work of remedying of any defect or damage may affect the performance of the			
	© FIDIC 2006. MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions. For participating development bank financed contract use only. No reproduction of this document is permitted.			

	Works, the Engineer may require the repetition of any of the tests described in the Contract. The requirement shall be made by notice within 28 days after the defect or damage is remedied.
	These tests shall be carried out in accordance with the terms applicable to the previous tests, except that they shall be carried out at the risk and cost of the Party liable, under Sub-Clause 11.2 [<i>Cost of Remedying Defects</i>], for the cost of the remedial work.
11.7	
Right of Access	Until the Performance Certificate has been issued, the Contractor shall have such right of access to the Works as is reasonably required in order to comply with this Clause, except as may be inconsistent with the Employer's reasonable security restrictions.
11.8	
Contractor to Search	The Contractor shall, if required by the Engineer, search for the cause of any defect, under the direction of the Engineer. Unless the defect is to be remedied at the cost of the Contractor under Sub-Clause 11.2 [<i>Cost of Remedying Defects</i>], the Cost of the search plus profit shall be agreed or determined by the Engineer in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [<i>Determinations</i>] and shall be included in the Contract Price.
11.9	
Performance Certificate	Performance of the Contractor's obligations shall not be considered to have been completed until the Engineer has issued the Performance Certificate to the Contractor, stating the date on which the Contractor completed his obligations under the Contract.
	The Engineer shall issue the Performance Certificate within 28 days after the latest of the expiry dates of the Defects Notification Periods, or as soon thereafter as the Contractor has supplied all the Contractor's Documents and completed and tested all the Works, including remedying any defects. A copy of the Performance Certificate shall be issued to the Employer.
	Only the Performance Certificate shall be deemed to constitute acceptance of the Works.
11.10	
Unfulfilled Obligations	After the Performance Certificate has been issued, each Party shall remain liable for the fulfilment of any obligation which remains unperformed at that time. For the purposes of determining the nature and extent of unperformed obligations, the Contract shall be deemed to remain in force.
Clearance of Site	Upon receiving the Performance Certificate, the Contractor shall remove any remaining Contractor's Equipment, surplus material, wreckage, rubbish and Temporary Works from the Site.
UNATED D	If all these items have not been removed within 28 days after receipt by the Contractor of the Performance Certificate, the Employer may sell or otherwise dispose of any remaining items. The Employer shall be entitled to be paid the costs incurred in connection with, or attributable to, such sale or disposal and restoring the Site.
© FIDIC	Any balance of the moneys from the sale shall be paid to the Contractor. If these moneys are less than the Employer's costs, the Contractor shall pay the outstanding ²⁰ balance to the Employer.
20	© FIDIC 2006. MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions.



12.1	
Works to be Measured	The Works shall be measured, and valued for payment, in accordance with this Clause. The Contractor shall show in each application under Sub-Clauses 14.3 [<i>Application for Interim Payment Certificates</i>], 14.10 [<i>Statement on Completion</i>] and 14.11 [<i>Application for Final Payment Certificate</i>] the quantities and other particulars detailing the amounts which he considers to be entitled under the Contract.
	Whenever the Engineer requires any part of the Works to be measured, reasonable notice shall be given to the Contractor's Representative, who shall:
	(a) promptly either attend or send another qualified representative to assist the Engineer in making the measurement, and(b) supply any particulars requested by the Engineer.
	If the Contractor fails to attend or send a representative, the measurement made by (or on behalf of) the Engineer shall be accepted as accurate.
	Except as otherwise stated in the Contract, wherever any Permanent Works are to be measured from records, these shall be prepared by the Engineer. The Contractor shall, as and when requested, attend to examine and agree the records with the Engineer, and shall sign the same when agreed. If the Contractor does not attend, the records shall be accepted as accurate.
12.2	If the Contractor examines and disagrees the records, and/or does not sign them as agreed, then the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer of the respects in which the records are asserted to be inaccurate. After receiving this notice, the Engineer shall review the records and either confirm or vary them and certify the payment of the undisputed part. If the Contractor does not so give notice to the Engineer within 14 days after being requested to examine the records, they shall be accepted as accurate.
Method of Measurement	Except as otherwise stated in the Contract and notwithstanding local practice:
	 (a) measurement shall be made of the net actual quantity of each item of the Permanent Works, and (b) the method of measurement shall be in accordance with the Bill of Quantities or other applicable Schedules.
12.3	
Evaluation	Except as otherwise stated in the Contract, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [<i>Determinations</i>] to agree or determine the Contract Price by evaluating each item of work, applying the measurement agreed or determined in accordance with the above Sub-Clauses 12.1 and 12.2 and the appropriate rate or price for the item.
	For each item of work, the appropriate rate or price for the item shall be the rate or optice specified for such item in the Contract or, if there is no such item, specified for similar work.
	Any item of work included in the Bill of Quantities for which no rate or price was specified shall be considered as included in other rates and prices in the Bill of Quantities and will not be paid for apparetally.

	Howe	ver, a	new rate or price shall be appropriate for an item of work if:
	(a)	(i) (ii) (iii) (iv)	the measured quantity of the item is changed by more than 25% from the quantity of this item in the Bill of Quantities or other Schedule, this change in quantity multiplied by such specified rate for this item exceeds 0.25% of the Accepted Contract Amount, this change in quantity directly changes the Cost per unit quantity of this item by more than 1%, and this item is not specified in the Contract as a "fixed rate item";
	or		
	(b)	(i) (ii) (iii)	the work is instructed under Clause 13 [<i>Variations and Adjustments</i>], no rate or price is specified in the Contract for this item, and no specified rate or price is appropriate because the item of work is not of similar character, or is not executed under similar conditions, as any item in the Contract.
	Contra sub-p deriva	act, w aragra tion c	rate or price shall be derived from any relevant rates or prices in the vith reasonable adjustments to take account of the matters described in aph (a) and/or (b), as applicable. If no rates or prices are relevant for the of a new rate or price, it shall be derived from the reasonable Cost of the work, together with profit, taking account of any other relevant matters.
	shall	deterr	ime as an appropriate rate or price is agreed or determined, the Engineer mine a provisional rate or price for the purposes of Interim Payment as soon as the concerned Works commences.
12.4			
Omissions			he omission of any work forms part (or all) of a Variation, the value of which en agreed, if:
	particı Sub-C	omiti Acce the c of the this c he C ulars.	Contractor will incur (or has incurred) cost which, if the work had not been ted, would have been deemed to be covered by a sum forming part of the apted Contract Amount; mission of the work will result (or has resulted) in this sum not forming part e Contract Price; and cost is not deemed to be included in the evaluation of any substituted work; ontractor shall give notice to the Engineer accordingly, with supporting Upon receiving this notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with a 3.5 [<i>Determinations</i>] to agree or determine this cost, which shall be the Contract Price.

Variations and Adjustments

13.1 **Right to Vary**

REG/

Variations may be initiated by the Engineer at any time prior to issuing the Taking-Over Docertificate for the Works, either by an instruction or by a request for the Contractor to ATED submit a proposal.

IDICZ The Contractor shall execute and be bound by each Variation, unless the Contractor promptly gives notice to the Engineer stating (with supporting particulars) that (i) the FDIC 20Contractor cannot readily obtain the Goods required for the Variation, or (ii) such

Variation triggers a substantial change in the sequence or progress of the Works. Upon receiving this notice, the Engineer shall cancel, confirm or vary the instruction.

Each Variation may include:

- (a) changes to the quantities of any item of work included in the Contract (however, such changes do not necessarily constitute a Variation),
- (b) changes to the quality and other characteristics of any item of work,
- (c) changes to the levels, positions and/or dimensions of any part of the Works,
- (d) omission of any work unless it is to be carried out by others,
- (e) any additional work, Plant, Materials or services necessary for the Permanent Works, including any associated Tests on Completion, boreholes and other testing and exploratory work, or
- (f) changes to the sequence or timing of the execution of the Works.

The Contractor shall not make any alteration and/or modification of the Permanent Works, unless and until the Engineer instructs or approves a Variation.

13.2

Value Engineering

The Contractor may, at any time, submit to the Engineer a written proposal which (in the Contractor's opinion) will, if adopted, (i) accelerate completion, (ii) reduce the cost to the Employer of executing, maintaining or operating the Works, (iii) improve the efficiency or value to the Employer of the completed Works, or (iv) otherwise be of benefit to the Employer.

The proposal shall be prepared at the cost of the Contractor and shall include the items listed in Sub-Clause 13.3 [*Variation Procedure*].

If a proposal, which is approved by the Engineer, includes a change in the design of part of the Permanent Works, then unless otherwise agreed by both Parties:

- (a) the Contractor shall design this part,
- (b) sub-paragraphs (a) to (d) of Sub-Clause 4.1 [*Contractor's General Obligations*] shall apply, and
- (c) if this change results in a reduction in the contract value of this part, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [*Determinations*] to agree or determine a fee, which shall be included in the Contract Price. This fee shall be half (50%) of the difference between the following amounts:
 - (i) such reduction in contract value, resulting from the change, excluding adjustments under Sub-Clause 13.7 [*Adjustments for Changes in Legislation*] and Sub-Clause 13.8 [*Adjustments for Changes in Cost*], and
 - the reduction (if any) in the value to the Employer of the varied works, taking account of any reductions in quality, anticipated life or operational efficiencies.

However, if amount (i) is less than amount (ii), there shall not be a fee.

13.3	
C respo	Engineer requests a proposal, prior to instructing a Variation, the Contractor shall nd in writing as soon as practicable, either by giving reasons why he cannot ly (if this is the case) or by submitting:
© FIDIC 2008	a description of the proposed work to be performed and a programme for its execution,
	2006 MDD Llarmaniand Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 Construction

	(b)		actor's proposal for any necessary modifications to the programme to Sub-Clause 8.3 [<i>Programme</i>] and to the Time for Completion,		
	(C)		actor's proposal for evaluation of the Variation.		
	 The Engineer shall, as soon as practicable after receiving such proposal (under Sub-Clause 13.2 [Value Engineering] or otherwise), respond with approval, disapproval or comments. The Contractor shall not delay any work whilst awaiting a response. Each instruction to execute a Variation, with any requirements for the recording of Costs, shall be issued by the Engineer to the Contractor, who shall acknowledge receipt. Each Variation shall be evaluated in accordance with Clause 12 [Measurement and Evaluation], unless the Engineer instructs or approves otherwise in accordance with this Clause. 				
13.4	16.11.				
Payment in Applicable Currencies	then amou purpe the C	vhenever ar nt payable se, reference ost of the v	rovides for payment of the Contract Price in more than one currency, in adjustment is agreed, approved or determined as stated above, the in each of the applicable currencies shall be specified. For this ce shall be made to the actual or expected currency proportions of aried work, and to the proportions of various currencies specified for Contract Price.		
13.5					
Provisional Sums	Engir sum servie	eer's instruc aid to the (es to which	Sum shall only be used, in whole or in part, in accordance with the ctions, and the Contract Price shall be adjusted accordingly. The total Contractor shall include only such amounts, for the work, supplies or in the Provisional Sum relates, as the Engineer shall have instructed. In the Engineer may instruct:		
	(a)		e executed (including Plant, Materials or services to be supplied) by actor and valued under Sub-Clause 13.3 [Variation Procedure];		
	(b)	Plant, Ma nominated	terials or services to be purchased by the Contractor, from a Subcontractor (as defined in Clause 5 [<i>Nominated Subcontractors</i>] se; and for which there shall be included in the Contract Price:		
		(ii) a su thes stat	actual amounts paid (or due to be paid) by the Contractor, and um for overhead charges and profit, calculated as a percentage of se actual amounts by applying the relevant percentage rate (if any) red in the appropriate Schedule. If there is no such rate, the centage rate stated in the Contract Data shall be applied.		
			shall, when required by the Engineer, produce quotations, invoices, counts or receipts in substantiation.		
13.6					
	be e: the I appty apply	ecuted on a aywork Scl If a Daywo	a daywork basis. The work shall then be valued in accordance with hedule included in the Contract, and the following procedure shall rk Schedule is not included in the Contract, this Sub-Clause shall not Goods for the work, the Contractor shall submit quotations to the		
.002	DelO	- ordening i			

Engineer. When applying for payment, the Contractor shall submit invoices, vouchers and accounts or receipts for any Goods.

Except for any items for which the Daywork Schedule specifies that payment is not due, the Contractor shall deliver each day to the Engineer accurate statements in duplicate which shall include the following details of the resources used in executing the previous day's work:

- the names, occupations and time of Contractor's Personnel, (a)
- the identification, type and time of Contractor's Equipment and Temporary (b) Works, and
- the quantities and types of Plant and Materials used. (C)

One copy of each statement will, if correct, or when agreed, be signed by the Engineer and returned to the Contractor. The Contractor shall then submit priced statements of these resources to the Engineer, prior to their inclusion in the next Statement under Sub-Clause 14.3 [Application for Interim Payment Certificates].

13.7

Adjustments for Changes in Legislation The Contract Price shall be adjusted to take account of any increase or decrease in Cost resulting from a change in the Laws of the Country (including the introduction of new Laws and the repeal or modification of existing Laws) or in the judicial or official governmental interpretation of such Laws, made after the Base Date, which affect the Contractor in the performance of obligations under the Contract.

If the Contractor suffers (or will suffer) delay and/or incurs (or will incur) additional Cost as a result of these changes in the Laws or in such interpretations, made after the Base Date, the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer and shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [Contractor's Claims] to:

- (a) an extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4 [Extension of Time for Completion], and
- (b) payment of any such Cost, which shall be included in the Contract Price.

After receiving this notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine these matters.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Contractor shall not be entitled to an extension of time if the relevant delay has already been taken into account in the determination of a previous extension of time and such Cost shall not be separately paid if the same shall already have been taken into account in the indexing of any inputs to the table of adjustment data in accordance with the provisions of Sub-Clause 13.8 [Adjustments for Changes in Cost].

13.8

Adjustments for **Changes in Cost**

In this Sub-Clause, "table of adjustment data" means the completed table of adjustment data for local and foreign currencies included in the Schedules. If there is no such table of adjustment data, this Sub-Clause shall not apply.



If this Sub-Clause applies, the amounts payable to the Contractor shall be adjusted 20 for rises or falls in the cost of labour, Goods and other inputs to the Works, by the addition or deduction of the amounts determined by the formulae prescribed in this Sub-Clause. To the extent that full compensation for any rise or fall in Costs is not covered by the provisions of this or other Clauses, the Accepted Contract Amount shall be deemed to have included amounts to cover the contingency of other rises and 7DIC 20 falls in costs.

The adjustment to be applied to the amount otherwise payable to the Contractor, as valued in accordance with the appropriate Schedule and certified in Payment Certificates, shall be determined from formulae for each of the currencies in which the Contract Price is payable. No adjustment is to be applied to work valued on the basis of Cost or current prices. The formulae shall be of the following general type:

$$\mathbf{P}n = \mathbf{a} + \mathbf{b} \frac{\mathbf{L}n}{\mathbf{L}o} + \mathbf{c} \frac{\mathbf{E}n}{\mathbf{E}o} + \mathbf{d} \frac{\mathbf{M}n}{\mathbf{M}o} + \cdots$$

where

"Pn" is the adjustment multiplier to be applied to the estimated contract value in the relevant currency of the work carried out in period "n", this period being a month unless otherwise stated in the Contract Data;

"a" is a fixed coefficient, stated in the relevant table of adjustment data, representing the non-adjustable portion in contractual payments;

"**b**", "**c**", "**d**", ... are coefficients representing the estimated proportion of each cost element related to the execution of the Works, as stated in the relevant table of adjustment data; such tabulated cost elements may be indicative of resources such as labour, equipment and materials;

"Ln", "En", "Mn", ... are the current cost indices or reference prices for period "n", expressed in the relevant currency of payment, each of which is applicable to the relevant tabulated cost element on the date 49 days prior to the last day of the period (to which the particular Payment Certificate relates); and

"Lo", "Eo", "Mo", ... are the base cost indices or reference prices, expressed in the relevant currency of payment, each of which is applicable to the relevant tabulated cost element on the Base Date.

The cost indices or reference prices stated in the table of adjustment data shall be used. If their source is in doubt, it shall be determined by the Engineer. For this purpose, reference shall be made to the values of the indices at stated dates for the purposes of clarification of the source; although these dates (and thus these values) may not correspond to the base cost indices.

In cases where the "currency of index" is not the relevant currency of payment, each index shall be converted into the relevant currency of payment at the selling rate, established by the central bank of the Country, of this relevant currency on the above date for which the index is required to be applicable.

Until such time as each current cost index is available, the Engineer shall determine a provisional index for the issue of Interim Payment Certificates. When a current cost index is available, the adjustment shall be recalculated accordingly.

If the Contractor fails to complete the Works within the Time for Completion, adjustment of prices thereafter shall be made using either (i) each index or price applicable on the date 49 days prior to the expiry of the Time for Completion of the Works, or (ii) the current index or price: whichever is more favourable to the Employer.



Contract Price and Payment

14.1 The Contract F

The Contract Price

Unless otherwise stated in the Particular Conditions:

- (a) the Contract Price shall be agreed or determined under Sub-Clause 12.3 [*Evaluation*] and be subject to adjustments in accordance with the Contract;
- (b) the Contractor shall pay all taxes, duties and fees required to be paid by him under the Contract, and the Contract Price shall not be adjusted for any of these costs except as stated in Sub-Clause 13.7 [Adjustments for Changes in Legislation];
- (c) any quantities which may be set out in the Bill of Quantities or other Schedule are estimated quantities and are not to be taken as the actual and correct quantities:
 - (i) of the Works which the Contractor is required to execute, or
 - (ii) for the purposes of Clause 12 [*Measurement and Evaluation*]; and
- (d) the Contractor shall submit to the Engineer, within 28 days after the Commencement Date, a proposed breakdown of each lump sum price in the Schedules. The Engineer may take account of the breakdown when preparing Payment Certificates, but shall not be bound by it.
- (e) Notwithstanding the provisions of subparagraph (b), Contractor's Equipment, including essential spare parts therefor, imported by the Contractor for the sole purpose of executing the Contract shall be exempt from the payment of import duties and taxes upon importation.

14.2

Advance Payment

The Employer shall make an advance payment, as an interest-free loan for mobilisation and cash flow support, when the Contractor submits a guarantee in accordance with this Sub-Clause. The total advance payment, the number and timing of instalments (if more than one), and the applicable currencies and proportions, shall be as stated in the Contract Data.

Unless and until the Employer receives this guarantee, or if the total advance payment is not stated in the Contract Data, this Sub-Clause shall not apply.

The Engineer shall deliver to the Employer and to the Contractor an Interim Payment Certificate for the advance payment or its first instalment after receiving a Statement (under Sub-Clause 14.3 [*Application for Interim Payment Certificates*]) and after the Employer receives (i) the Performance Security in accordance with Sub-Clause 4.2 [*Performance Security*] and (ii) a guarantee in amounts and currencies equal to the advance payment. This guarantee shall be issued by an entity and from within a country (or other jurisdiction) approved by the Employer, and shall be in the form annexed to the Particular Conditions or in another form approved by the Employer.



The Contractor shall ensure that the guarantee is valid and enforceable until the advance payment has been repaid, but its amount shall be progressively reduced by the amount repaid by the Contractor as indicated in the Payment Certificates. If the terms of the guarantee specify its expiry date, and the advance payment has not been repaid by the date 28 days prior to the expiry date, the Contractor shall extend the validity of the guarantee until the advance payment has been repaid.

	throug	s stated otherwise in the Contract Data, the advance payment shall be repaid gh percentage deductions from the interim payments determined by the eer in accordance with Sub-Clause 14.6 [<i>Issue of Interim Payment Certificates</i>], ows:
	(a) (b)	deductions shall commence in the next interim Payment Certificate following that in which the total of all certified interim payments (excluding the advance payment and deductions and repayments of retention) exceeds 30 percent (30%) of the Accepted Contract Amount less Provisional Sums; and deductions shall be made at the amortisation rate stated in the Contract Data of the amount of each Interim Payment Certificate (excluding the advance payment and deductions for its repayments as well as deductions for retention money) in the currencies and proportions of the advance payment until such time as the advance payment has been repaid; provided that the advance payment shall be completely repaid prior to the time when 90 percent (90%) of the Accepted Contract Amount less Provisional Sums has been certified for payment.
	Certific Emplo Force immed Emplo	advance payment has not been repaid prior to the issue of the Taking-Over cate for the Works or prior to termination under Clause 15 [<i>Termination by</i> pyer], Clause 16 [<i>Suspension and Termination by Contractor</i>] or Clause 19.6 Majeure] (as the case may be), the whole of the balance then outstanding shall diately become due and in case of termination under Clause 15 [<i>Termination by</i> pyer] and Sub-clause 19.6 [<i>Optional Termination, Payment and Release</i>], le by the Contractor to the Employer.
14.3 Application for Interim Payment Certificates	each which docur	ontractor shall submit a Statement in six copies to the Engineer after the end of month, in a form approved by the Engineer, showing in detail the amounts to the Contractor considers himself to be entitled, together with supporting nents which shall include the report on the progress during this month in dance with Sub-Clause 4.21 [<i>Progress Reports</i>].
	expres	Statement shall include the following items, as applicable, which shall be used in the various currencies in which the Contract Price is payable, in the unce listed:
	(a) (b)	the estimated contract value of the Works executed and the Contractor's Documents produced up to the end of the month (including Variations but excluding items described in sub-paragraphs (b) to (g) below); any amounts to be added and deducted for changes in legislation and changes
	(C)	in cost, in accordance with Sub-Clause 13.7 [<i>Adjustments for Changes in Legislation</i>] and Sub-Clause 13.8 [<i>Adjustments for Changes in Cost</i>]; any amount to be deducted for retention, calculated by applying the percentage of retention stated in the Contract Data to the total of the above amounts, until the amount so retained by the Employer reaches the limit of Retention Money (if any) stated in the Contract Data;
	(d)	any amounts to be added for the advance payment and (if more than one instalment) and to be deducted for its repayments in accordance with Sub-Clause 14.2 [Advance Payment];
SUATED DO	(f)	any amounts to be added and deducted for Plant and Materials in accordance with Sub-Clause 14.5 [<i>Plant and Materials intended for the Works</i>]; any other additions or deductions which may have become due under the Contract or otherwise, including those under Clause 20 [<i>Claims, Disputes and Arbitration</i>]; and the deduction of amounts certified in all previous Payment Certificates.

14.4 If the Contract includes a schedule of payments specifying the instalments in which the Contract Price will be paid, then unless otherwise stated in this schedule:
(a) the instalments quoted in this schedule of payments shall be the estimated contract values for the purposes of sub-paragraph (a) of Sub-Clause 14.3

- [Application for Interim Payment Certificates];
 (b) Sub-Clause 14.5 [*Plant and Materials intended for the Works*] shall not apply;
- (c) if these instalments are not defined by reference to the actual progress achieved in executing the Works, and if actual progress is found to be less or more than that on which this schedule of payments was based, then the Engineer may proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine revised instalments, which shall take account of the extent to which progress is less or more than that on which the instalments were previously based.

If the Contract does not include a schedule of payments, the Contractor shall submit non-binding estimates of the payments which he expects to become due during each quarterly period. The first estimate shall be submitted within 42 days after the Commencement Date. Revised estimates shall be submitted at quarterly intervals, until the Taking-Over Certificate has been issued for the Works.

14.5

Plant and Materials intended for the Works

If this Sub-Clause applies, Interim Payment Certificates shall include, under subparagraph (e) of Sub-Clause 14.3, (i) an amount for Plant and Materials which have been sent to the Site for incorporation in the Permanent Works, and (ii) a reduction when the contract value of such Plant and Materials is included as part of the Permanent Works under sub-paragraph (a) of Sub-Clause 14.3 [*Application for Interim Payment Certificates*].

If the lists referred to in sub-paragraphs (b)(i) or (c)(i) below are not included in the Schedules this Sub-Clause shall not apply.

The Engineer shall determine and certify each addition if the following conditions are satisfied:

(a) the Contractor has:

and

- (i) kept satisfactory records (including the orders, receipts, Costs and use of Plant and Materials) which are available for inspection, and
- (ii) submitted a statement of the Cost of acquiring and delivering the Plant and Materials to the Site, supported by satisfactory evidence;

and either:

- (b) the relevant Plant and Materials:
 - (i) are those listed in the Schedules for payment when shipped,
 - (ii) have been shipped to the Country, en route to the Site, in accordance with the Contract; and



iii) are described in a clean shipped bill of lading or other evidence of shipment, which has been submitted to the Engineer together with evidence of payment of freight and insurance, any other documents reasonably required, and a bank guarantee in a form and issued by an entity approved by the Employer in amounts and currencies equal to the amount due under this Sub-Clause: this guarantee may be in a similar

			form to the form referred to in Sub-Clause 14.2 [<i>Advance Payment</i>] and shall be valid until the Plant and Materials are properly stored on Site and protected against loss, damage or deterioration;	
	or			
	(C)	the re	elevant Plant and Materials:	
		(i)	are those listed in the Schedules for payment when delivered to the Site, and	
		(ii)	have been delivered to and are properly stored on the Site, are protected against loss, damage or deterioration, and appear to be in accordance with the Contract.	
	The additional amount to be certified shall be the equivalent of eighty percent of the Engineer's determination of the cost of the Plant and Materials (including delivery t Site), taking account of the documents mentioned in this Sub-Clause and of the contract value of the Plant and Materials.			
	The currencies for this additional amount shall be the same as those in which payment will become due when the contract value is included under sub-paragraph (a) of Sub-Clause 14.3 [<i>Application for Interim Payment Certificates</i>]. At that time, the Payment Certificate shall include the applicable reduction which shall be equivalent to, and in the same currencies and proportions as, this additional amount for the relevant Plant and Materials.			
14.6				
Issue of Interim Payment Certificates	No amount will be certified or paid until the Employer has received and approved the Performance Security. Thereafter, the Engineer shall, within 28 days after receiving a Statement and supporting documents, deliver to the Employer and to the Contractor an Interim Payment Certificate which shall state the amount which the Engineer fairly determines to be due, with all supporting particulars for any reduction or withholding made by the Engineer on the Statement if any.			
	However, prior to issuing the Taking-Over Certificate for the Works, the Engineer shall not be bound to issue an Interim Payment Certificate in an amount which would (after retention and other deductions) be less than the minimum amount of Interim Payment Certificates (if any) stated in the Contract Data. In this event, the Engineer shall give notice to the Contractor accordingly.			
	An Interim Payment Certificate shall not be withheld for any other reason, althoug			
	(a)	the C	thing supplied or work done by the Contractor is not in accordance with Contract, the cost of rectification or replacement may be withheld until	
	(b)	if the accor value	ication or replacement has been completed; and/or e Contractor was or is failing to perform any work or obligation in rdance with the Contract, and had been so notified by the Engineer, the e of this work or obligation may be withheld until the work or obligation has performed.	
SUMPED DO	shaul shaff satisf	d prop	er may in any Payment Certificate make any correction or modification that berly be made to any previous Payment Certificate. A Payment Certificate e deemed to indicate the Engineer's acceptance, approval, consent or	

14.7 Payment	The Employer shall pay to the Contractor:				
	 (a) the first instalment of the advance payment within 42 days after issuing the Letter of Acceptance or within 21 days after receiving the documents in accordance with Sub-Clause 4.2 [<i>Performance Security</i>] and Sub-Clause 14.2 [<i>Advance Payment</i>], whichever is later; (b) the amount certified in each Interim Payment Certificate within 56 days after the Engineer receives the Statement and supporting documents; or, at a time when the Bank's loan or credit (from which part of the payments to the Contractor is being made) is suspended, the amount shown on any statement submitted by the Contractor within 14 days after such statement is submitted, any discrepancy being rectificate within 56 days after the Employer receives this Payment Certificate; or, at a time when the Bank's loan or credit (from which part of the payment to the Contractor; and (c) the amount certified in the Final Payment Certificate within 56 days after the Employer receives this Payment Certificate; or, at a time when the Bank's loan or credit (from which part of the payments to the Contractor is being made) is suspended, the undisputed amount shown in the Final Statement within 56 days after the date of notification of the suspension in accordance with Sub-Clause 16.2 [<i>Termination by Contractor</i>]. 				
	Payment of the amount due in each currency shall be made into the bank account, nominated by the Contractor, in the payment country (for this currency) specified in the Contract.				
14.8					
Delayed Payment	If the Contractor does not receive payment in accordance with Sub-Clause 14.7 [<i>Payment</i>], the Contractor shall be entitled to receive financing charges compounded monthly on the amount unpaid during the period of delay. This period shall be deemed to commence on the date for payment specified in Sub-Clause 14.7 [<i>Payment</i>], irrespective (in the case of its sub-paragraph (b)) of the date on which any Interim Payment Certificate is issued.				
	Unless otherwise stated in the Particular Conditions, these financing charges shall be calculated at the annual rate of three percentage points above the discount rate of the central bank in the country of the currency of payment, or if not available, the interbank offered rate, and shall be paid in such currency.				
	The Contractor shall be entitled to this payment without formal notice or certification, and without prejudice to any other right or remedy.				
14.9					
Payment of Retention Money	When the Taking-Over Certificate has been issued for the Works, the first half of the Retention Money shall be certified by the Engineer for payment to the Contractor. If a Taking-Over Certificate is issued for a Section or part of the Works, a proportion of the Retention Money shall be certified and paid. This proportion shall be half (50%) of the proportion calculated by dividing the estimated contract value of the Section or part, by the estimated final Contract Price.				
	Promptly after the latest of the expiry dates of the Defects Notification Periods, the outstanding balance of the Retention Money shall be certified by the Engineer for payment to the Contractor. If a Taking-Over Certificate was issued for a Section, a proportion of the second half of the Retention Money shall be certified and paid promptly after the expiry date of the Defects Notification Period for the Section. This proportion shall be half (50%) of the proportion calculated by dividing the estimated contract value of the Section by the estimated final Contract Price.				

However, if any work remains to be executed under Clause 11 [*Defects Liability*], the Engineer shall be entitled to withhold certification of the estimated cost of this work until it has been executed.

When calculating these proportions, no account shall be taken of any adjustments under Sub-Clause 13.7 [*Adjustments for Changes in Legislation*] and Sub-Clause 13.8 [*Adjustments for Changes in Cost*].

Unless otherwise stated in the Particular Conditions, when the Taking-Over Certificate has been issued for the Works and the first half of the Retention Money has been certified for payment by the Engineer, the Contractor shall be entitled to substitute a guarantee, in the form annexed to the Particular Conditions or in another form approved by the Employer and provided by an entity approved by the Employer, for the second half of the Retention Money. The Contractor shall ensure that the guarantee is in the amounts and currencies of the second half of the Retention Money and is valid and enforceable until the Contractor has executed and completed the Works and remedied any defects, as specified for the Performance Security in Sub-Clause 4.2. On receipt by the Employer of the required guarantee, the Engineer shall certify and the Employer shall pay the second half of the Retention Money. The release of the second half of the Retention Money against a guarantee shall then be in lieu of the release under the second paragraph of this Sub-Clause. The Employer shall return the guarantee to the Contractor within 21 days after receiving a copy of the Performance Certificate.

If the Performance Security required under Sub-Clause 4.2 is in the form of a demand guarantee, and the amount guaranteed under it when the Taking-Over Certificate is issued is more than half of the Retention Money, then the Retention Money guarantee will not be required. If the amount guaranteed under the Performance Security when the Taking-Over Certificate is issued is less than half of the Retention Money, the Retention Money guarantee will only be required for the difference between half of the Retention Money and the amount guaranteed under the Performance Security.

14.10

Statement at Completion Within 84 days after receiving the Taking-Over Certificate for the Works, the Contractor shall submit to the Engineer six copies of a Statement at completion with supporting documents, in accordance with Sub-Clause 14.3 [Application for Interim Payment Certificates], showing:

- (a) the value of all work done in accordance with the Contract up to the date stated in the Taking-Over Certificate for the Works,
- (b) any further sums which the Contractor considers to be due, and
- (c) an estimate of any other amounts which the Contractor considers will become due to him under the Contract. Estimated amounts shall be shown separately in this Statement at completion.

The Engineer shall then certify in accordance with Sub-Clause 14.6 [*Issue of Interim Payment Certificates*].

14.11 -Application for Final Within 56 days after receiving the Performance Certificate, the Contractor shall Payment Certificate TED Dosubmit, to the Engineer, six copies of a draft final statement with supporting documents showing in detail in a form approved by the Engineer: the value of all work done in accordance with the Contract, and (a)any further sums which the Contractor considers to be due to him under the FIDIC 20 Contract or otherwise.

14.12	If the Engineer disagrees with or cannot verify any part of the draft final statement, the Contractor shall submit such further information as the Engineer may reasonably require within 28 days from receipt of said draft and shall make such changes in the draft as may be agreed between them. The Contractor shall then prepare and submit to the Engineer the final statement as agreed. This agreed statement is referred to in these Conditions as the "Final Statement". However if, following discussions between the Engineer and the Contractor and any changes to the draft final statement which are agreed, it becomes evident that a dispute exists, the Engineer shall deliver to the Employer (with a copy to the Contractor) an Interim Payment Certificate for the agreed parts of the draft final statement. Thereafter, if the dispute is finally resolved under Sub-Clause 20.4 [<i>Obtaining Dispute Board's Decision</i>] or Sub-Clause 20.5 [<i>Amicable Settlement</i>], the Contractor shall then prepare and submit to the Employer (with a copy to the Engineer) a Final Statement.
Discharge	When submitting the Final Statement, the Contractor shall submit a discharge which
	confirms that the total of the Final Statement represents full and final settlement of all moneys due to the Contractor under or in connection with the Contract. This discharge may state that it becomes effective when the Contractor has received the Performance Security and the outstanding balance of this total, in which event the discharge shall be effective on such date.
14.13	
Issue of Final Payment Certificate	Within 28 days after receiving the Final Statement and discharge in accordance with Sub-Clause 14.11 [<i>Application for Final Payment Certificate</i>] and Sub-Clause 14.12 [<i>Discharge</i>], the Engineer shall deliver, to the Employer and to the Contractor, the Final Payment Certificate which shall state:
	 (a) the amount which he fairly determines is finally due, and (b) after giving credit to the Employer for all amounts previously paid by the Employer and for all sums to which the Employer is entitled, the balance (if any) due from the Employer to the Contractor or from the Contractor to the Employer, as the case may be.
	If the Contractor has not applied for a Final Payment Certificate in accordance with Sub-Clause 14.11 [<i>Application for Final Payment Certificate</i>] and Sub-Clause 14.12 [<i>Discharge</i>], the Engineer shall request the Contractor to do so. If the Contractor fails to submit an application within a period of 28 days, the Engineer shall issue the Final Payment Certificate for such amount as he fairly determines to be due.
14.14	
Cessation of Employer's Liability	The Employer shall not be liable to the Contractor for any matter or thing under or in connection with the Contract or execution of the Works, except to the extent that the Contractor shall have included an amount expressly for it:
ALLATED D	 (a) in the Final Statement and also (b) (except for matters or things arising after the issue of the Taking-Over Certificate for the Works) in the Statement at completion described in Sub-Clause 14.10 [Statement at Completion].
	However, this Sub-Clause shall not limit the Employer's liability under his indemnification obligations, or the Employer's liability in any case of fraud, deliberate default or reckless misconduct by the Employer.

14.15 **Currencies of Payment**

The Contract Price shall be paid in the currency or currencies named in the Schedule of Payment Currencies. If more than one currency is so named, payments shall be made as follows:

- if the Accepted Contract Amount was expressed in Local Currency only: (a)
 - the proportions or amounts of the Local and Foreign Currencies, and the (i) fixed rates of exchange to be used for calculating the payments, shall be as stated in the Schedule of Payment Currencies, except as otherwise agreed by both Parties;
 - payments and deductions under Sub-Clause 13.5 [Provisional Sums] (ii) and Sub-Clause 13.7 [Adjustments for Changes in Legislation] shall be made in the applicable currencies and proportions; and
 - (iii) other payments and deductions under sub-paragraphs (a) to (d) of Sub-Clause 14.3 [Application for Interim Payment Certificates] shall be made in the currencies and proportions specified in sub-paragraph (a)(i) above;
- (b) payment of the damages specified in the Contract Data shall be made in the currencies and proportions specified in the Schedule of Payment currencies:
- other payments to the Employer by the Contractor shall be made in the (C) currency in which the sum was expended by the Employer, or in such currency as may be agreed by both Parties;
- (d) if any amount payable by the Contractor to the Employer in a particular currency exceeds the sum payable by the Employer to the Contractor in that currency, the Employer may recover the balance of this amount from the sums otherwise payable to the Contractor in other currencies; and
- (e) if no rates of exchange are stated in the Schedule of Payment Currencies, they shall be those prevailing on the Base Date and determined by the central bank of the Country.

Termination by Employer

15.1

Notice to Correct

If the Contractor fails to carry out any obligation under the Contract, the Engineer may by notice require the Contractor to make good the failure and to remedy it within a specified reasonable time.

15.2

Termination by Employer	The Er	mployer shall be entitled to terminate the Contract if the Contractor:
	(a)	fails to comply with Sub-Clause 4.2 [<i>Performance Security</i>] or with a notice under Sub-Clause 15.1 [<i>Notice to Correct</i>],
	(b)	abandons the Works or otherwise plainly demonstrates the intention not to continue performance of his obligations under the Contract,
	(C)	without reasonable excuse fails:
SULATED DU	OCUMENT	 (i) to proceed with the Works in accordance with Clause 8 [Commencement, Delays and Suspension], or (ii) to comply with a notice issued under Sub-Clause 7.5 [Rejection] or Sub-Clause 7.6 [Remedial Work], within 28 days after receiving it,

subcontracts the whole of the Works or assigns the Contract without the required agreement,

- (e) becomes bankrupt or insolvent, goes into liquidation, has a receiving or administration order made against him, compounds with his creditors, or carries on business under a receiver, trustee or manager for the benefit of his creditors, or if any act is done or event occurs which (under applicable Laws) has a similar effect to any of these acts or events, or
- (f) gives or offers to give (directly or indirectly) to any person any bribe, gift, gratuity, commission or other thing of value, as an inducement or reward:
 - (i) for doing or forbearing to do any action in relation to the Contract, or
 - (ii) for showing or forbearing to show favour or disfavour to any person in relation to the Contract,

or if any of the Contractor's Personnel, agents or Subcontractors gives or offers to give (directly or indirectly) to any person any such inducement or reward as is described in this sub-paragraph (f). However, lawful inducements and rewards to Contractor's Personnel shall not entitle termination.

In any of these events or circumstances, the Employer may, upon giving 14 days' notice to the Contractor, terminate the Contract and expel the Contractor from the Site. However, in the case of sub-paragraph (e) or (f), the Employer may by notice terminate the Contract immediately.

The Employer's election to terminate the Contract shall not prejudice any other rights of the Employer, under the Contract or otherwise.

The Contractor shall then leave the Site and deliver any required Goods, all Contractor's Documents, and other design documents made by or for him, to the Engineer. However, the Contractor shall use his best efforts to comply immediately with any reasonable instructions included in the notice (i) for the assignment of any subcontract, and (ii) for the protection of life or property or for the safety of the Works.

After termination, the Employer may complete the Works and/or arrange for any other entities to do so. The Employer and these entities may then use any Goods, Contractor's Documents and other design documents made by or on behalf of the Contractor.

The Employer shall then give notice that the Contractor's Equipment and Temporary Works will be released to the Contractor at or near the Site. The Contractor shall promptly arrange their removal, at the risk and cost of the Contractor. However, if by this time the Contractor has failed to make a payment due to the Employer, these items may be sold by the Employer in order to recover this payment. Any balance of the proceeds shall then be paid to the Contractor.

15.3

Valuation at Date of Termination As soon as practicable after a notice of termination under Sub-Clause 15.2 [*Termination by Employer*] has taken effect, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [*Determinations*] to agree or determine the value of the Works, Goods and Contractor's Documents, and any other sums due to the Contractor for work executed in accordance with the Contract.



Payment after Termination

LL CC

FIDIC 200

Taken effect, the Employer may:

	 (a) proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 2.5 [<i>Employer's Claims</i>], (b) withhold further payments to the Contractor until the costs of execution, completion and remedying of any defects, damages for delay in completion (if any), and all other costs incurred by the Employer, have been established, and/or (c) recover from the Contractor any losses and damages incurred by the Employer and any extra costs of completing the Works, after allowing for any sum due to the Contractor under Sub-Clause 15.3 [<i>Valuation at Date of Termination</i>]. After recovering any such losses, damages and extra costs, the Employer shall pay any balance to the Contractor.
15.5	
Employer's Entitlement to Termination for Convenience	The Employer shall be entitled to terminate the Contract, at any time for the Employer's convenience, by giving notice of such termination to the Contractor. The termination shall take effect 28 days after the later of the dates on which the Contractor receives this notice or the Employer returns the Performance Security. The Employer shall not terminate the Contract under this Sub-Clause in order to execute the Works himself or to arrange for the Works to be executed by another contractor or to avoid a termination of the Contract by the Contractor under Clause 16.2 [<i>Termination by Contractor</i>].
	After this termination, the Contractor shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 16.3 [<i>Cessation of Work and Removal of Contractor's Equipment</i>] and shall be paid in accordance with Sub-Clause 16.4 [<i>Payment on Termination</i>].
15.6	
Corrupt or Fraudulent Practices	If the Employer determines that the Contractor has engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive or coercive practices, in competing for or in executing the Contract, then the Employer may, after giving 14 days notice to the Contractor, terminate the Contractor's employment under the Contract and expel him from the Site, and the provisions of Clause 15 shall apply as if such expulsion had been made under Sub-Clause 15.2 [<i>Termination by Employer</i>].
	Should any employee of the Contractor be determined to have engaged in corrupt, fraudulent or coercive practice during the execution of the work then that employee shall be removed in accordance with Sub-Clause 6.9 [<i>Contractor's Personnel</i>].
	[For contracts financed by the World Bank and by the Caribbean Development Bank:]
	For the purposes of this Sub-Clause:
	(a) "corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of any thing of value to influence the action of a public official in the procurement process or in the Contract execution;
	 (b) "fraudulent practice" means a misrepresentation or omission of facts in order to influence a procurement process or the execution of the Contract;
GULATED D GULATED D	(c) "collusive practice" means a scheme or arrangement between two or more bidders, with or without the knowledge of the Borrower, designed to establish bid prices at artificial, non-competitive levels; "coercive practice" means harming or threatening to harm, directly or indirectly, persons or their property to influence their participation in the procurement process or affect the execution of a contract.

	 (a) proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 2.5 [<i>Employer's Claims</i>], (b) withhold further payments to the Contractor until the costs of execution, completion and remedying of any defects, damages for delay in completion (if any), and all other costs incurred by the Employer, have been established, and/or (c) recover from the Contractor any losses and damages incurred by the Employer and any extra costs of completing the Works, after allowing for any sum due to the Contractor under Sub-Clause 15.3 [<i>Valuation at Date of Termination</i>]. After recovering any such losses, damages and extra costs, the Employer shall pay any balance to the Contractor.
15.5 Employer's Entitlement	The Employer shall be entitled to terminate the Contract, at any time for the
to Termination for Convenience	Employer's convenience, by giving notice of such termination to the Contractor. The termination shall take effect 28 days after the later of the dates on which the Contractor receives this notice or the Employer returns the Performance Security. The Employer shall not terminate the Contract under this Sub-Clause in order to execute the Works himself or to arrange for the Works to be executed by another contractor or to avoid a termination of the Contract by the Contractor under Clause 16.2 [<i>Termination by Contractor</i>].
	After this termination, the Contractor shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 16.3 [<i>Cessation of Work and Removal of Contractor's Equipment</i>] and shall be paid in accordance with Sub-Clause 16.4 [<i>Payment on Termination</i>].
15.6 Corrupt or Fraudulent	If the Employer determines that the Contractor has engaged in corrupt, fraudulent,
Practices	collusive or coercive practices, in competing for or in executing the Contract, then the Employer may, after giving 14 days notice to the Contractor, terminate the Contractor's employment under the Contract and expel him from the Site, and the provisions of Clause 15 shall apply as if such expulsion had been made under Sub-Clause 15.2 [<i>Termination by Employer</i>].
	Should any employee of the Contractor be determined to have engaged in corrupt, fraudulent or coercive practice during the execution of the work then that employee shall be removed in accordance with Sub-Clause 6.9 [<i>Contractor's Personnel</i>].
	[For projects financed by the African Development Bank:]
	For the purposes of this Sub-Clause:
	(a) "corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting of any thing of value to influence the action of a public official in the procurement process or in the Contract execution; and
	(b) "fraudulent practice" means a misrepresentation of facts in order to influence a procurement process or the execution of the Contract to the detriment of the Borrower, and includes collusive practice among Bidders (prior to or after bid submission) designed to establish bid prices at artificial non-competitive levels and to deprive the Borrower of the benefits of free and open competition.

	 (a) proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 2.5 [<i>Employer's Claims</i>], (b) withhold further payments to the Contractor until the costs of execution, completion and remedying of any defects, damages for delay in completion (if any), and all other costs incurred by the Employer, have been established, and/or (c) recover from the Contractor any losses and damages incurred by the Employer and any extra costs of completing the Works, after allowing for any sum due to the Contractor under Sub-Clause 15.3 [<i>Valuation at Date of Termination</i>]. After recovering any such losses, damages and extra costs, the Employer shall pay any balance to the Contractor.
15.5 Employer's Entitlement	The Employer shall be entitled to terminate the Contract, at any time for the
to Termination for Convenience	Employer's convenience, by giving notice of such termination to the Contractor. The termination shall take effect 28 days after the later of the dates on which the Contractor receives this notice or the Employer returns the Performance Security. The Employer shall not terminate the Contract under this Sub-Clause in order to execute the Works himself or to arrange for the Works to be executed by another contractor or to avoid a termination of the Contract by the Contractor under Clause 16.2 [<i>Termination by Contractor</i>].
	After this termination, the Contractor shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 16.3 [<i>Cessation of Work and Removal of Contractor's Equipment</i>] and shall be paid in accordance with Sub-Clause 16.4 [<i>Payment on Termination</i>].
15.6	
Corrupt or Fraudulent Practices	If the Employer determines that the Contractor has engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive or coercive practices, in competing for or in executing the Contract, then the Employer may, after giving 14 days notice to the Contractor, terminate the Contractor's employment under the Contract and expel him from the Site, and the provisions of Clause 15 shall apply as if such expulsion had been made under Sub-Clause 15.2 [<i>Termination by Employer</i>].
	Should any employee of the Contractor be determined to have engaged in corrupt, fraudulent or coercive practice during the execution of the work then that employee shall be removed in accordance with Sub-Clause 6.9 [<i>Contractor's Personnel</i>].
	[For projects financed by the Asian Development Bank:]
	For the purposes of this Sub-Clause:
	(a "corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of any thing of value to influence the action of any party in the
	(b) "fraudulent practice" means a misrepresentation or omission of facts in order to
E FIDIC	 influence a procurement process or the execution of a contract; "collusive practices" means a scheme or arrangement between two or more bidders, with or without the knowledge of the Borrower, designed to influence the action of any party in a procurement process or the execution of a contract; "coercive practices" means harming or threatening to harm, directly or indirectly, persons, or their property to influence their participation in a procurement process, or affect the execution of a contract.

	 (a) proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 2.5 [<i>Employer's Claims</i>], (b) withhold further payments to the Contractor until the costs of execution, completion and remedying of any defects, damages for delay in completion (if any), and all other costs incurred by the Employer, have been established, and/or (c) recover from the Contractor any losses and damages incurred by the Employer and any extra costs of completing the Works, after allowing for any sum due to the Contractor under Sub-Clause 15.3 [<i>Valuation at Date of Termination</i>]. After recovering any such losses, damages and extra costs, the Employer shall pay any balance to the Contractor.
15.5 Employer's Entitlement to Termination for Convenience	The Employer shall be entitled to terminate the Contract, at any time for the Employer's convenience, by giving notice of such termination to the Contractor. The termination shall take effect 28 days after the later of the dates on which the Contractor receives this notice or the Employer returns the Performance Security. The Employer shall not terminate the Contract under this Sub-Clause in order to execute the Works himself or to arrange for the Works to be executed by another contractor or to avoid a termination of the Contract by the Contractor under Clause 16.2 [Termination by Contractor].
15.6	16.3 [Cessation of Work and Removal of Contractor's Equipment] and shall be paid in accordance with Sub-Clause 16.4 [Payment on Termination].
Corrupt or Fraudulent Practices	If the Employer determines that the Contractor has engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive or coercive practices, in competing for or in executing the Contract, then the Employer may, after giving 14 days notice to the Contractor, terminate the Contractor's employment under the Contract and expel him from the Site, and the provisions of Clause 15 shall apply as if such expulsion had been made under Sub-Clause 15.2 [<i>Termination by Employer</i>].
	Should any employee of the Contractor be determined to have engaged in corrupt, fraudulent or coercive practice during the execution of the work then that employee shall be removed in accordance with Sub-Clause 6.9 [<i>Contractor's Personnel</i>].
	[For contracts financed by the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development:]
	For the purposes of this Sub-Clause:
	(a) "corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting of any thing of value to influence the action of a public official, or the threatening of injury to person, property or reputation, in connection with the procurement process or in contract execution in order to obtain or retain business or other improper advantage in the conduct of international business; and
SHATED D BH FIDIC	(b) "fraudulent practice" means a misrepresentation of facts in order to influence a procurement process or the execution of a contract to the detriment of the client, and includes collusive practices among tenderers (prior to or after tender submission) designed to establish tender prices at artificial, non- competitive levels and to deprive the client of the benefits of free and open competition.

	 (a) proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 2.5 [<i>Employer's Claims</i>], (b) withhold further payments to the Contractor until the costs of execution, completion and remedying of any defects, damages for delay in completion (if any), and all other costs incurred by the Employer, have been established, and/or (c) recover from the Contractor any losses and damages incurred by the Employer and any extra costs of completing the Works, after allowing for any sum due to the Contractor under Sub-Clause 15.3 [<i>Valuation at Date of Termination</i>]. After recovering any such losses, damages and extra costs, the Employer shall pay any balance to the Contractor.
15.5 Employer's Entitlement	The Employer shall be entitled to terminate the Contract, at any time for the
to Termination for Convenience	Employer's convenience, by giving notice of such termination to the Contractor. The termination shall take effect 28 days after the later of the dates on which the Contractor receives this notice or the Employer returns the Performance Security. The Employer shall not terminate the Contract under this Sub-Clause in order to execute the Works himself or to arrange for the Works to be executed by another contractor or to avoid a termination of the Contract by the Contractor under Clause 16.2 [<i>Termination by Contractor</i>].
	After this termination, the Contractor shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 16.3 [<i>Cessation of Work and Removal of Contractor's Equipment</i>] and shall be paid in accordance with Sub-Clause 16.4 [<i>Payment on Termination</i>].
15.6	
Corrupt or Fraudulent Practices	If the Employer determines that the Contractor has engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive or coercive practices, in competing for or in executing the Contract, then the Employer may, after giving 14 days notice to the Contractor, terminate the Contractor's employment under the Contract and expel him from the Site, and the provisions of Clause 15 shall apply as if such expulsion had been made under Sub-Clause 15.2 [<i>Termination by Employer</i>].
	Should any employee of the Contractor be determined to have engaged in corrupt, fraudulent or coercive practice during the execution of the work then that employee shall be removed in accordance with Sub-Clause 6.9 [<i>Contractor's Personnel</i>].
	[For contracts financed by the Inter-American Development Bank:]
ATED D	The Bank requires that all Contractors adhere to the Bank's Policies for the Procurement of Works and Goods financed by the Bank. In particular, the Bank requires that all Borrowers (including grant beneficiaries), the executing agencies and contracting agencies, as well as all firms, entities and individuals bidding for or participating in a Bank-financed project, including, inter alia, applicants, bidders, contractors, consulting firms and individual consultants (including their respective officers, employees and agents) adhere to the highest ethical standards, and report to the Bank all suspected acts of fraud or corruption of which it has knowledge or becomes aware, during the Bidding Process and throughout the negotiation or execution of a Contract. Fraud and corruption are prohibited. Fraud and corruption include acts of: (a) bribery, (b) extortion or coercion, (c) fraud and (d) collusion.
	The definitions of actions set forth below cover the most common types of corrupt practices, but are not exhaustive. For this reason, the Bank shall also take action in the event of any similar deed or complaint involving alleged acts of corruption, even when these are not specified in the following list. The Bank shall in all cases proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 15.6.

In pursuance of this policy:

- (a) The Bank defines the terms set forth below as follows:
 - "Bribery" meaning the offering or giving of anything of value to influence the actions or decisions of third parties or the receiving or soliciting of any benefit in exchange for actions or omissions related to the performance of duties;
 - "Extortion" or "Coercion" meaning the act of obtaining something, compelling an action or influencing a decision through intimidation, threat or the use of force, where potential or actual injury may befall upon a person, his/her reputation or property;
 - (iii) "Fraud" meaning any action or omission intended to misrepresent the truth so as to induce others to act in reliance thereof, with the purpose of obtaining some unjust advantage or causing damage to others; and
 - (iv) "Collusion" meaning a secret agreement between two or more parties to defraud or cause damage to a person or entity or to obtain an unlawful purpose;
- (b) If the Bank, in accordance with its administrative procedures, demonstrates that any firm, entity or individual bidding for or participating in a Bank-financed project including, inter alia, applicants, bidders, contractors, consulting firms, individual consultants, borrowers (including grant beneficiaries), purchasers, executing agencies and contracting agency (including their respective officers, employees and agents) engaged in an act of fraud or corruption in connection with Bank-financed projects, the Bank may:
 - (i) decide not to finance any proposal to award a contract or a contract awarded financed by the Bank;
 - (ii) suspend disbursement of the operation if it is determined at any stage that evidence is sufficient to support a finding that an employee, agent or representative of the Borrower, Executing Agency or Contracting Agency has engaged in an act of fraud or corruption;
 - (iii) cancel and/or accelerate the payment of, the portion of a loan or grant earmarked for a contract, when there is evidence that the representative of the Borrower, or Beneficiary of a grant, has not taken the adequate remedial measures within a time period which the Bank considers reasonable, and in accordance with the due process guarantees of the Borrowing country's legislation;
 - (iv) issue a reprimand in the form of a formal letter of censure of the firm, entity or individual's behavior;
 - (v) issue a declaration that an individual, entity or firm is ineligible, either permanently or for a stated period of time, to be awarded contracts under Bank-financed projects except under such conditions as the Bank deems to be appropriate;
 - (vi) refer the matter to appropriate law enforcement authorities; and/or;
 - (vii) may impose other sanctions that it deems to be appropriate under the circumstances, including the imposition of fines representing reimbursement of the Bank for costs associated with investigations and proceedings. Such other sanctions may be imposed in addition to or in lieu of other sanctions.



The Bank has established administrative procedures for cases of allegations of fraud and corruption within the procurement process or the execution of a contract financed by the Bank which are available at the Bank's website (www.iadb.org), as updated from time to time. To that effect any complaint shall

be submitted to the Bank's Office of Institutional Integrity (OII) for the appropriate investigation. Allegations may be presented confidentially or anonymously;

- (d) Payments are expressly conditional upon the claimant's participation in the procurement process conformed with all applicable Bank policies on Fraud and Corruption described in this Sub-Clause 15.5; and
- (e) The imposition of any sanction referred to paragraph (b) of this Sub-Clause will be public;

The Bank will have the right to require that a Contractor permit the Bank to inspect their accounts and records and other documents relating to the submission of bids and contract performance and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Bank. The Bank will have the right to require that Contractors to:

- (i) maintain all documents and records related to the Bank-financed project for five
 (5) years after completion of the work; and
- (ii) require the delivery of any document necessary for the investigation of allegations of fraud or corruption and the availability of employees or agents of the contractor with knowledge of the Bank-financed project to respond to questions from the Bank.

If the Contractor refuses to comply with the Bank's request, the Bank, in its sole discretion, may take appropriate action against the Contractor.

The Contractor represents and warrants:

- (a) that they have read and understood the Bank's prohibition against fraud and corruption and agrees to abide by the applicable rules;
- (b) that they have not engaged in any violation of policies on fraud and corruption described herein;
- (c) that they have not misrepresented or concealed any material facts during the procurement or contract negotiation processes or performance of the contract;
- (d) that neither they nor any of their directors, officers or principal shareholders have been declared ineligible to be awarded Bank-financed contracts or have been convicted of a crime involving fraud or corruption;
- (e) that none of their directors, officers or principal shareholders has been a director, officer or principal shareholder of any other company or entity that has been declared ineligible to be awarded a Bank-financed contract or has been convicted of a crime involving fraud or corruption;
- (f) that all commissions, agents' fees, facilitating payments or revenue-sharing agreements related to the Bank-financed contract or consulting agreement have been disclosed;
- (g) that they acknowledge that the breach of any of these warranties constitute a basis for the imposition of any or a combination of the measures described in this Sub-Clause.



Suspension and Termination by Contractor

16.2	3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine these matters.
	3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine these matters.
	After receiving this notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause
	 (a) an extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4 [<i>Extension of Time for Completion</i>], and (b) payment of any such Cost plus profit, which shall be included in the Contract Price.
r	If the Contractor suffers delay and/or incurs Cost as a result of suspending work (or reducing the rate of work) in accordance with this Sub-Clause, the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer and shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [<i>Contractor's Claims</i>] to:
۲ ک	If the Contractor subsequently receives such Payment Certificate, evidence or payment (as described in the relevant Sub-Clause and in the above notice) before giving a notice of termination, the Contractor shall resume normal working as soon as is reasonably practicable.
Ş	The Contractor's action shall not prejudice his entitlements to financing charges under Sub-Clause 14.8 [<i>Delayed Payment</i>] and to termination under Sub-Clause 16.2 [<i>Termination by Contractor</i>].
c f i s	Notwithstanding the above, if the Bank has suspended disbursements under the loan or credit from which payments to the Contractor are being made, in whole or in part, for the execution of the Works, and no alternative funds are available as provided for in Sub-Clause 2.4 [<i>Employer's Financial Arrangements</i>], the Contractor may by notice suspend work or reduce the rate of work at any time, but not less than 7 days after the Borrower having received the suspension notification from the Bank.
to Suspend Work	If the Engineer fails to certify in accordance with Sub-Clause 14.6 [<i>Issue of Interim Payment Certificates</i>] or the Employer fails to comply with Sub-Clause 2.4 [<i>Employer's Financial Arrangements</i>] or Sub-Clause 14.7 [<i>Payment</i>], the Contractor may, after giving not less than 21 days' notice to the Employer, suspend work (or reduce the rate of work) unless and until the Contractor has received the Payment Certificate, reasonable evidence or payment, as the case may be and as described in the notice.

 (a) the Contractor does not receive the reasonable evidence within 42 days after giving notice under Sub-Clause 16.1 [Contractor's Entitlement to Suspend Work] in respect of a failure to comply with Sub-Clause 2.4 [Employer's Financial Arrangements],



the Engineer fails, within 56 days after receiving a Statement and supporting documents, to issue the relevant Payment Certificate,

the Contractor does not receive the amount due under an Interim Payment Certificate within 42 days after the expiry of the time stated in Sub-Clause 14.7 [*Payment*] within which payment is to be made (except for deductions in accordance with Sub-Clause 2.5 [*Employer's Claims*]),

the Employer substantially fails to perform his obligations under the Contract in

such manner as to materially and adversely affect the economic balance of the Contract and/or the ability of the Contractor to perform the Contract,

- (e) the Employer fails to comply with Sub-Clause 1.6 [*Contract Agreement*] or Sub-Clause 1.7 [*Assignment*],
- (f) a prolonged suspension affects the whole of the Works as described in Sub-Clause 8.11 [*Prolonged Suspension*], or
- (g) the Employer becomes bankrupt or insolvent, goes into liquidation, has a receiving or administration order made against him, compounds with his creditors, or carries on business under a receiver, trustee or manager for the benefit of his creditors, or if any act is done or event occurs which (under applicable Laws) has a similar effect to any of these acts or events.
- (h) In the event the Bank suspends the loan or credit from which part or whole of the payments to the Contractor are being made, if the Contractor has not received the sums due to him upon expiration of the 14 days referred to in Sub-Clause 14.7 [*Payment*] for payments under Interim Payment certificates, the Contractor may, without prejudice to the Contractor's entitlement to financing charges under Sub-Clause 14.8 [*Delayed Payment*], take one of the following actions, namely (i) suspend work or reduce the rate of work, or (ii) terminate his employment under the Contract by giving notice to the Employer, with a copy to the Engineer, such termination to take effect 14 days after the giving of the notice.
- (i) The Contractor does not receive the Engineer's instruction recording the agreement of both Parties on the fulfilment of the conditions for the Commencement of Works under Sub-Clause 8.1 [Commencement of Works].

In any of these events or circumstances, the Contractor may, upon giving 14 days' notice to the Employer, terminate the Contract. However, in the case of subparagraph (f) or (g), the Contractor may by notice terminate the Contract immediately.

The Contractor's election to terminate the Contract shall not prejudice any other rights of the Contractor, under the Contract or otherwise.

16.3

Cessation of Work and Removal of Contractor's Equipment After a notice of termination under Sub-Clause 15.5 [*Employer's Entitlement to Termination for Convenience*], Sub-Clause 16.2 [*Termination by Contractor*] or Sub-Clause 19.6 [*Optional Termination, Payment and Release*] has taken effect, the Contractor shall promptly:

- (a) cease all further work, except for such work as may have been instructed by the Engineer for the protection of life or property or for the safety of the Works,
- (b) hand over Contractor's Documents, Plant, Materials and other work, for which the Contractor has received payment, and
- (c) remove all other Goods from the Site, except as necessary for safety, and leave the Site.

16.4

Payment on Termination

After a notice of termination under Sub-Clause 16.2 [*Termination by Contractor*] has taken effect, the Employer shall promptly:



return the Performance Security to the Contractor,

pay the Contractor in accordance with Sub-Clause 19.6 [Optional Termination, Payment and Release], and

pay to the Contractor the amount of any loss or damage sustained by the Contractor as a result of this termination.

Risk and Responsibility

17.1 Indemnities

The Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless the Employer, the Employer's Personnel, and their respective agents, against and from all claims, damages, losses and expenses (including legal fees and expenses) in respect of:

- bodily injury, sickness, disease or death, of any person whatsoever arising out (a) of or in the course of or by reason of the Contractor's design (if any), the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of any defects, unless attributable to any negligence, wilful act or breach of the Contract by the Employer, the Employer's Personnel, or any of their respective agents, and
- (b) damage to or loss of any property, real or personal (other than the Works), to the extent that such damage or loss arises out of or in the course of or by reason of the Contractor's design (if any), the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of any defects, unless and to the extent that any such damage or loss is attributable to any negligence, wilful act or breach of the Contract by the Employer, the Employer's Personnel, their respective agents, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them.

The Employer shall indemnify and hold harmless the Contractor, the Contractor's Personnel, and their respective agents, against and from all claims, damages, losses and expenses (including legal fees and expenses) in respect of (1) bodily injury, sickness, disease or death, which is attributable to any negligence, wilful act or breach of the Contract by the Employer, the Employer's Personnel, or any of their respective agents, and (2) the matters for which liability may be excluded from insurance cover, as described in sub-paragraphs (d)(i), (ii) and (iii) of Sub-Clause 18.3 [Insurance Against Injury to Persons and Damage to Property].

The Contractor shall take full responsibility for the care of the Works and Goods from the Commencement Date until the Taking-Over Certificate is issued (or is deemed to be issued under Sub-Clause 10.1 [Taking Over of the Works and Sections]) for the Works, when responsibility for the care of the Works shall pass to the Employer. If a Taking-Over Certificate is issued (or is so deemed to be issued) for any Section or part of the Works, responsibility for the care of the Section or part shall then pass to the Employer.

After responsibility has accordingly passed to the Employer, the Contractor shall take responsibility for the care of any work which is outstanding on the date stated in a Taking-Over Certificate, until this outstanding work has been completed.

If any loss or damage happens to the Works, Goods or Contractor's Documents during the period when the Contractor is responsible for their care, from any cause not listed in Sub-Clause 17.3 [Employer's Risks], the Contractor shall rectify the loss or damage at the Contractor's risk and cost, so that the Works, Goods and Contractor's Documents conform with the Contract.



The Contractor shall be liable for any loss or damage caused by any actions performed by the Contractor after a Taking-Over Certificate has been issued. The Contractor shall also be liable for any loss or damage which occurs after a Taking-Qver Certificate has been issued and which arose from a previous event for which the ⁷DIC ²Contractor was liable.

17.2

Contractor's Care of the Works

17.3 Employer's Risks	The risks referred to in Sub-Clause 17.4 [<i>Consequences of Employer's Risks</i>] below, insofar as they directly affect the execution of the Works in the Country, are:		
	(a)	war, hostilities (whether war be declared or not), invasion, act of foreign enemies,	
	(b)	rebellion, terrorism, sabotage by persons other than the Contractor's Personnel, revolution, insurrection, military or usurped power, or civil war, within the Country,	
	(C)	riot, commotion or disorder within the Country by persons other than the Contractor's Personnel,	
	(d)	munitions of war, explosive materials, ionising radiation or contamination by radio-activity, within the Country, except as may be attributable to the Contractor's use of such munitions, explosives, radiation or radio-activity,	
	(e)	pressure waves caused by aircraft or other aerial devices travelling at sonic or supersonic speeds,	
	(f)	use or occupation by the Employer of any part of the Permanent Works, except as may be specified in the Contract,	
	(g)	design of any part of the Works by the Employer's Personnel or by others for whom the Employer is responsible, and	
	(h)	any operation of the forces of nature which is Unforeseeable or against which an experienced contractor could not reasonably have been expected to have taken adequate preventive precautions.	
17.4			
Consequences of Employer's Risks	If and to the extent that any of the risks listed in Sub-Clause 17.3 above results in loss or damage to the Works, Goods or Contractor's Documents, the Contractor shall promptly give notice to the Engineer and shall rectify this loss or damage to the extent required by the Engineer.		
	If the Contractor suffers delay and/or incurs Cost from rectifying this loss or damage, the Contractor shall give a further notice to the Engineer and shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [<i>Contractor's Claims</i>] to:		
	(a) (b)	an extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4 [<i>Extension of Time for Completion</i>], and payment of any such Cost, which shall be included in the Contract Price. In the	
	(8)	case of sub-paragraphs (f) and (g) of Sub-Clause 17.3 [<i>Employer's Risks</i>], Cost plus profit shall be payable.	
		receiving this further notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Subse 3.5 [<i>Determinations</i>] to agree or determine these matters.	
17.5	1. 11.2		
Intellectual and Industrial Property Rights	In this Sub-Clause, "infringement" means an infringement (or alleged infringement) of any patent, registered design, copyright, trade mark, trade name, trade secret or other intellectual or industrial property right relating to the Works; and "claim" means a claim (or proceedings pursuing a claim) alleging an infringement.		
	Whenever a Party does not give notice to the other Party of any claim within 28 days of receiving the claim, the first Party shall be deemed to have waived any right to indemnity under this Sub-Clause.		
	claim	Employer shall indemnify and hold the Contractor harmless against and from any alleging an infringement which is or was:	
© FIDIC 2	(a)	an unavoidable result of the Contractor's compliance with the Contract, or	

- (b) a result of any Works being used by the Employer:
 - for a purpose other than that indicated by, or reasonably to be inferred (i) from, the Contract, or
 - in conjunction with any thing not supplied by the Contractor, unless such (ii) use was disclosed to the Contractor prior to the Base Date or is stated in the Contract.

The Contractor shall indemnify and hold the Employer harmless against and from any other claim which arises out of or in relation to (i) the manufacture, use, sale or import of any Goods, or (ii) any design for which the Contractor is responsible.

If a Party is entitled to be indemnified under this Sub-Clause, the indemnifying Party may (at its cost) conduct negotiations for the settlement of the claim, and any litigation or arbitration which may arise from it. The other Party shall, at the request and cost of the indemnifying Party, assist in contesting the claim. This other Party (and its Personnel) shall not make any admission which might be prejudicial to the indemnifying Party, unless the indemnifying Party failed to take over the conduct of any negotiations, litigation or arbitration upon being requested to do so by such other Party.

Limitation of Liability Neither Party shall be liable to the other Party for loss of use of any Works, loss of profit, loss of any contract or for any indirect or consequential loss or damage which may be suffered by the other Party in connection with the Contract, other than as specifically provided in Sub-Clause 8.7 [Delay Damages]; Sub-Clause 11.2 [Cost of Remedying Defects]; Sub-Clause 15.4 [Payment after Termination]; Sub-Clause 16.4 [Payment on Termination]; Sub-Clause 17.1 [Indemnities]; Sub-Clause 17.4 (b) [Consequences of Employer's Risks] and Sub-Clause 17.5 [Intellectual and Industrial Property Rights].

> The total liability of the Contractor to the Employer, under or in connection with the Contract other than under Sub-Clause 4.19 [Electricity, Water and Gas], Sub-Clause 4.20 [Employer's Equipment and Free-Issue Materials], Sub-Clause 17.1 [Indemnities] and Sub-Clause 17.5 [Intellectual and Industrial Property Rights], shall not exceed the sum resulting from the application of a multiplier (less or greater than one) to the Accepted Contract Amount, as stated in the Contract Data, or (if such multiplier or other sum is not so stated), the Accepted Contract Amount.

> This Sub-Clause shall not limit liability in any case of fraud, deliberate default or reckless misconduct by the defaulting Party.

17.7

17.6

Use of Employer's

The Contractor shall take full responsibility for the care of the Employer provided Accommodation/Facilities accommodation and facilities, if any, as detailed in the Specification, from the respective dates of hand-over to the Contractor until cessation of occupation (where hand-over or cessation of occupation may take place after the date stated in the Taking-Over Certificate for the Works).



If any loss or damage happens to any of the above items while the Contractor is Doresponsible for their care arising from any cause whatsoever other than those for which the Employer is liable, the Contractor shall, at his own cost, rectify the loss or damage to the satisfaction of the Engineer.


18.1 General Requirements for Insurances

In this Clause, "insuring Party" means, for each type of insurance, the Party responsible for effecting and maintaining the insurance specified in the relevant Sub-Clause.

Wherever the Contractor is the insuring Party, each insurance shall be effected with insurers and in terms approved by the Employer. These terms shall be consistent with any terms agreed by both Parties before the date of the Letter of Acceptance. This agreement of terms shall take precedence over the provisions of this Clause.

Wherever the Employer is the insuring Party, each insurance shall be effected with insurers and in terms acceptable to the Contractor. These terms shall be consistent with any terms agreed by both Parties before the date of the Letter of Acceptance. This agreement of terms shall take precedence over the provisions of this Clause.

If a policy is required to indemnify joint insured, the cover shall apply separately to each insured as though a separate policy had been issued for each of the joint insured. If a policy indemnifies additional joint insured, namely in addition to the insured specified in this Clause, (i) the Contractor shall act under the policy on behalf of these additional joint insured except that the Employer shall act for Employer's Personnel, (ii) additional joint insured shall not be entitled to receive payments directly from the insurer or to have any other direct dealings with the insurer, and (iii) the insuring Party shall require all additional joint insured to comply with the conditions stipulated in the policy.

Each policy insuring against loss or damage shall provide for payments to be made in the currencies required to rectify the loss or damage. Payments received from insurers shall be used for the rectification of the loss or damage.

The relevant insuring Party shall, within the respective periods stated in the Contract Data (calculated from the Commencement Date), submit to the other Party:

- (a) evidence that the insurances described in this Clause have been effected, and
- (b) copies of the policies for the insurances described in Sub-Clause 18.2 [*Insurance for Works and Contractor's Equipment*] and Sub-Clause 18.3 [*Insurance against Injury to Persons and Damage to Property*].

When each premium is paid, the insuring Party shall submit evidence of payment to the other Party. Whenever evidence or policies are submitted, the insuring Party shall also give notice to the Engineer.

Each Party shall comply with the conditions stipulated in each of the insurance policies. The insuring Party shall keep the insurers informed of any relevant changes to the execution of the Works and ensure that insurance is maintained in accordance with this Clause.

Neither Party shall make any material alteration to the terms of any insurance without TED Dothe prior approval of the other Party. If an insurer makes (or attempts to make) any alteration, the Party first notified by the insurer shall promptly give notice to the other Party.

the insuring Party fails to effect and keep in force any of the insurances it is required to effect and maintain under the Contract, or fails to provide satisfactory evidence and

copies of policies in accordance with this Sub-Clause, the other Party may (at its option and without prejudice to any other right or remedy) effect insurance for the relevant coverage and pay the premiums due. The insuring Party shall pay the amount of these premiums to the other Party, and the Contract Price shall be adjusted accordingly.

Nothing in this Clause limits the obligations, liabilities or responsibilities of the Contractor or the Employer, under the other terms of the Contract or otherwise. Any amounts not insured or not recovered from the insurers shall be borne by the Contractor and/or the Employer in accordance with these obligations, liabilities or responsibilities. However, if the insuring Party fails to effect and keep in force an insurance which is available and which it is required to effect and maintain under the Contract, and the other Party neither approves the omission nor effects insurance for the coverage relevant to this default, any moneys which should have been recoverable under this insurance shall be paid by the insuring Party.

Payments by one Party to the other Party shall be subject to Sub-Clause 2.5 [*Employer's Claims*] or Sub-Clause 20.1 [*Contractor's Claims*], as applicable.

The Contractor shall be entitled to place all insurance relating to the Contract (including, but not limited to the insurance referred to Clause 18) with insurers from any eligible source country.

Insurance for Works and Contractor's Equipment The insuring Party shall insure the Works, Plant, Materials and Contractor's Documents for not less than the full reinstatement cost including the costs of demolition, removal of debris and professional fees and profit. This insurance shall be effective from the date by which the evidence is to be submitted under sub-paragraph (a) of Sub-Clause 18.1 [General Requirements for Insurances], until the date of issue of the Taking-Over Certificate for the Works.

The insuring Party shall maintain this insurance to provide cover until the date of issue of the Performance Certificate, for loss or damage for which the Contractor is liable arising from a cause occurring prior to the issue of the Taking-Over Certificate, and for loss or damage caused by the Contractor in the course of any other operations (including those under Clause 11 [*Defects Liability*]).

The insuring Party shall insure the Contractor's Equipment for not less than the full replacement value, including delivery to Site. For each item of Contractor's Equipment, the insurance shall be effective while it is being transported to the Site and until it is no longer required as Contractor's Equipment.

Unless otherwise stated in the Particular Conditions, insurances under this Sub-Clause:

- (a) shall be effected and maintained by the Contractor as insuring Party,
- (b) shall be in the joint names of the Parties, who shall be jointly entitled to receive payments from the insurers, payments being held or allocated to the Party actually bearing the costs of rectifying the loss or damage,



18.2

shall cover all loss and damage from any cause not listed in Sub-Clause 17.3 [*Employer's Risks*],

shall also cover, to the extent specifically required in the bidding documents of the Contract, loss or damage to a part of the Works which is attributable to the use or occupation by the Employer of another part of the Works, and loss or damage from the risks listed in sub-paragraphs (c), (g) and (h) of Sub-Clause 17.3 [*Employer's Risks*], excluding (in each case) risks which are not insurable

	(e)	at commercially reasonable terms, with deductibles per occurrence of not more than the amount stated in the Contract Data (if an amount is not so stated, this sub-paragraph (d) shall not apply), and may however exclude loss of, damage to, and reinstatement of:
		 (i) a part of the Works which is in a defective condition due to a defect in its design, materials or workmanship (but cover shall include any other parts which are lost or damaged as a direct result of this defective condition and not as described in sub-paragraph (ii) below), (ii) a part of the Works which is lost or damaged in order to reinstate any other part of the Works if this other part is in a defective condition due to a defect in its design, materials or workmanship, (iii) a part of the Works which has been taken over by the Employer, except to the extent that the Contractor is liable for the loss or damage, and (iv) Goods while they are not in the Country, subject to Sub-Clause 14.5 [<i>Plant and Materials intended for the Works</i>].
18.3	above (as in Emple paym Contr unles	by the obtains the cover at commercially reasonable terms, the Contractor shall be even by the even of an amount equivalent to such commercially reasonable terms, the Contractor shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 2.5 [<i>Employer's Claims</i>] to ent of an amount equivalent to such commercially reasonable terms as the factor should have expected to have paid for such cover, and (ii) be deemed, is he obtains the cover at commercially reasonable terms, to have approved the sion under Sub-Clause 18.1 [<i>General Requirements for Insurances</i>].
Insurance against Injury to Persons and Damage to Property	or bo Sub-((exce <i>Persc</i>	nsuring Party shall insure against each Party's liability for any loss, damage, death dily injury which may occur to any physical property (except things insured under Clause 18.2 [<i>Insurance for Works and Contractor's Equipment</i>]) or to any person pt persons insured under Sub-Clause 18.4 [<i>Insurance for Contractor's</i> <i>onnel</i>]), which may arise out of the Contractor's performance of the Contract and rring before the issue of the Performance Certificate.
	in the	nsurance shall be for a limit per occurrence of not less than the amount stated Contract Data, with no limit on the number of occurrences. If an amount is not d in the Contract Data, this Sub-Clause shall not apply.
		is otherwise stated in the Particular Conditions, the insurances specified in this Clause:
	(a) (b) (c) (d)	shall be effected and maintained by the Contractor as insuring Party, shall be in the joint names of the Parties, shall be extended to cover liability for all loss and damage to the Employer's property (except things insured under Sub-Clause 18.2) arising out of the Contractor's performance of the Contract, and may however exclude liability to the extent that it arises from:
CONTACTED DO	OCUMENT	 (i) the Employer's right to have the Permanent Works executed on, over, under, in or through any land, and to occupy this land for the Permanent Works, (ii) damage which is an unavoidable result of the Contractor's obligations to execute the Works and remedy any defects, and (iii) a cause listed in Sub-Clause 17.3 [<i>Employer's Risks</i>], except to the extent that cover is available at commercially reasonable terms.
62	© FIDIC	2 2006. MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions. icipating development bank financed contract use only. No reproduction of this document is permitted.

18.4 Insurance for Contractor's Personnel

The Contractor shall effect and maintain insurance against liability for claims, damages, losses and expenses (including legal fees and expenses) arising from injury, sickness, disease or death of any person employed by the Contractor or any other of the Contractor's Personnel.

The insurance shall cover the Employer and the Engineer against liability for claims, damages, losses and expenses (including legal fees and expenses) arising from injury, sickness, disease or death of any person employed by the Contractor or any other of the Contractor's Personnel, except that this insurance may exclude losses and claims to the extent that they arise from any act or neglect of the Employer or of the Employer's Personnel.

The insurance shall be maintained in full force and effect during the whole time that these personnel are assisting in the execution of the Works. For a Subcontractor's employees, the insurance may be effected by the Subcontractor, but the Contractor shall be responsible for compliance with this Clause.



19.1 Definition of Force Majeure

In this Clause, "Force Majeure" means an exceptional event or circumstance:

- (a) which is beyond a Party's control,
- (b) which such Party could not reasonably have provided against before entering into the Contract,
- (c) which, having arisen, such Party could not reasonably have avoided or overcome, and
- (d) which is not substantially attributable to the other Party.

Force Majeure may include, but is not limited to, exceptional events or circumstances of the kind listed below, so long as conditions (a) to (d) above are satisfied:

- (i) war, hostilities (whether war be declared or not), invasion, act of foreign enemies,
- (ii) rebellion, terrorism, sabotage by persons other than the Contractor's Personnel, revolution, insurrection, military or usurped power, or civil war,
- (iii) riot, commotion, disorder, strike or lockout by persons other than the Contractor's Personnel,
- (iv) munitions of war, explosive materials, ionising radiation or contamination by radio-activity, except as may be attributable to the Contractor's use of such munitions, explosives, radiation or radio-activity, and
- (v) natural catastrophes such as earthquake, hurricane, typhoon or volcanic activity.

19.2

Notice of Force Majeure

If a Party is or will be prevented from performing its substantial obligations under the Contract by Force Majeure, then it shall give notice to the other Party of the event or circumstances constituting the Force Majeure and shall specify the obligations, the ^DOperformance of which is or will be prevented. The notice shall be given within 14 days after the Party became aware, or should have become aware, of the relevant event or circumstance constituting Force Majeure.

The Party shall, having given notice, be excused performance of its obligations for so Dic 20 ong as such Force Majeure prevents it from performing them.

	Notwithstanding any other provision of this Clause, Force Majeure shall not apply to obligations of either Party to make payments to the other Party under the Contract.	
19.3		
Duty to Minimise Delay	Each Party shall at all times use all reasonable endeavours to minimise any delay in the performance of the Contract as a result of Force Majeure.	
	A Party shall give notice to the other Party when it ceases to be affected by the Force Majeure.	
19.4		
Consequences of Force Majeur	If the Contractor is prevented from performing its substantial obligations under the Contract by Force Majeure of which notice has been given under Sub-Clause 19.2 [<i>Notice of Force Majeure</i>], and suffers delay and/or incurs Cost by reason of such Force Majeure, the Contractor shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [<i>Contractor's Claims</i>] to:	
	 (a) an extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4 [<i>Extension of Time for Completion</i>], and (b) if the event or circumstance is of the kind described in sub-paragraphs (i) to (iv) of Sub-Clause 19.1 [<i>Definition of Force Majeure</i>] and, in the case of sub-paragraphs (ii) to (iv), occurs in the Country, payment of any such Cost, including the costs of rectifying or replacing the Works and/or Goods damaged or destructed by Force Majeure, to the extent they are not indemnified through the insurance policy referred to in Sub-Clause 18.2 [<i>Insurance for Works and Contractor's Equipment</i>]. After receiving this notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 	
	3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine these matters.	
19.5		
Force Majeure Affecting Subcontractor	If any Subcontractor is entitled under any contract or agreement relating to the Works to relief from force majeure on terms additional to or broader than those specified in this Clause, such additional or broader force majeure events or circumstances shall not excuse the Contractor's non-performance or entitle him to relief under this Clause.	
19.6		
Optional Termination, Payment and Release	If the execution of substantially all the Works in progress is prevented for a continuo period of 84 days by reason of Force Majeure of which notice has been given unce Sub-Clause 19.2 [<i>Notice of Force Majeure</i>], or for multiple periods which total mot than 140 days due to the same notified Force Majeure, then either Party may give the other Party a notice of termination of the Contract. In this event, the termination shall take effect 7 days after the notice is given, and the Contractor shall proceed accordance with Sub-Clause 16.3 [<i>Cessation of Work and Removal of Contractor Equipment</i>].	
	Upon such termination, the Engineer shall determine the value of the work done and issue a Payment Certificate which shall include:	
E FIDIC	the Cost of Plant and Materials ordered for the Works which have been delivered to the Contractor, or of which the Contractor is liable to accept delivery: this Plant and Materials shall become the property of (and be at the risk of) the Employer when paid for by the Employer, and the Contractor shall	

- (c) other Costs or liabilities which in the circumstances were reasonably and necessarily incurred by the Contractor in the expectation of completing the Works;
- (d) the Cost of removal of Temporary Works and Contractor's Equipment from the Site and the return of these items to the Contractor's works in his country (or to any other destination at no greater cost); and
- (e) the Cost of repatriation of the Contractor's staff and labour employed wholly in connection with the Works at the date of termination.

19.7

Release from Performance

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Clause, if any event or circumstance outside the control of the Parties (including, but not limited to, Force Majeure) arises which makes it impossible or unlawful for either or both Parties to fulfil its or their contractual obligations or which, under the law governing the Contract, entitles the Parties to be released from further performance of the Contract, then upon notice by either Party to the other Party of such event or circumstance:

- (a) the Parties shall be discharged from further performance, without prejudice to the rights of either Party in respect of any previous breach of the Contract, and
- (b) the sum payable by the Employer to the Contractor shall be the same as would have been payable under Sub-Clause 19.6 [Optional Termination, Payment and Release] if the Contract had been terminated under Sub-Clause 19.6.

Claims, Disputes and Arbitration

20.1 Contractor's Claims

If the Contractor considers himself to be entitled to any extension of the Time for Completion and/or any additional payment, under any Clause of these Conditions or otherwise in connection with the Contract, the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer, describing the event or circumstance giving rise to the claim. The notice shall be given as soon as practicable, and not later than 28 days after the Contractor became aware, or should have become aware, of the event or circumstance.

If the Contractor fails to give notice of a claim within such period of 28 days, the Time for Completion shall not be extended, the Contractor shall not be entitled to additional payment, and the Employer shall be discharged from all liability in connection with the claim. Otherwise, the following provisions of this Sub-Clause shall apply.

The Contractor shall also submit any other notices which are required by the Contract, and supporting particulars for the claim, all as relevant to such event or circumstance.

The Contractor shall keep such contemporary records as may be necessary to substantiate any claim, either on the Site or at another location acceptable to the Engineer. Without admitting the Employer's liability, the Engineer may, after receiving any notice under this Sub-Clause, monitor the record-keeping and/or instruct the Contractor to keep further contemporary records. The Contractor shall permit the Engineer to inspect all these records, and shall (if instructed) submit copies to the



Within 42 days after the Contractor became aware (or should have become aware) of the event or circumstance giving rise to the claim, or within such other period as may be proposed by the Contractor and approved by the Engineer, the Contractor shall *DIC* 20 send to the Engineer a fully detailed claim which includes full supporting particulars of the basis of the claim and of the extension of time and/or additional payment claimed. If the event or circumstance giving rise to the claim has a continuing effect:

- (a) this fully detailed claim shall be considered as interim;
- (b) the Contractor shall send further interim claims at monthly intervals, giving the accumulated delay and/or amount claimed, and such further particulars as the Engineer may reasonably require; and
- (c) the Contractor shall send a final claim within 28 days after the end of the effects resulting from the event or circumstance, or within such other period as may be proposed by the Contractor and approved by the Engineer.

Within 42 days after receiving a claim or any further particulars supporting a previous claim, or within such other period as may be proposed by the Engineer and approved by the Contractor, the Engineer shall respond with approval, or with disapproval and detailed comments. He may also request any necessary further particulars, but shall nevertheless give his response on the principles of the claim within the above defined time period.

Within the above defined period of 42 days, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [*Determinations*] to agree or determine (i) the extension (if any) of the Time for Completion (before or after its expiry) in accordance with Sub-Clause 8.4 [*Extension of Time for Completion*], and/or (ii) the additional payment (if any) to which the Contractor is entitled under the Contract.

Each Payment Certificate shall include such additional payment for any claim as have been reasonably substantiated as due under the relevant provision of the Contract. Unless and until the particulars supplied are sufficient to substantiate the whole of the claim, the Contractor shall only be entitled to payment for such part of the claim as he has been able to substantiate.

If the Engineer does not respond within the timeframe defined in this Clause, either Party may consider that the claim is rejected by the Engineer and any of the Parties may refer to the Dispute Board in accordance with Sub-Clause 20.4 [*Obtaining Dispute Board's Decision*].

The requirements of this Sub-Clause are in addition to those of any other Sub-Clause which may apply to a claim. If the Contractor fails to comply with this or another Sub-Clause in relation to any claim, any extension of time and/or additional payment shall take account of the extent (if any) to which the failure has prevented or prejudiced proper investigation of the claim, unless the claim is excluded under the second paragraph of this Sub-Clause.

20.2

Appointment of the Dispute Board Disputes shall be referred to a DB for decision in accordance with Sub-Clause 20.4 [*Obtaining Dispute Board's Decision*]. The Parties shall appoint a DB by the date stated in the Contract Data.

The DB shall comprise, as stated in the Contract Data, either one or three suitably qualified persons ("the members"), each of whom shall be fluent in the language for communication defined in the Contract and shall be a professional experienced in the type of construction involved in the Works and with the interpretation of contractual documents. If the number is not so stated and the Parties do not agree otherwise, the DB shall comprise three persons.

If the Parties have not jointly appointed the DB 21 days before the date stated in the Contract Data and the DB is to comprise three persons, each Party shall nominate one DIC 20 member for the approval of the other Party. The first two members shall recommend

and the Parties shall agree upon the third member, who shall act as chairman.

However, if a list of potential members has been agreed by the Parties and is included in the Contract, the members shall be selected from those on the list, other than anyone who is unable or unwilling to accept appointment to the DB.

The agreement between the Parties and either the sole member or each of the three members shall incorporate by reference the General Conditions of Dispute Board Agreement contained in the Appendix to these General Conditions, with such amendments as are agreed between them.

The terms of the remuneration of either the sole member or each of the three members, including the remuneration of any expert whom the DB consults, shall be mutually agreed upon by the Parties when agreeing the terms of appointment. Each Party shall be responsible for paying one-half of this remuneration.

If at any time the Parties so agree, they may jointly refer a matter to the DB for it to give its opinion. Neither Party shall consult the DB on any matter without the agreement of the other Party.

If a member declines to act or is unable to act as a result of death, disability, resignation or termination of appointment, a replacement shall be appointed in the same manner as the replaced person was required to have been nominated or agreed upon, as described in this Sub-Clause.

The appointment of any member may be terminated by mutual agreement of both Parties, but not by the Employer or the Contractor acting alone. Unless otherwise agreed by both Parties, the appointment of the DB (including each member) shall expire when the discharge referred to in Sub-Clause 14.12 [*Discharge*] shall have become effective.

20.3

Failure to Agree on the Composition of the Dispute Board If any of the following conditions apply, namely:

- (a) the Parties fail to agree upon the appointment of the sole member of the DB by the date stated in the first paragraph of Sub-Clause 20.2 [*Appointment of the Dispute Board*],
- (b) either Party fails to nominate a member (for approval by the other Party), or fails to approve a member nominated by the other Party, of a DB of three persons by such date,
- (c) the Parties fail to agree upon the appointment of the third member (to act as chairman) of the DB by such date, or
- (d) the Parties fail to agree upon the appointment of a replacement person within 42 days after the date on which the sole member or one of the three members declines to act or is unable to act as a result of death, disability, resignation or termination of appointment,

then the appointing entity or official named in the Contract Data shall, upon the request of either or both of the Parties and after due consultation with both Parties, appoint this member of the DB. This appointment shall be final and conclusive. Each Party shall be responsible for paying one-half of the remuneration of the appointing entity or official.

20.3

Obtaining Dispute Board's Decision

It a dispute (of any kind whatsoever) arises between the Parties in connection with, or FDIC 2 arising out of, the Contract or the execution of the Works, including any dispute as to any certificate, determination, instruction, opinion or valuation of the Engineer, either Party may refer the dispute in writing to the DB for its decision, with copies to the other Party and the Engineer. Such reference shall state that it is given under this Sub-Clause.

For a DB of three persons, the DB shall be deemed to have received such reference on the date when it is received by the chairman of the DB.

Both Parties shall promptly make available to the DB all such additional information, further access to the Site, and appropriate facilities, as the DB may require for the purposes of making a decision on such dispute. The DB shall be deemed to be not acting as arbitrator(s).

Within 84 days after receiving such reference, or within such other period as may be proposed by the DB and approved by both Parties, the DB shall give its decision, which shall be reasoned and shall state that it is given under this Sub-Clause. The decision shall be binding on both Parties, who shall promptly give effect to it unless and until it shall be revised in an amicable settlement or an arbitral award as described below. Unless the Contract has already been abandoned, repudiated or terminated, the Contractor shall continue to proceed with the Works in accordance with the Contract.

If either Party is dissatisfied with the DB's decision, then either Party may, within 28 days after receiving the decision, give notice to the other Party of its dissatisfaction and intention to commence arbitration. If the DB fails to give its decision within the period of 84 days (or as otherwise approved) after receiving such reference, then either Party may, within 28 days after this period has expired, give notice to the other Party of its dissatisfaction and intention to commence arbitration to commence arbitration.

In either event, this notice of dissatisfaction shall state that it is given under this Sub-Clause, and shall set out the matter in dispute and the reason(s) for dissatisfaction. Except as stated in Sub-Clause 20.7 [*Failure to Comply with Dispute Board's Decision*] and Sub-Clause 20.8 [*Expiry of Dispute Board's Appointment*], neither Party shall be entitled to commence arbitration of a dispute unless a notice of dissatisfaction has been given in accordance with this Sub-Clause.

If the DB has given its decision as to a matter in dispute to both Parties, and no notice of dissatisfaction has been given by either Party within 28 days after it received the DB's decision, then the decision shall become final and binding upon both Parties.

Amicable Settlement

20.5

Where notice of dissatisfaction has been given under Sub-Clause 20.4 above, both Parties shall attempt to settle the dispute amicably before the commencement of arbitration. However, unless both Parties agree otherwise, arbitration may be commenced on or after the fifty-sixth day after the day on which a notice of dissatisfaction and intention to commence arbitration was given, even if no attempt at amicable settlement has been made.

20.6 Arbitration



Unless indicated otherwise in the Particular Conditions, any dispute not settled amicably and in respect of which the DB's decision (if any) has not become final and binding shall be finally settled by arbitration. Unless otherwise agreed by both Parties:

for contracts with foreign contractors, international arbitration with proceedings administered by the institution appointed in the Contract Data conducted in accordance with the rules of arbitration of the appointed institution, if any, or in accordance with UNCITRAL arbitration rules, at the choice of the appointed institution,

	 (b) the place of arbitration shall be the city where the headquarters of the appointed arbitration institution is located, (c) the arbitration shall be conducted in the language for communications defined in Sub-Clause 1.4 [Law and Language], and (d) for contracts with domestic contractors, arbitration with proceedings conducted in accordance with the laws of the Employer's country. The arbitrators shall have full power to open up, review and revise any certificate, determination, instruction, opinion or valuation of the Engineer, and any decision of the DB, relevant to the dispute. Nothing shall disqualify representatives of the Parties and the Engineer from being called as a witness and giving evidence before the arbitrators on any matter whatsoever relevant to the dispute.
	Neither Party shall be limited in the proceedings before the arbitrators to the evidence or arguments previously put before the DB to obtain its decision, or to the reasons for dissatisfaction given in its notice of dissatisfaction. Any decision of the DB shall be admissible in evidence in the arbitration.
	Arbitration may be commenced prior to or after completion of the Works. The obligations of the Parties, the Engineer and the DB shall not be altered by reason of any arbitration being conducted during the progress of the Works.
20.7 Failure to Comply with Dispute Board's Decision	In the event that a Party fails to comply with a final and binding DB decision, then the other Party may, without prejudice to any other rights it may have, refer the failure itself to arbitration under Sub-Clause 20.6 [<i>Arbitration</i>]. Sub-Clause 20.4 [<i>Obtaining Dispute Board's Decision</i>] and Sub-Clause 20.5 [<i>Amicable Settlement</i>] shall not apply to this reference.
20.8 Expiry of Dispute Board's Appointment	 If a dispute arises between the Parties in connection with, or arising out of, the Contract or the execution of the Works and there is no DB in place, whether by reason of the expiry of the DB's appointment or otherwise: (a) Sub-Clause 20.4 [Obtaining Dispute Board's Decision] and Sub-Clause 20.5
	 [Amicable Settlement] shall not apply, and (b) the dispute may be referred directly to arbitration under Sub-Clause 20.6 [Arbitration].



APPENDIX

General Conditions of Dispute Board Agreement

DefinitionsEach "Dispute Board Agreement" is a tripartite agreement by and between:(a)the "Employer";(b)the "Contractor"; and(c)the "Member" who is defined in the Dispute Board Agreement as being:	1005
	1000
 (i) the sole member of the "DB" and, where this is the case, all referent to the "Other Members" do not apply, or (ii) one of the three persons who are jointly called the "DB" (or "Displayed") and, where this is the case, the other two persons are called "Other Members". 	pute
The Employer and the Contractor have entered (or intend to enter) into a contract which is called the "Contract" and is defined in the Dispute Board Agreement, w incorporates this Appendix. In the Dispute Board Agreement, words and express which are not otherwise defined shall have the meanings assigned to them in Contract.	hich ions
2 General Provisions Unless otherwise stated in the Dispute Board Agreement, it shall take effect on latest of the following dates:	the
 (a) the Commencement Date defined in the Contract, (b) when the Employer, the Contractor and the Member have each signed Dispute Board Agreement, or (c) when the Employer, the Contractor and each of the Other Members (if have respectively each signed a dispute board agreement. 	
This employment of the Member is a personal appointment. At any time, the Mer may give not less than 70 days' notice of resignation to the Employer and to Contractor, and the Dispute Agreement shall terminate upon the expiry of this period	the
3 Warranties The Member warrants and agrees that he/she is and shall be impartial independent of the Employer, the Contractor and the Engineer. The Member is promptly disclose, to each of them and to the Other Members (if any), any factoric circumstance which might appear inconsistent with his/her warranty and agreent of impartiality and independence.	shall ct or
When appointing the Member, the Employer and the Contractor relied upon Member's representations that he/she is:	the
(a) experienced in the work which the Contractor is to carry out under Contract, experienced in the interpretation of contract documentation, and fluent in the language for communications defined in the Contract.	the
General Obligations of The Member shall: the Member 70	

- (a) have no interest financial or otherwise in the Employer, the Contractor or Engineer, nor any financial interest in the Contract except for payment under the **Dispute Board Agreement:**
- not previously have been employed as a consultant or otherwise by the (b) Employer, the Contractor or the Engineer, except in such circumstances as were disclosed in writing to the Employer and the Contractor before they signed the Dispute Board Agreement;
- have disclosed in writing to the Employer, the Contractor and the Other (C) Members (if any), before entering into the Dispute Board Agreement and to his/her best knowledge and recollection, any professional or personal relationships with any director, officer or employee of the Employer, the Contractor or the Engineer, and any previous involvement in the overall project of which the Contract forms part;
- (d) not, for the duration of the Dispute Board Agreement, be employed as a consultant or otherwise by the Employer, the Contractor or the Engineer, except as may be agreed in writing by the Employer, the Contractor and the Other Members (if any);
- (e) comply with the annexed procedural rules and with Sub-Clause 20.4 of the Conditions of Contract;
- (f) not give advice to the Employer, the Contractor, the Employer's Personnel or the Contractor's Personnel concerning the conduct of the Contract, other than in accordance with the annexed procedural rules;
- (g) not while a Member enter into discussions or make any agreement with the Employer, the Contractor or the Engineer regarding employment by any of them, whether as a consultant or otherwise, after ceasing to act under the Dispute Board Agreement;
- (h) ensure his/her availability for all site visits and hearings as are necessary;
- become conversant with the Contract and with the progress of the Works (and (i) of any other parts of the project of which the Contract forms part) by studying all documents received which shall be maintained in a current working file;
- (j) treat the details of the Contract and all the DB's activities and hearings as private and confidential, and not publish or disclose them without the prior written consent of the Employer, the Contractor and the Other Members (if any); and
- (k) be available to give advice and opinions, on any matter relevant to the Contract when requested by both the Employer and the Contractor, subject to the agreement of the Other Members (if any).

General Obligations of the Employer and the Contractor

5

The Employer, the Contractor, the Employer's Personnel and the Contractor's Personnel shall not request advice from or consultation with the Member regarding the Contract, otherwise than in the normal course of the DB's activities under the Contract and the Dispute Board Agreement. The Employer and the Contractor shall be responsible for compliance with this provision, by the Employer's Personnel and the Contractor's Personnel respectively.

The Employer and the Contractor undertake to each other and to the Member that the Member shall not, except as otherwise agreed in writing by the Employer, the Contractor, the Member and the Other Members (if any):



be appointed as an arbitrator in any arbitration under the Contract;

be called as a witness to give evidence concerning any dispute before arbitrator(s) appointed for any arbitration under the Contract; or

be liable for any claims for anything done or omitted in the discharge or purported discharge of the Member's functions, unless the act or omission is shown to have been in bad faith.

© FIDIC 2006. MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions. For participating development bank financed contract use only. No reproduction of this document is permitted. The Employer and the Contractor hereby jointly and severally indemnify and hold the Member harmless against and from claims from which he is relieved from liability under the preceding paragraph.

Whenever the Employer or the Contractor refers a dispute to the DB under Sub-Clause 20.4 of the Conditions of Contract, which will require the Member to make a site visit and attend a hearing, the Employer or the Contractor shall provide appropriate security for a sum equivalent to the reasonable expenses to be incurred by the Member. No account shall be taken of any other payments due or paid to the Member.

6 Payment The Member shall be paid as follows, in the currency named in the Dispute Board Agreement: (a) a retainer fee per calendar month, which shall be considered as payment in full for: (i) being available on 28 days' notice for all site visits and hearings; (ii) becoming and remaining conversant with all project developments and maintaining relevant files; all office and overhead expenses including secretarial services, (iii) photocopying and office supplies incurred in connection with his duties; and all services performed hereunder except those referred to in sub-(iv) paragraphs (b) and (c) of this Clause. The retainer fee shall be paid with effect from the last day of the calendar month in which the Dispute Board Agreement becomes effective; until the last day of the calendar month in which the Taking-Over Certificate is issued for the whole of the Works. With effect from the first day of the calendar month following the month in which the Taking-Over Certificate is issued for the whole of the Works, the retainer fee shall be reduced by one third. This reduced fee shall be paid until the first day of the calendar month in which the Member resigns or the Dispute Board Agreement is otherwise terminated. (b) a daily fee which shall be considered as payment in full for: each day or part of a day up to a maximum of two days' travel time in (i) each direction for the journey between the Member's home and the site, or another location of a meeting with the Other Members (if any); (ii) each working day on Site visits, hearings or preparing decisions; and (iii) each day spent reading submissions in preparation for a hearing. (C) all reasonable expenses including necessary travel expenses (air fare in less than first class, hotel and subsistence and other direct travel expenses) incurred in connection with the Member's duties, as well as the cost of telephone calls, courier charges, faxes and telexes: a receipt shall be required for each item in excess of five percent of the daily fee referred to in sub-paragraph (b) of this Clause; any taxes properly levied in the Country on payments made to the Member (unless a national or permanent resident of the Country) under this Clause 6.

The retainer and daily fees shall be as specified in the Dispute Board Agreement.



months, and shall thereafter be adjusted by agreement between the Employer, the Contractor and the Member, at each anniversary of the date on which the Dispute Board Agreement became effective.

If the parties fail to agree on the retainer fee or the daily fee, the appointing entity or official named in the Contract Data shall determine the amount of the fees to be used.

The Member shall submit invoices for payment of the monthly retainer and air fares quarterly in advance. Invoices for other expenses and for daily fees shall be submitted following the conclusion of a site visit or hearing. All invoices shall be accompanied by a brief description of activities performed during the relevant period and shall be addressed to the Contractor.

The Contractor shall pay each of the Member's invoices in full within 56 calendar days after receiving each invoice and shall apply to the Employer (in the Statements under the Contract) for reimbursement of one-half of the amounts of these invoices. The Employer shall then pay the Contractor in accordance with the Contract.

If the Contractor fails to pay to the Member the amount to which he/she is entitled under the Dispute Board Agreement, the Employer shall pay the amount due to the Member and any other amount which may be required to maintain the operation of the DB; and without prejudice to the Employer's rights or remedies. In addition to all other rights arising from this default, the Employer shall be entitled to reimbursement of all sums paid in excess of one-half of these payments, plus all costs of recovering these sums and financing charges calculated at the rate specified in Sub-Clause 14.8 of the Conditions of Contract.

If the Member does not receive payment of the amount due within 70 days after submitting a valid invoice, the Member may (i) suspend his/her services (without notice) until the payment is received, and/or (ii) resign his/her appointment by giving notice under Clause 7.

7

Termination

At any time: (i) the Employer and the Contractor may jointly terminate the Dispute Board Agreement by giving 42 days' notice to the Member; or (ii) the Member may resign as provided for in Clause 2.

If the Member fails to comply with the Dispute Board Agreement, the Employer and the Contractor may, without prejudice to their other rights, terminate it by notice to the Member. The notice shall take effect when received by the Member.

If the Employer or the Contractor fails to comply with the Dispute Board Agreement, the Member may, without prejudice to his other rights, terminate it by notice to the Employer and the Contractor. The notice shall take effect when received by them both.

Any such notice, resignation and termination shall be final and binding on the Employer, the Contractor and the Member. However, a notice by the Employer or the Contractor, but not by both, shall be of no effect.

8

Default of the Membe

If the Member fails to comply with any of his obligations under Clause 4 (a) - (d) above, he shall not be entitled to any fees or expenses hereunder and shall, without prejudice to their other rights, reimburse each of the Employer and the Contractor for any fees DIC 20 and expenses received by the Member and the Other Members (if any), for proceedings or decisions (if any) of the DB which are rendered void or ineffective by the said failure to comply.

If the Member fails to comply with any of his obligations under Clause 4 (e) - (k) above, he shall not be entitled to any fees or expenses hereunder from the date and to the extent of the non-compliance and shall, without prejudice to their other rights, reimburse each of the Employer and the Contractor for any fees and expenses already received by the Member, for proceedings or decisions (if any) of the DB which are rendered void or ineffective by the said failure to comply.

9

Disputes

Any dispute or claim arising out of or in connection with this Dispute Board Agreement, or the breach, termination or invalidity thereof, shall be finally settled by institutional arbitration. If no other arbitration institute is agreed, the arbitration shall be conducted under the Rules of Arbitration of the International Chamber of Commerce by one arbitrator appointed in accordance with these Rules of Arbitration.



PROCEDURAL RULES Annex

- 1 Unless otherwise agreed by the Employer and the Contractor, the DB shall visit the site at intervals of not more than 140 days, including times of critical construction events, at the request of either the Employer or the Contractor. Unless otherwise agreed by the Employer, the Contractor and the DB, the period between consecutive visits shall not be less than 70 days, except as required to convene a hearing as described below.
- 2 The timing of and agenda for each site visit shall be as agreed jointly by the DB, the Employer and the Contractor, or in the absence of agreement, shall be decided by the DB. The purpose of site visits is to enable the DB to become and remain acquainted with the progress of the Works and of any actual or potential problems or claims, and, as far as reasonable, to endeavour to prevent potential problems or claims from becoming disputes.
- 3 Site visits shall be attended by the Employer, the Contractor and the Engineer and shall be co-ordinated by the Employer in co-operation with the Contractor. The Employer shall ensure the provision of appropriate conference facilities and secretarial and copying services. At the conclusion of each site visit and before leaving the site, the DB shall prepare a report on its activities during the visit and shall send copies to the Employer and the Contractor.
- 4 The Employer and the Contractor shall furnish to the DB one copy of all documents which the DB may request, including Contract documents, progress reports, variation instructions, certificates and other documents pertinent to the performance of the Contract. All communications between the DB and the Employer or the Contractor shall be copied to the other Party. If the DB comprises three persons, the Employer and the Contractor shall send copies of these requested documents and these communications to each of these persons.
- 5 If any dispute is referred to the DB in accordance with Sub-Clause 20.4 of the Conditions of Contract, the DB shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 20.4 and these Rules. Subject to the time allowed to give notice of a decision and other relevant factors, the DB shall:
 - act fairly and impartially as between the Employer and the Contractor, giving (a) each of them a reasonable opportunity of putting his case and responding to the other's case, and
 - (b) adopt procedures suitable to the dispute, avoiding unnecessary delay or expense.
- 6 The DB may conduct a hearing on the dispute, in which event it will decide on the date and place for the hearing and may request that written documentation and arguments from the Employer and the Contractor be presented to it prior to or at the hearing.



DOExcept as otherwise agreed in writing by the Employer and the Contractor, the DB shall have power to adopt an inquisitorial procedure, to refuse admission to hearings or audience at hearings to any persons other than representatives of the Employer, the Contractor and the Engineer, and to proceed in the absence of any party who the DB satisfied received notice of the hearing; but shall have discretion to decide whether FIDIC 20 and to what extent this power may be exercised.

- The Employer and the Contractor empower the DB, among other things, to:
- (a) establish the procedure to be applied in deciding a dispute,
- (b) decide upon the DB's own jurisdiction, and as to the scope of any dispute referred to it,
- (c) conduct any hearing as it thinks fit, not being bound by any rules or procedures other than those contained in the Contract and these Rules,
- (d) take the initiative in ascertaining the facts and matters required for a decision,
- (e) make use of its own specialist knowledge, if any,
- (f) decide upon the payment of financing charges in accordance with the Contract,
- (g) decide upon any provisional relief such as interim or conservatory measures, and
- (h) open up, review and revise any certificate, decision, determination, instruction, opinion or valuation of the Engineer, relevant to the dispute.

The DB shall not express any opinions during any hearing concerning the merits of any arguments advanced by the Parties. Thereafter, the DB shall make and give its decision in accordance with Sub-Clause 20.4, or as otherwise agreed by the Employer and the Contractor in writing. If the DB comprises three persons:

- (a) it shall convene in private after a hearing, in order to have discussions and prepare its decision;
- (b) it shall endeavour to reach a unanimous decision: if this proves impossible the applicable decision shall be made by a majority of the Members, who may require the minority Member to prepare a written report for submission to the Employer and the Contractor; and
- (c) if a Member fails to attend a meeting or hearing, or to fulfil any required function, the other two Members may nevertheless proceed to make a decision, unless:
 - (i) either the Employer or the Contractor does not agree that they do so, or
 - (ii) the absent Member is the chairman and he/she instructs the other Members not to make a decision.



9

8

INDEX OF SUB-CLAUSES

REG

	ge
Accepted Contract Amount, Sufficiency of the 4.11 4.11	17
Access Route 4.15	19
Access to the Site 2.1	9
Access, Right of 11.7 C	38
Accommodation/Facilities, Use of Employer's 17.7	59
,	43
,	43
	40
,	45
	26
	68
	26
	42
	50
	46
	66
Approvals2.2Arbitration20.6	9 68
	00 26
	20 16
Assignment of Subcontract 4.5	6
Audit by the Bank 1.15	9
-	19
	13
Bank 1.15	9
Benefit of Subcontract 4.5	16
Care and Supply of Documents 1.8	6
Certificate, Application for Final Payment 14.11	50
Certificate, Issue of Final Payment 14.13	51
Certificate, Performance 11.9	38
Certificates, Application for Interim Payment 14.3	46
	51
	56
o	43
	43
Child Labour, Harmful, Prohibition of 6.21 27Clain	
2.5	10
	65
Claims, Contractor's 20.1 6	
Claims, Contractor's20.1Claims, Disputes and Arbitration20	65
Claims, Contractor's20.1Claims, Disputes and Arbitration20Clearance of Site11.11	65 38
Claims, Contractor's20.16Claims, Disputes and Arbitration206Clearance of Site11.113Commencement83	65 38 30
Claims, Contractor's20.1Claims, Disputes and Arbitration20Clearance of Site11.11Commencement8Commencement of Works8.1	65 38 30 30
Claims, Contractor's20.1Claims, Disputes and Arbitration20Clearance of Site11.11Commencement8Commencement of Works8.1Communications1.3	65 38 30 30 5
Claims, Contractor's20.1Claims, Disputes and Arbitration20Clearance of Site11.11Commencement8Commencement of Works8.1Completion of Outstanding Work and Remedying Defects11.1	65 38 30 30 5 36
Claims, Contractor's20.1Claims, Disputes and Arbitration20Clearance of Site11.11Commencement8Commencement of Works8.1Communications1.3Completion of Outstanding Work and Remedying Defects11.1Completion, Statement at14.10	65 38 30 30 5 36 50
Claims, Contractor's20.1Claims, Disputes and Arbitration20Clearance of Site11.11Commencement8Commencement of Works8.1Completion of Outstanding Work and Remedying Defects11.1Completion, Statement at14.10Completion, Tests on9	65 38 30 30 5 36 50 33
Claims, Contractor's20.1Claims, Disputes and Arbitration20Clearance of Site11.11Commencement8Commencement of Works8.1Communications1.3Completion of Outstanding Work and Remedying Defects11.1Completion, Statement at14.10Completion, Tests on9Completion, Tests, Failure to Pass9.4	65 38 30 30 5 36 50

© FIDIC 2006. MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - General Conditions. For participating development bank financed contract use only. No reproduction of this document is permitted.

⁷⁷

Completion Time Extension of	0 /	31
Completion, Time, Extension of Compliance with Laws	8.4 1.13	8
Confidential Details	1.13	8
Consequences of Employer's Risks	17.4	58
Consequences of Force Majeure	19.4	50 64
Consequences of Suspension	8.9	32
Contract	1.1.1	1
Contract Agreement	1.6	6
Contract Amount, Accepted	4.11	17
Contract Price and Payment	14	45
Contract Price	14.1	45
Contractor to Search	11.8	38
Contractor	4	13
Contractor, Termination by	16.2	55
Contractor's Care of the Works	17.2	57
Contractor's Claims	20.1	65
Contractor's Documents	1.10	7
Contractor's Entitlement to Suspend Work	16.1	55
Contractor's Equipment	4.17	19
Contractor's Equipment, Cessation of Work and Removal of	16.3	56
Contractor's Equipment, Insurance for Works and	18.2	61
Contractor's General Obligations	4.1	13
Contractor's Obligations	9.1	33
Contractor's Operations on Site	4.23	21
Contractor's Personnel and Equipment, Records of	6.10	26
Contractor's Personnel	6.9	25
Contractor's Personnel, Insurance for	18.4	63
Contractor's Representative	4.3	14
Contractor's Superintendence	6.8	25
Contractor's Use of Employer's Documents	1.11	8
Co-operation	4.6	16
Corrupt or Fraudulent Practices	15.6	54
Cost of Remedying Defects	11.2	36
Cost, Adjustments for Changes in	13.8	43
Currencies of Payment	14.15	52
Damage to Property, Insurance against Injury to Persons and	18.3	62
Damages, Delay	8.7	32
Date of Termination, Valuation at	15.3	53
Dates, Tests, Periods and Completion	1.1.3	2
Daywork	13.6	42
Defective Work, Removal	11.5	37
Defects Liability	11	36
Defects Notification Period, Extension	11.3	37
Defects, Remedy, Failure to	11.4	37
Defects, Remedying	11.1	36
Defects, Remedying, Cost of	11.2	36
Definition of Force Majeure	19.1	63
Definition, Nominated Subcontractor	5.1	22
Definitions	1.1	1
Definitions Delay Damages Delay, Duty to Minimise Delayed Drawings or Instructions	8.7	32
Detay, Duty to Minimise	19.3	64
Delayed Drawings or Instructions	1.9	7
Delayed Payment	14.8	49
Delayed Tests	9.2	33
FIDIC 20 Delays	8	30

Electricity Employer Employer, Termination by Employer's Accommodation/Facilities, Use of Employer's Claims Employer's Documents Employer's Entitlement to Termination for Convenience Employer's Equipment Employer's Liability, Cessation of Employer's Liability, Cessation of Employer's Personnel Employer's Risks Employer's Risks, Consequences of Employer's Taking Over	20.4 20 6.16 19.3	69 69 67 65 26 64
Employer's Use of Contractor's Documents Employment Records of Workers Engagement of Staff and Labour Engineer Engineer, Delegation Engineer, Instructions Engineer, Replacement Engineer's Duties and Authority Engineering, Value Entitlement to Termination for Convenience, Employer's Environment, Protection of Equipment, Contractor's Equipment, Contractor's Equipment, Employer's Equipment, Records of Evaluation Evaluation Evaluation, Measurement and Evidence of Payments Execution, Manner of Expiry of Dispute Board's Appointment Extension of Defects Notification Period Extension of Time for Completion	$\begin{array}{c} 4.19\\ 2\\ 15.2\\ 17.7\\ 2.5\\ 1.11\\ 15.5\\ 4.20\\ 2.4\\ 14.14\\ 2.3\\ 17.3\\ 17.4\\ 10\\ 1.10\\ 6.22\\ 6.1\\ 3\\ 3.2\\ 3.3\\ 3.4\\ 3.1\\ 13.2\\ 15.5\\ 4.18\\ 4.17\\ 4.20\\ 6.10\\ 12.3\\ 12\\ 5.4\\ 7.1\\ 20.8\\ 11.3\\ 8.4\\ \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 20\\ 9\\ 52\\ 59\\ 10\\ 8\\ 54\\ 20\\ 10\\ 51\\ 10\\ 58\\ 34\\ 7\\ 27\\ 23\\ 11\\ 12\\ 12\\ 13\\ 11\\ 41\\ 54\\ 20\\ 19\\ 20\\ 26\\ 39\\ 39\\ 23\\ 27\\ 69\\ 37\\ 31\\ \end{array}$
Failure to Agree on the Composition of the Dispute Board Failure to Comply with Dispute Board's Decision Failure to Pass Tests on Completion Failure to Remedy Defects	4.13 20.3 20.7 9.4 11.4 6.18	18 67 69 34 37 27

R

FIL

F	inal Payment Certificate, Application for	14.11	50
	inal Payment Certificate, Issue of	14.13	51
	inancial Arrangements	2.4	10
	oodstuffs, Supply of	6.13	26
	Force Majeure	19	63
F	Force Majeure Affecting Subcontractor	19.5	64
F	Force Majeure, Consequences of	19.4	64
F	Force Majeure Definition of	19.1	63
F	orce Majeure, Notice of	19.2	63
	Foreign Personnel	6.12	26
	Fossils	4.24	22
	Fraudulent Practices, Corrupt or	15.6	54
	•		
	ree-Issue Materials	4.20	20
	uneral Arrangements	6.19	27
F	Further Tests,	11.6	37
G	Gas	4.19	20
Ċ	General Provisions	1	1
Ģ	General Requirements for Insurances	18.1	60
	Goods, Transport of	4.16	19
1	lealth and Cofety	6.7	04
	lealth and Safety		24
F	Harmful, Child Labour, Prohibition of	6.21	27
Ir	ndemnities	17.1	57
Ir	njury to Persons and Damage to Property, Insurance against	18.3	62
Ir	nsect and Pest Nuisance, Measures against	6.15	26
	nspection	7.3	27
	nspections and Audit by the Bank	1.15	9
	nstructions of the Engineer	3.3	12
	nstructions	1.9	7
		18	
	nsurance		60 60
	nsurance against Injury to Persons and Damage to Property	18.3	62
	nsurance for Contractor's Personnel	18.4	63
	nsurance for Works and Contractor's Equipment	18.2	61
Ir	nsurances, General Requirements for	18.1	60
lr	ntellectual and Industrial Property Rights	17.5	58
Ir	nterference with Tests on Completion	10.3	36
Ir	nterference, Avoidance	4.14	19
Ir	nterim Payment Certificates, Application for	14.3	46
	nterim Payment Certificates, Issue of	14.6	48
	nterpretation	1.2	5
	ssue of Final Payment Certificate	14.13	51
	ssue of Interim Payment Certificates	14.13	48
10	SSUE OF INTERIT I AYMENT CERTIFICATES	14.0	40
J	loint and Several Liability	1.14	8
L	abour	6	23
	abour Laws	6.4	24
	abour, Conditions of	6.2	23
	abour, Engagement	6.1	23
	abour, Facilities for	6.6	24
		6.20	24 27
	abour, Prohibition of Forced or Compulsory		
	abour, Prohibition of Harmful Child	6.21	27
Eleve and	aw and Language	1.4	6
FIDIC 200	aws	1.13	8

	Laws, Labour	6.4	23
	Legislation, Adjustments for Changes in	13.7	43
	Liability	1.14	8
	Liability, Cessation of Employer's	14.14	51
	Liability, Defects	11	36
	Liability, Limitation of	17.6	59
	Licences	2.2	9
	Limitation of Liability	17.6	59
	Materials	7	27
	Materials, Free Issue	4.20	20
	Materials intended for the Works, Plant and	14.5	47
	Materials, Ownership of	7.7	29
	Measurement and Evaluation	12	39
	Measurement, Method of	12.2	39
	Method of Measurement Money and Payments	12.2 1.1.4	39 3
	Money, Payment of Retention	14.9	49
	Noney, rayment of netention	14.5	43
	Nominated Subcontractor, Definition of	5.1	22
	Nominated Subcontractors	5	22
	Nominated Subcontractors, Payments to	5.3	23
	Nomination, Objection to	5.2 19.2	22 63
	Notice of Force Majeure Notice to Correct	15.1	63 52
		10.1	02
	Objection to Nomination	5.2	22
	Obligations, General, Contractor's	4.1	13
	Obligations, Contractors	9.1	33
	Obligations, Unfilled	11.10	38
	Obtaining Dispute Board's Decision Omissions	20.4 12.4	67 40
	Optional Termination, Payment and Release	12.4	40 64
	Other Definitions	1.1.6	4
	Ownership of Plant and Materials	7.7	29
	Parties and Persons	1.1.2	2
	Parts of the Works, Taking Over of	10.2	2 35
	Payment	14	45
	Payment, Advance	14.2	45
	Payment, Currencies of	14.15	52
	Payment Certificate, Application for Final	14.11	50
	Payment Certificate, Issue of Final	14.13	51
	Payment Certificates, Application for Interim	14.3	46
	Payment, Delayed	14.8	49
	Payments, Evidence of	5.4	23
	Payment for Plant and Materials in Event of Suspension	8.10	33
	Payment in Applicable Currencies	13.4	42
	Payment and Release, Optional Termination Payment of Retention Money	19.6 14.9	64 49
NATED D	Payment after Termination	15.4	43 52
S	Payment on Termination	16.4	56
	Payments to Nominated Subcontractors	5.3	23
	Payments, Schedule of	14.4	47
	Performance Certificate	11.9	38
FIDIC 2	Performance Security	4.2	14
	© FIDIC 2006 MDR Harmonized Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2		

RED

Performance, Release from	19.7	65
Permits, Licences or Approvals	2.2	9
Personnel, Foreign	6.12	26
Personnel, Records of	6.10	26
Persons	1.1.2	2
Physical Conditions, Unforseeable	4.12	18
-		
Plant, Materials and Workmanship	7	27
Plant and Materials intended for the Works	14.5	47
Plant and Materials, Payment in Event of Suspension	8.10	33
Plant, Ownership of	7.7	29
Price, Contract	14.1	45
Priority of Documents	1.5	6
Procedure, Variation	13.3	41
Programme	8.3	30
Progress Reports	4.21	20
•	6.20	20
Prohibition of Forced or Compulsory Labour		
Prohibition of Harmful Child Labour	6.21	27
Property Rights, Intellectual and Industrial	17.5	58
Property, Insurance against Injury to Persons and Damage to	18.3	62
Protection of the Environment	4.18	20
Provisional Sums	13.5	42
Provisions, General	1	1
Quality Assurance	4.9	17
Rate of Progress	8.6	32
Records of Contractor's Personnel and Equipment	6.10	26
Records, Employment, Records of	6.22	27
Reinstatement, Surfaces Requiring	10.4	36
Rejection	7.5	29
-		
Release from Performance	19.7	65
Religious Customs	6.18	27
Remedial Work	7.6	29
Remedy Defects, Failure to	11.4	37
Remedying Defects, Cost of	11.2	36
Removal of Contractor's Equipment, Cessation of Work and	16.3	56
Removal of Defective Work	11.5	37
Replacement of the Engineer	3.4	13
Reports, Progress	4.21	20
Representative, Contractor's	4.3	14
Responsibility	17	57
Resumption of Work	8.12	33
Retention Money, Payment of	14.9	49
Retesting	9.3	34
Right of Access to the Site	2.1	9
Right of Access	11.7	38
Right to Vary	13.1	40
Rights of Way	4.13	18
Risk and Responsibility	17	57
Risks Employer's	17.3	58
ATED DORovalties	7.8	29
Saféty	6.7	24
Safety Procedures	4.8	16
Samples	7.2	27
FIDIC 20 Schedule of Payments	14.4	47
© FIDIC 2006 MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 2006 - (

Search, Contractor to	11.8	38
Sections, Taking Over of	10.1	34
Security of the Site	4.22	21
Security, Performance	4.2	14
Service of Employer, Persons in	6.3	24
Setting Out	4.7	16
Site	2.1	9
Site Data	4.10	17
Site, Clearance of	11.11	38
Site, Contractor's Operations on	4.23	21
Site, Security of	4.22	21
Staff	6	23
Staff, Engagement	6.1	23
Staff, Facilities for	6.6	24
Statement at Completion	14.10	50
Subcontract	4.5	16
Subcontractor, Force Majeure Affecting	19.5	64
Subcontractors	4.4	15
Subcontractors, Nominated	5	22
Sufficiency of the Accepted Contract Amount	4.11	17
Superintendence, Contractor's	6.8	25
Supply of Foodstuffs	6.13	26
Supply of Water	6.14	26
	10.4	
Surfaces Requiring Reinstatement	16.1	36 55
Suspend Work, Contractor's Entitlement to		55
Suspension	8	30
Suspension and Termination by Contractor	16	55
Suspension of Work	8.8	32
Suspension, Consequences of	8.9	32
Suspension, Payment, Plant and Materials in Event of	8.10	33
Suspension, Prolonged	8.11	33
Taking Over of Parts of the Works	10.2	35
5		
Taking Over of the Works and Sections	10.1	34
Taking Over, Employer's	10	34
Termination by Contractor	16	55
Termination by Contractor	16.2	55
Termination by Employer	15	52
Termination by Employer	15.2	52
Termination for Convenience, Employer's Entitlement to	15.5	54
Termination, Payment after	15.4	53
Termination, Payment and Release, Optional	19.6	64
Termination, Payment on	16.4	56
Termination, Valuation at Date of	15.3	53
Testing	7.4	28
Tests on Completion	9	33
Tests on Completion, Failure to Pass	9.4	33
Tests on Completion, Interference with	10.3	36
Tests, Delayed	9.2	33
	11.6	37
ATED DO Time for Completion	8.2	30
Time for Completion Extension		
Time for Completion, Extension	8.4	31
Tests, Further Tests, Further Time for Completion, Extension Transport of Goods	4.16	19
	1 10	10
Conformations	4.12	18
	11.10	38
© FIDIC 2006, MDB Harmonised Conditions of Contract for Construction March 20	06 - General Conditions	02

Use of Employer's Accommodation/Facilities	17.7	59
Valuation at Date of Termination	15.3	53
Value Engineering	13.2	41
Variation Procedure	13.3	41
Variations and Adjustments	13	40
Vary, Right to	13.1	40
Wages, Rates of	6.2	23
Water	4.19	20
Water, Supply of	6.14	26
Work, Contractor's Entitlement to Suspend	16.1	55
Work, Outstanding, Completion of	11.1	36
Work, Resumption of	8.12	33
Work, Suspension of	8.8	32
Workers, Employment Records of	6.22	27
Working Hours	6.5	24
Workmanship	7	27
Works and Goods	1.1.5	4
Works and Sections, Taking Over of	10.1	34
Works to be Measured	12.1	39
Works, Commencement	8.1	30
Works, Contractor's Care of	17.2	57
Works, Part of, Taking Over	10.2	35
Works, Plant and Materials intended for the	14.5	47

